



En vue de l'obtention du

DOCTORAT DE L'UNIVERSITÉ DE TOULOUSE

Délivré par :

Institut Supérieur de l'Aéronautique et de l'Espace

Présentée et soutenue par : Zoé KRUG

le vendredi 20 novembre 2020

Titre :

Conception stratégique des chaînes logistiques inverses dans le contexte du développement de l'économie circulaire

> École doctorale et discipline ou spécialité : EDSYS : Génie Industriel

Unité de recherche :

Équipe d'accueil ISAE-ONERA CSDV

Directeur(s) de Thèse :

Olga BATTAÏA (directrice de thèse) Romain GUILLAUME (co-directeur de thèse)

Jury :

M. Michel GRABISCH Professeur Paris School of Economics - Président M. Nabil ABSI Professeur Mines Saint-Etienne - Examinateur Olga BATTAÏA Professeure Kedges Business School Bordeaux - Directrice de thèse M. Van-Dat CUNG Professeur INP Grenoble - Examinateur M. Alexandre DOLGUI Professeur IMT Atlantique, LS2N - CNRS - Rapporteur M. Romain GUILLAUME Maître de conférences Université Toulouse 2 - Co-directeur de thèse Mme Caroline THIERRY Professeure Université Toulouse 2 - Examinatrice M. Farouk YALAOUI Professeur Université de Technologie de Troyes - Rapporteur

Remerciements

Merci à mes directeur.ice.s de recherche Olga Battaïa et Romain Guillaume pour la confiance qu'il et elle m'ont accordée dès le début de la thèse, pour leurs remarques toujours constructives, leurs contributions extrêmement précieuses sur les articles et sur la thèse, et leur implication tout au long de ces 3 années.

Merci à la région Occitanie et l'Université de Toulouse qui ont financé le projet, ainsi qu'à l'ISAE Supaero pour m'avoir accueillie et fourni les conditions nécessaires à la bonne réalisation de cette thèse.

Merci à la Fondation ISAE Supaero, l'école doctorale EDSYS et l'ISAE Supaero pour m'avoir permis l'extraordinaire opportunité d'effectuer une mobilité internationale en Australie, et merci à Richard Oloruntoba pour m'avoir accueillie à l'Université de Newcastle et pour sa contribution au projet.

Merci à Alexandre Dolgui et Farouk Yalaoui pour avoir accepté de relire mon manuscrit de thèse ainsi qu'à Nabil Absi, Van-Dat Cung, Michel Grabish et Caroline Thierry pour avoir accepté de faire partie des membres du jury de soutenance.

Merci à Claudia Oliver-Cortadellas pour son implication et le travail fourni durant son stage.

Merci à tous mes collègues de l'ISAE Supaero et plus particulièrement du DISC pour les précieux conseils en matière d'administration, de solveurs, ou de packages LATEX, pour les débats absurdes à l'heure du déjeuner, pour avoir gardé le contact pendant le confinement, et pour m'avoir rassurée dans les moments de doute. Merci à Narjes pour ses encouragements, Franco pour toutes les fois où il m'a expliqué comment régler mes problèmes de programmation, Selma toujours-motivée-pour-les-marathons, Erwan pour les kouign amanns, Guillaume pour les balades dans les Pyrénées, Alex pour l'humour qu'on sait jamais si c'est de l'humour ou si c'est sérieux, Anh Toan, François, Ilia, Juan José, Luca, Manu, Sophie, Valentin, vous avez fait de ces 3 années une super expérience.

Enfin, merci à mes parents pour m'avoir soutenue et encouragée tout au long de mes études et pour m'avoir patiemment écouté parler de ma thèse. Merci à Eva et Rémy pour la motivation qu'ils m'ont fournis dans les moments difficiles. Merci à Prune d'avoir été là pour moi à chaque fois que j'en ai eu besoin.

Contents

Τa	Table of acronyms xi				
R	Résumé en français				
1	Intr	roduction	oduction 18		
	1.1	Industrial Context		15	
	1.2	Uncertainty in Reverse Supply Chain design		19	
	1.3	Sustainability in Reverse Supply Chain design		20	
		1.3.1 Environmental dimension		21	
		1.3.2 Social dimension		22	
	1.4	Outline of the thesis		23	
2	Stat	te of the art		25	
	2.1	Linear and Mixed Integer Linear optimization		25	
	2.2	Optimization under uncertainty		26	
		2.2.1 Scenario set		26	
		2.2.2 Stochastic programming		27	
		2.2.3 Fuzzy programming		29	
		2.2.4 Robust programming		30	
		2.2.5 Two-stage programming		33	
		2.2.5.1 Average formulation		34	
		2.2.5.2 Robust formulation		34	
		2.2.5.3 Regret Average formulation		34	
		2.2.6 Taking into account uncertainty in Reverse Logistics		35	
		2.2.7 Bipolarity of the DM behavior		37	

	2.3	Multi-	i-objective Optimization		
		2.3.1	Epsilon constraint method	39	
		2.3.2	Multi-Criteria Decision Models (MCDM)	39	
			2.3.2.1 Goal programming	40	
			2.3.2.2 Normalized objective space	40	
			2.3.2.3 Classic aggregation functions	42	
		2.3.3	Taking into account several objectives in sustainable RSC design $\ . \ .$	46	
3	Rev	verse S	upply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion	51	
	3.1	Propo	sed solution approach: the R_* criterion $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	52	
		3.1.1	Definition of the R_* criterion $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	52	
		3.1.2	Two-stage MIP formulation for CLSC design problem	53	
	3.2	CLSC	location-allocation problem	54	
		3.2.1	Description of the CLSC	54	
		3.2.2	Mathematical Model	55	
		3.2.3	Numerical investigation	61	
		3.2.4	Analysis of Results and discussion	64	
			3.2.4.1 Explorative study of the impact of possible contexts on the performance of the CLSC	64	
			3.2.4.2 Robust model vs R_*	65	
			3.2.4.3 Average and Regret Average models vs R_*	67	
			3.2.4.4 Variance analysis	68	
	3.3	Conclu	asion	70	
4	Rev	verse S	upply Chain design under uncertainty: the $LexiR_*$ criterion	71	
	4.1	Propo	sed solution approach: the $LexiR_*$ criterion $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	72	
		4.1.1	Lexicographic R_* Algorithm	73	
		4.1.2	Lexicographic R_* MIP: approximated method	76	

	4.2	RSC d	lesign problem	78
		4.2.1	Description of the RSC	79
		4.2.2	Mathematical Model	79
		4.2.3	Numerical Investigation	82
		4.2.4	Analysis of results and discussion	83
			4.2.4.1 Comparison between R_* and robust approach	83
			4.2.4.2 Comparison between R_* and $LexiR_*$ approach	84
			4.2.4.3 Comparison between Leximin, $LexiR_*$ and Leximax criteria	85
		4.2.5	Comparison of $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP	86
	4.3	Conclu	usion	88
5	Sust	tainab	le Closed-Loop Supply Chain Design with Equity Considerations	91
	5.1	Mathe	ematical model	93
		5.1.1	Index, Parameters and Variables	93
		5.1.2	Objectives	95
			5.1.2.1 Economic Objective	96
			5.1.2.2 Environmental Objective	98
			5.1.2.3 Social Objective	100
		5.1.3	Constraints	101
	5.2	Propo	sed solution approaches	103
		5.2.1	Uninorm R_* approach \ldots	104
		5.2.2	Hybrid approach	105
	5.3	Nume	rical investigation	106
		5.3.1	Analysis of results and discussion	107
	5.4	Conclu	usion and future research directions	111

References

List of Figures

1	Chaine logistique en boucle fermée	2
1.1	Supply Chain	17
1.2	End-of-life treatment process [HKK07]	18
1.3	Sustainability considerations	21
2.1	Ideal point	41
2.2	Nadir Solution	41
3.1	R_* criterion solution space	53
3.2	CLSC network	55
3.3	Resolution process	63
3.4	Standard deviation provided by the tested models	68
3.5	The value for the best case scenario provided by the tested models $\ . \ . \ .$.	69
3.6	The value for the worst case scenario provided by the tested models $\ .\ .\ .$.	69
4.1	Resolution with $LexiR_*$ criterion	73
4.2	Reverse Supply Chain under design	79
4.3	Amplitude of profits for 4 scenarios depending on e	86
5.1	Examples of resolution for OPT_{R_*} solution method	105
5.2	Examples of resolution for OPT_{HYB} solution method	106

List of Tables

2.1	Uncertain parameters and their frequency in RL literature $[GFK17]$	35
2.3	Comparison of existing criteria	35
2.2	An overview of the state-of-the-art	36
2.4	Distribution of the papers according to social and environmental considerations and time of publication	46
2.5	Scope for environmental and social assessment (part $1/2$)	49
2.6	Scope for environmental and social assessment (part $2/2$)	50
3.1	Nominal data of the model	61
3.2	Uncertain parameters for eight different scenarios	62
3.3	Solution time regarding models and number of scenarios	63
3.4	Total profits for all combinations of scenarios and models (reveal clusters in the results)	64
3.5	Compared $TotalProfit_s$ between Robust and R_* for the case of 4 scenarios .	65
3.6	Comparison of profit obtained with Robust and R_* for the case of 2 scenarios	66
3.7	Comparison of the profits found with the two stochastic models and R_*	67
4.1	Algorithm Notations	74
4.2	MIP Notations	77
4.3	Deterministic Parameters	82
4.4	Scenarios	82
4.5	Comparison of the profits obtained with R_* and robust approaches \ldots \ldots	83
4.6	Comparison of the profits obtained with R_* and $LexiR_*$ approaches \ldots .	84
4.7	Results obtained with $Leximin$, $LexiR_*$ and $Leximax$	85
4.8	Comparison of solution times (in seconds) between $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP	87

4.9	Comparison of results $LexiR_*$ Algorithm versus MIP for 32 scenarios	88
5.1	Data for the numerical experiment	107
5.2	Payoff table	108
5.3	Results	109

Table of acronyms

CLSC	Closed-Loop Supply Chain
DEA	Data Envelopment Analysis
DM	Decision-Maker
EOL	End-Of-Life
\mathbf{FL}	Forward Logistics
FSC	Forward Supply Chain
LP	Linear Program
MCDM	Multi-Criteria Decision Model
PCA	Principal Component Analysis
\mathbf{RL}	Reverse Logistics
\mathbf{RSC}	Reverse Supply Chain
\mathbf{SCM}	Supply Chain Management

Résumé en français

Introduction

Au cours des dernières décennies, les conséquences du réchauffement climatique, de l'accumulation des déchets et de la pollution sont devenues de plus en plus visibles. Une étude de [Bau+16] a montré que les émissions de gaz à effet de serre ont augmenté de 64% par an en moyenne depuis 1990. Selon [MD+18], les températures ont augmenté d'environ 1 °C depuis la révolution industrielle et sont toujours en augmentation de 0,1 °C à 0,3 °C par décennie. De plus, l'accumulation des déchets solides atteint de nouveaux sommets et la production de plastique a été plus élevée que jamais auparavant au cours des dernières années [Pla16]. Alors qu'une petite proportion des déchets et du plastique est recyclée ou incinérée, la majorité est déposée dans les décharges ou dans la nature. Par ailleurs, les matières premières sont de plus en plus rares, ce qui affecte fortement l'économie mondiale. Les mines de minerai exploitées sont en déclin rapide: dans les zones les plus développés du monde qui sont aussi les anciennes régions industrielles, comme par exemple en Europe et aux États-Unis, un pourcentage important de mines ont été fermées en raison de leur contenu minéral faible ou épuisé [Hen+16]. En Australie, autre important pays producteur de minéraux, le nombre de mines a diminué d'un facteur 2 à 5 depuis le début de leur exploitation [Pri+12].

Pour améliorer la situation actuelle, des actions concrètes voient le jour. Au sein de la société, de multiples acteurs - politiques, scientifiques et entrepreneurs - travaillent à la mise en place d'autres systèmes de production afin de pouvoir effectuer une transition du modèle linéaire classique "production - consommation - abandon" vers un modèle plus vertueux d'économie circulaire.

Le concept de logistique inverse a été introduit afin de répondre à ce défi. Il est défini comme "le processus de planification, de mise en œuvre et de contrôle des flux efficaces et rentables des matières premières, des stocks en cours de fabrication, des produits finis et des informations connexes à partir du point de consommation jusqu'au point d'origine afin de récupérer de la valeur ou d'éliminer le produit de manière appropriée"[RTL98]. Sa mise en place permet de minimiser de manière significative la quantité de déchets ainsi que de réaliser des économies sur la consommation de matières premières [BD03]. De plus, en raison de la sensibilisation croissante des consommateurs aux préoccupations environnementales, le traitement des produits en fin de vie renforce une image positive des entreprises, protégeant ainsi leurs marchés [Tof04].

Afin de mettre en œuvre sa logistique inverse, une entreprise doit concevoir une chaîne d'installations pour récupérer, démonter et traiter les produits usés retournés par les consommateurs. Une telle chaîne comprend souvent des centres de collecte, de démantèlement et de recyclage. Ces installations constituent la chaîne logistique inverse (CLI). Lorsque la CLI travaille en coordination avec la chaîne de production classique (CLC) de l'entreprise, l'ensemble du système est appelé chaîne logistique en boucle fermée (CLBF) [GJVW09] (voir Figure 1).



Figure 1: Chaine logistique en boucle fermée

Plusieurs entreprises ont déjà mis en place de tels systèmes de CLBF. Apple, par exemple, offre des rabais aux clients qui, lorsqu'ils achètent un nouveau produit, retournent l'ancien. Apple récupère ensuite les anciens produits et les réintègre dans ses usines afin d'utiliser des pièces des modèles précédents dans leurs nouveaux produits. H&M, le géant mondial de la mode d'origine suédoise, récupère les vêtements d'occasion dans tous ses magasins à travers le monde. Les vêtements retournés peuvent être dans n'importe quelle condition ou être de n'importe quelle marque et H&M les utilisera pour créer une ligne de vêtements entièrement recyclés. Ce type de CLI permet à tous les types de consommateurs de s'impliquer avec la marque, même s'ils n'ont pas initialement acheté leurs vêtements auprès de H&M. Kodak reconditionne ses appareils photo à usage unique après le développement du film. Au cours de la dernière décennie, l'entreprise a recyclé plus de 310 millions d'appareils dans plus de 20 pays.

Les exemples sont nombreux et ce nombre augmente chaque année, mais la majorité des systèmes de production mondiaux sont encore loin de l'économie circulaire. En parallèle, depuis les années 1990, les études scientifiques en conception et planification de CLI et CLBF sont de plus en plus abondantes [GSK15].

Lors de la conception d'une chaîne logistique, l'objectif est de déterminer des variables de décision stratégiques (à long terme) comme le nombre de centres de traitement mis en place ou le choix de leurs emplacements et capacités. Au stade de la planification, les variables de décision les plus importantes sont les quantités de flux entre les différents centres du réseau, appelées variables de décision à moyen terme.

La conception des CLI et des CLBF est un problème stratégique complexe en raison du grand nombre de facteurs (économique, législatif, écologique, logistique, etc.) et du haut niveau d'incertitude (demande, volume qualité des produits retournés, etc...) qui doivent être intégrés dans le processus décisionnel.

Dans [AAVW18], les auteurs ont montré sur quatre études de cas d'entreprises impliquées

dans des processus de logistique inverse que tous les aspects de la gestion de la chaîne doivent être étudiés afin de rendre le retraitement des produits en fin de vie efficient; de la prédiction du comportement du client jusqu'à la législation, en passant par le modèle commercial de l'entreprise. Une étude de [GSK15] présente la littérature relative à ce domaine sur les dernières années.

Le premier défi de la conception de CLI est le niveau élevé d'incertitude sur différents paramètres [GFK17].

En effet, au moment où la CLI est conçue, les informations précises sur le flux de produits usés qui vont être retournés par les consommateurs ne sont pas souvent disponibles [GFK17] et ce manque d'information doit être intégré dans le processus décisionnel [Bin+16]. Cette incertitude sur les flux en terme de quantité et de qualité, d'une plus grande variété de sources de flux, de fonctions plus complexes en termes de coût, de services et d'impacts environnementaux, et d'opportunités de marché inexplorées [Alm+16]; [Ara+15]; [HKK07] génère de nouveaux risques économiques pour l'entreprise.

Pour faire face à cette incertitude, de nombreuses approches ont été proposées dans la littérature. Les plus courantes sont l'optimisation stochastique, l'optimisation floue et l'optimisation robuste. Cependant, ces méthodes classiques sont soit basées sur des données historiques concernant les paramètres incertains, soit basées sur le concept d'aversion au risque et négligent la plupart du temps les opportunités qui peuvent se produire dans certains cas [DGC15]. Par ailleurs, des études psychologiques montrent qu'un décideur se comporte différemment lorsqu'il/elle considère l'incertitude comme un risque ou bien une opportunité [Gra06], ce qui peut fortement influencer la conception de la CLI créée. Dans ce manuscrit, nous proposons de nouveaux outils permettant de prendre en compte cette bipolarité du comportement du décideur lors de la conception de CLI dans un contexte d'ignorance totale quant à la réalisation des paramètres incertains.

Le deuxième obstacle important lors de la conception de CLI concerne la durabilité des systèmes mis en œuvre. Historiquement, la conception de CLI a été principalement réalisée dans le but de maximiser le profit de l'entreprise ou de minimiser son impact environnemental, mais si la question est abordée sous l'angle du développement durable, c'est-à-dire "répondre aux besoins du présent sans compromettre la capacité des générations futures à répondre à leurs propres besoins "(*Rapport Bruntland pour la Commission mondiale sur l'environnement et le développement (1992)*) trois dimensions doivent être prises en compte simultanément: la dimension économique, la dimension environnementale et la dimension sociale [Seu+08]. Ensuite, un équilibre satisfaisant doit être trouvé entre les performances de chaque dimensions. Cette approche est connue sous le nom de "Triple Bottom Line" (TBL) [SM08]. Dans ce contexte, le deuxième objectif de la thèse est d'apporter un soutien méthodologique aux décideurs en proposant de nouveaux modèles de décision mutli-objectifs dans le but d'améliorer la conception durable des CLI et CLBF.

Le manuscrit est organisé de la manière suivante.

Le premier chapitre contient l'introduction et décrit en particulier le contexte dans lequel

se placent nos recherches. Le deuxième chapitre présente un état de l'art passant en revue les notions et méthodes fréquemment utilisées pour l'optimisation sous incertitude et l'optimisation multi-critères dans la littérature. Il fournit une analyse des modèles mathématiques et des approches de résolution proposées pour la conception des CLI sous incertitude et la conception durable des CLI. Cette analyse permet de mettre en évidence les lacunes de la littérature pour lesquelles nous proposons des contributions dans les trois chapitres qui suivent.

Ainsi, dans chacun des chapitres suivants, nous détaillons un problème de recherche auquel nous répondons par une approche méthodologique et un outil d'aide à la décision. Nous développons ensuite des expérimentations numériques démontrant la pertinence l'outil proposé. Enfin, nous concluons et apportons des perspectives.

Le manuscrit se termine par une conclusion générale et un ensemble de propositions pour de futures recherches.

Chapitre 2: État de l'art

L'état de l'art est divisé en deux grandes parties: la première partie concerne l'optimisation sous incertitude et la deuxième l'optimisation multi-critères.

Dans la première partie, les notions de programmation linéaire et en nombres mixtes sont rappelées. L'incertitude dans les modèles d'optimisation est introduite à travers le concept d'ensemble de scénarios.

Plusieurs méthodes classiques permettant de prendre en compte l'incertitude dans les modèles de décision sont ensuite présentées, notamment l'optimisation stochastique, l'optimisation floue et l'optimisation robuste. Nous rappelons en particulier que l'optimisation stochastique repose sur des distributions de probabilités sur les paramètres incertains. En optimisation floue, la densité de probabilité des paramètres incertains n'est pas nécessairement connue. L'incertitude de ce type de problème vient de l'ambiguïté (le choix entre plusieurs alternatives est indéterminé) et de l'imprécision (les frontières nettes et précises pour certains domaines d'intérêt ne sont pas délimitées) sur les paramètres. Enfin, en optimisation robuste, aucune information n'est donnée sur les paramètres incertains: le décideur est dans l'ignorance totale et cherche à prendre la décision la moins risquée (contexte d'aversion au risque) quelque soit les valeurs prises par les paramètres incertains.

Les approches classiques de la littérature sont donc soit dépendantes de distributions de probabilité, soit très conservatrices à cause d'une forte aversion au risque.

Dans le monde réel et en particulier dans le domaine de la logistique inverse, des distributions de probabilités fiables sur les paramètres ne sont pas souvent disponibles ce qui rend les méthodes de résolution stochastiques peu efficaces. Afin de rendre moins conservateurs les modèles robustes, nous proposons de distinguer des zones de risques et d'opportunités ou l'attitude du décideur n'est pas la même [Gra06]. Ainsi notre première problématique est la suivante:

(1) Comment la prise en compte de la bipolarité du comportement du décideur vis-à-vis des zones de risques ou d'opportunités impacte-t-elle la conception de CLI? Comment modéliser cette bipolarité dans un contexte d'ignorance totale du décideur?

Dans la deuxième partie de l'état de l'art, nous analysons les approches de la littérature qui s'inscrivent dans la démarche du développement des chaînes logistiques durables. Pour tenir compte des différents piliers du développement durable, une modélisation multi-critères est nécessaire afin de prendre en compte plusieurs objectifs simultanément dans un problème de décision. Le concept de solution optimale au sens de Pareto est ainsi introduit.

Nous présentons ensuite les méthodes qui permettent résoudre des programmes multiobjectifs en gestion de production et qui permettent de trouver des solutions Pareto optimales. Celles-ci peuvent être classées en 2 catégories: à savoir la méthode epsilon-contrainte et les modèles de décision multi-critères (MDM). Les propriétés particulières de chaque méthode sont discutées dans [Bra+08].

Une méthode epsilon-contrainte consiste à prioriser un objectif principal tout en exprimant d'autres objectifs sous forme de contraintes. Fixer différentes valeurs de contrainte pour les objectifs secondaires permet d'approximer le front de Pareto [Hai71]. Cette méthode est bien adaptée à l'extension d'une approche économique à objectif unique à des modèles biobjectifs ou multi-objectifs intégrant des critères environnementaux et/ou sociaux. En effet, en considérant par exemple le modèle économique comme objectif principal, cette approche permet aux décideurs de mesurer l'impact financier des contraintes environnementales et/ou sociales [Esk+15].

Les MDM peuvent être utilisées pour gérer un plus grand nombre de critères contradictoires [Esk+15] en prenant en compte le comportement du décideur dans le processus de prise de décision afin de trouver la solution Pareto optimale qui lui plaît le plus.

Après une étude approfondie de la littérature sur la conception de CLI durables, nous proposons d'aborder les problématiques suivantes :

- (2) Quelles relations existent entre les objectifs économique, social et environnemental lors de la conception d'une CLI durable ?
- (3) Comment l'attitude du décideur influence-t-elle le choix de la solution finale?
- (4) Comment modéliser et prendre en considération l'équité entre plusieurs régions lors de la conception de la chaîne logistique ?

Dans le chapitre 3, nous abordons la première problématique (1).

Chapitre 3: Conception de chaînes logistiques inverses sous incertitude avec le critère R_*

Le critère R_* est développé et mis en application dans le cadre de la conception de la chaîne logistique en boucle fermée sur la base d'une chaîne logistique directe existante qui comprend des fournisseurs, des centres de production et de distribution. Nous considérons que les centres de distribution existants peuvent être transformés en centres hybrides de distribution et de collecte (HDC) ou en centres exclusivement de collecte pour récupérer les produits en fin de vie. De nouvelles installations peuvent également être mises en place : de nouveaux HDC pour prendre en charge le flux des produits en fin de vie, des centres de démantèlement pour le désassemblage des produits en fin de vie, des centres de réparation, des centres de recyclage permettant la transformation des composants en matière première et des centres d'élimination pour les produits ou résidus de produits qu'il est impossible de retraiter. La chaîne logistique peut se construire progressivement. Le budget disponible pour le développement au début de chaque période dépend des bénéfices reçus lors des périodes précédentes et des investissement déjà réalisés. Nous considérons que les paramètres suivants sont incertains : la demande en produits neufs et reconditionnés, la quantité de produits retournés ainsi que le temps nécessaire pour retraiter ces produits. Pour intégrer cette incertitude dans le processus décisionnel, un ensemble discret de scénarios est défini. Afin de prendre en compte le comportement du décideur en matière de risques et d'opportunités, nous proposons d'utiliser le critère R_* pour sélectionner la solution finale. Ce critère permet au décideur de choisir un seuil de robustesse (noté e) séparant une zone de risque et une zone d'opportunité. L'attitude du décideur ne sera pas considérée la même dans les deux zones ainsi définies : le risque sera minimisé lorsque l'ensemble des solutions possibles ne permet pas un profit supérieur au seuil e quelque soit le scénario considéré, et les opportunités maximisées lorsqu'au contraire, il en existe. Ainsi, on utilise une approche robuste dans la zone de risque (la valeur du profit obtenue dans le pire scénario est maximisée) et une approche optimiste dans la zone d'opportunité (la valeur du profit dans le meilleur scénario est maximisée). Pour démontrer les avantages et l'applicabilité du modèle développé et la pertinence du critère R_* , jamais utilisé auparavant pour des problèmes de conception en logistique, nous effectuons des expérimentations numériques et faisons une comparaison avec des critères classiques utilisés dans la littérature.

Les résultats obtenus montrent que l'utilisation du critère R_* permet de mieux explorer la zone d'opportunité sans perdre le contrôle de la robustesse de la solution. En effet, ce critère donne au décideur un plus grand contrôle sur l'investissement qu'il est prêt à faire pour ouvrir de nouveaux centres de logistique inverses, apportant plus de profit dans un bon scénario tout en contrôlant les pertes lorsqu'un mauvais scénario se produit. En particulier, nous montrons que dans le cas où la demande initiale est élevée, le taux de retour est élevé et le temps de retraitement des produits usés est court (i.e. le meilleur scénario) par rapport au cas où la demande et le retour sont faibles et le temps de retraitement est long (i.e. pire scénario), la solution trouvée avec le critère R_* permet de réaliser jusqu'à 36% de profit en plus que la solution robuste pour le meilleur scénario contre seulement 3% de pertes dans le pire scénario. Nous effectuons une analyse de la variance entre les scénarios selon la valeur choisie pour le seuil de robustesse *e* et proposons des recommandations managériales.

 $\mathbf{7}$

Cette étude révèle de nombreuses nouvelles pistes de recherche. Par exemple, l'étude du cas ou l'incertitude est représentée par un ensemble discret de scénarios avec des probabilités imprécises ou par un ensemble continu de scénarios. Le modèle proposé peut également être étendu en considérant non seulement les meilleurs et les pires scénarios, mais tous les scénarios intermédiaires. Par exemple, un critère de *Leximax* pourrait être appliqué afin de classer les solutions avec les mêmes meilleurs et pires scénarios. Nous poursuivons cette dernière piste dans le chapitre 4.

Chapitre 4: Conception de chaînes logistique inverses sous incertitude avec le critère $LexiR_*$

Dans ce chapitre, nous proposons une amélioration du critère R_* , à savoir, le critère lexicographique R_* (noté $LexiR_*$). Ce nouveau critère est capable de différencier les solutions en prenant en compte tous les scénarios (et non pas uniquement le meilleur et le pire), tout en gardant les propriétés de bipolarité du critère R_* . Deux méthodes d'implémentation pour le $LexiR_*$ sont proposées, une méthode exacte sous forme d'algorithme et une méthode approchée sous forme de programme linéaire mixte. La performance des approches développées est évaluée sur une étude numérique pour un problème de conception de CLI. Nous comparons les résultats fournis par le critère $LexiR_*$ avec les résultats fournis par les critères classiques Leximin et Leximax, ainsi qu'avec le critère R_* proposé au chapitre précédent.

L'analyse des résultats montre que l'utilisation du critère $LexiR_*$ au lieu du critère R_* permet le même contrôle du risque sur le pire scénario, et les mêmes opportunités sur le meilleur scénario, mais en plus il devient possible de sélectionner la solution apportant le plus de profit sur les scénarios intermédiaires. Nous montrons par ailleurs que plus la valeur choisie pour le seuil *e* est pessimiste (respectivement optimiste), plus les résultats du critère $LexiR_*$ se rapprochent de ceux trouvés avec le critère Leximin (respectivement Leximax). Pour des valeurs de *e* intermédiaires, le $LexiR_*$ permet de trouver des opportunités intéressantes qui ne sont pas proposées par d'autres critères.

Nous analysons les temps de résolution pour l'algorithme $LexiR_*$ et le programme linéaire mixte $LexiR_*$ et montrons que l'algorithme $LexiR_*$ a un temps de résolution beaucoup plus long, mais permet de trouver une solution exacte, contrairement au programme linéaire mixte $LexiR_*$ qui offre seulement une solution approximative, mais obtenue en un temps plus court. Du point de vue méthodologique, les recherches futures pourraient être orientées vers la généralisation du critère $LexiR_*$ à un ensemble continu de scénarios. Du point de vue de la chaîne d'approvisionnement, les performances environnementales et sociales doivent être évaluées en plus des performances économiques afin de trouver une solution durable pour la CLI ou la CLBF créée. C'est sur ce dernier point que se focalise le chapitre suivant.

Chapitre 5 : Conception de chaînes logistiques inverses durable en considérant l'équité

Dans ce chapitre, nous considérons la mise en place d'une CLBF durable : les trois dimensions de la durabilité sont modélisées, à savoir la dimension économique, la dimension environnementale et la dimension sociale. Nous proposons un modèle multi-objectifs comprenant un objectif pour chaque dimension.

Le modèle de CLBF étudié dans ce chapitre est basé sur le modèle présenté dans le chapitre 3. Quelques adaptations ont été apportées pour simplifier sa formulation ainsi que pour étudier quelques nouvelles fonctionnalités :

- Premièrement, l'incertitude sur les paramètres n'est plus prise en compte dans le processus décisionnel. En effet, l'inclusion de deux nouvelles dimensions (environnementale et sociale) dans le modèle apporte beaucoup de complexité dans la résolution. De ce fait, nous avons décidé de laisser de côté l'incertitude dans un premier temps.
- Ensuite, dans le premier modèle (voir chapitre 3), chaque installation avait un emplacement prédéfini sur lequel elle pouvait être installée ou non. Dans le nouveau modèle présenté ici, plusieurs emplacements potentiels sont considérés pour chaque installation. Cette adaptation permettra d'analyser la relation entre la répartition des différents centres et les impacts environnemental et social.

Nous intégrons l'étude du concept de l'équité en ce qui concerne le choix des différents lieux d'implantation de la CLBF. L'équité est définie comme "la situation dans laquelle tout le monde est traité de manière juste et égale" (*dictionnaire Cambridge*). Dans notre cas, nous nous intéressons particulièrement à la prise en compte de l'équité environnementale et de l'équité sociale lors de l'implantation d'une CLBF : la répartition de des impacts environnemental et social doivent être équitablement répartis dans l'ensemble des lieux. Ainsi, les trois objectifs considérés sont les suivants: L'objectif économique est la maximisation du profit de la CLBF. L' objectif environnemental est d'induire le moins de dégradation possible de l'air, du sol et de l'eau ainsi qu'utiliser le moins d'énergie possible dans les régions les plus polluées. L'objectif de la dimension sociale est la maximisation de la création d'emplois dans les régions avec les plus haut taux de chomage.

Peu d'études de la littérature ont abordé l'équité dans la prise de décision lors de la conception de CLBF durables [Mot+18]; [CSC18]. De plus, nous n'avons trouvé aucun article tenant compte de l'équité en ce qui concerne la distribution de la pollution environnementale. Afin de mettre en œuvre un modèle où le but est la réalisation de l'équité dans les objectifs environnementaux et sociaux, nous nous sommes basés sur l'étude de [MS94] qui analyse les 20 mesures d'équité les plus couramment utilisées dans les problèmes de conception et localisation d'installations. Nous avons choisi d'utiliser la mesure d'iniquité de Gini (noté G) [DSS73]; [Erk93]. Ce coefficient satisfait le principe d'optimalité au sens de Pareto qui implique que si sa valeur s'améliore, alors aucun des groupes évalués ne sera plus mal en

point. Dans notre modèle, nous avons adapté le coefficient de Gini pour le considérer comme un objectif, plutôt que comme un simple outil analytique. Afin de maximiser l'équité, nous cherchons à minimiser le coefficient de Gini dans les objectifs environnementaux et sociaux.

Pour résoudre le modèle, nous utilisons dans un premier temps des fonctions d'agrégation classiques utilisées en MDM : l'agrégation basée sur les normes $||.||_1$ et $||.||_{\infty}$ et l'agrégation *Leximin*. Chacune de ces approches classiques a ses avantages. Cependant, aucune d'elles ne permet un changement de comportement du décideur vis-à-vis des valeurs des fonctions objectives. Nous abordons ce problème en introduisant deux nouvelles approches de MDM basées sur des opérateurs bipolaires. Une comparaison des approches dans leur ensemble est effectuée.

La première méthode de résolution proposée est notée OPT_{R_*} . Elle est définie de la manière suivante:

Soit D_o l'évaluation de la déviation entre l'objectif o et la solution optimale si l'on considérait que l'objectif o était le seul objectif pris en compte dans le problème, pour la solution x,

$$OPT_{R_*}(D_o, e) = \begin{cases} \min \max_{o \in |n|} D_o & \text{si } \exists \ D_o \ge e \\ \min \min_{o \in |n|} D_o & \text{sinon} \end{cases}$$
(1)

En d'autres termes, nous considérons ici que e est l'écart relatif par rapport à la solution idéale que le décideur est prêt à accepter pour chaque objectif. Le comportement du décideur ne sera pas pris en compte de la même manière si l'une des déviations est supérieure à e ou si elles sont toutes plus petites.

La deuxième approche proposée (notée OPT_{HYB}) est une approche hybride entre l'approche Leximin et l'approche OPT_{R_*} . En effet, il s'agit d'une approche bipolaire dans le sens où nous considérons que tant que le seuil acceptable d'équité environnementale et sociale est respecté, le décideur est satisfait et l'objectif principal est de maximiser le profit. Au contraire, si un ou plusieurs objectifs ne satisfont pas le seuil acceptable, le décideur choisit de faire un compromis en sélectionnant la solution avec la déviation maximale la plus basse parmi tous les critères, et applique une méthode de résolution Leximin.

La formulation de OPT_{HYB} est donnée comme suit :

$$OPT_{HYB}(D_0, e) = \begin{cases} leximin_{o \in |n|} D_o & si \exists o \in O \ tel \ que \ D_o \ge e \\ \min D_1 & sinon \end{cases}$$
(2)

Les résultats obtenus permettent de faire les observations suivantes:

• Les solutions trouvées avec l'approche $\|.\|_1$ ont la déviation moyenne la plus petite par rapport à la solution idéale. Cependant, cette approche ne permet pas toujours de trouver une solution satisfaisante pour tous les objectifs: un objectif très bon peut compenser un objectif très mauvais.

- Avec l'approche ||.||∞, tous les objectifs sont également satisfaisants, mais certaines opportunités sont manquées.
- L'approche Leximin améliore les résultats de l'approche ||.||∞. Cependant, elle ne permet pas au décideur de contrôler ses préférences entre plusieurs solutions équivalentes.
- L'approche OPT_{R_*} offre la possibilité au décideur de choisir le niveau de réalisation souhaité pour chaque objectif. Si ce niveau est atteint, il est alors possible d'explorer les opportunités dans l'espace de solutions. D'un autre coté, cette méthode ne permet pas de choisir sur quelle fonction objectif le décideur préfère trouver de nouvelles opportunités. Ce manque de contrôle peut être corrigé avec le critère OPT_{HYB} .
- L'approche OPT_{HYB} est conçue de manière à permettre de choisir un niveau acceptable pour les objectifs environnemental et social et ensuite maximiser la valeur de l'objectif économique uniquement. En conséquence, cette méthode fournit les meilleurs résultats pour l'objectif économique. Elle peut être adaptée pour prioriser l'objectif le plus important pour le décideur.

Pour approfondir davantage ces observations et fournir au décideur des informations managériales pratiques, nous avons analysé pour chaque solution le nombre de centres ouverts (tous types compris) et la répartition des emplacements des centres créés. Sur la base de cette analyse, les observations complémentaires suivantes sont faites :

Le nombre de centres ouverts est lié au profit : plus le nombre centres ouverts est grand, plus la CLBF sera en mesure de collecter et de retraiter de plus grandes quantités de produits de fin de vie et d'en récupérer de la valeur.

Quelle que soit la méthode de résolution, les centres de collecte de produits usés sont toujours établis dans tous les emplacements. On peut donc supposer que cette répartition permet d'aboutir à la meilleure équité sociale et environnementale.

Ces résultats génèrent plusieurs pistes de recherche intéressantes. La principale consiste à inclure de l'incertitude dans le modèle, car, comme nous l'avons vu dans les premiers chapitres, toutes les informations sur les paramètres à prendre en compte lors de la mise en œuvre d'une nouvelle CLBF ne sont pas toujours facilement prévisibles ou disponibles.

Conclusion générale

1 - Conclusion

La mise en place de CLBF est un enjeu essentiel pour passer de l'économie linéaire à l'économie circulaire, et pour répondre aux besoins actuels de production plus propre, de réduction des déchets, de réduction des coûts, de rentabilité, de durabilité, de réduction des changements climatiques et de responsabilité sociale. Une conception réussie de CLBF repose sur une

modélisation appropriée de l'incertitude en termes de risque et d'opportunités, ainsi que sur la prise en compte des trois dimensions du développement durable.

Dans ce contexte, nous proposons dans un premier temps de nouveaux outils de prise en compte de l'incertitude. En particulier, nous proposons une nouvelle approche de modélisation utilisant le critère R_* pour prendre en compte l'optimisme du décideur à la fois dans les zones de risque et d'opportunité. Cette approche est comparée à des méthodes robustes et stochastiques dans une expérimentation numérique approfondie. Les résultats obtenus montrent que son utilisation permet d'explorer de nouvelles opportunités sans perdre le contrôle de la robustesse.

Nous proposons ensuite un raffinement du critère R_* , à savoir le critère $LexiR_*$ qui permet d'améliorer encore les résultats trouvés. Deux méthodes de résolution sont développées pour appliquer le critère $LexiR_*$. La première se présente sous la forme d'un algorithme et la deuxième sous la forme d'un programme linéaire mixte. Nous analysons les temps de résolution pour les deux méthodes et montrons que l'algorithme $LexiR_*$ prend plus de temps de calcul, mais permet de trouver une solution exacte, contrairement au programme linéaire mixte $LexiR_*$ qui offre seulement une solution approximative mais obtenue en un temps plus court.

Dans un second temps, nous étudions un problème de conception de CLBF où les trois dimensions de la durabilité sont prises en compte simultanément dans un modèle de décision multi-objectifs. Nous étudions plusieurs méthodes prenant en compte l'attitude du décideur dans un contexte d'optimisation multi-critères et nous les comparons. Puis nous proposons deux nouvelles méthodes de résolution notée OPT_{R_*} et OPT_{HYB} . Nous montrons que l'utilisation de la méthode OPT_{R_*} permet d'explorer de nouvelles opportunités tout en garantissant un niveau de satisfaction générale sur tous les objectifs. La méthode OPT_{HYB} peut être utilisée pour sélectionner un objectif prioritaire et maximiser les opportunités sur celui-ci en gardant un niveau satisfaisant de réalisation pour les deux autres objectifs.

Une analyse de l'équité sociale et environnementale entre différents lieux d'implantation de la CLBF est effectuée. Nous montrons que les solutions menant aux meilleurs profits sont les solutions où le décideur prend la décision d'ouvrir plus de centres dans la partie inverse de la CLBF. De plus, les solutions conduisant à la meilleure équité sociale sont les solutions où les centres sont répartis dans les différentes régions en fonction du taux d'emploi de chaque région. Enfin, le type de centre mis en place dans chaque région a un impact sur l'équité environnementale.

2 - Perspectives

Cette étude révèle de nombreuses pistes possibles pour la recherche future.

Par rapport à la considération de l'incertitude dans les modèles de conception de CLI et de CLBF, les critères R_* et $LexiR_*$ peuvent être généralisés pour prendre en compte des ensembles continus de scénarios. En effet, ces critères pourraient ainsi être utilisés dans les cas où l'incertitude ne peut pas être représentée par un ensemble de cas discrets. De plus, le seuil de robustesse *e* pourrait être exprimé par une valeur floue, permettant ainsi d'explorer de potentielles opportunités au voisinage de la valeur initiale choisie par le décideur et ainsi permettre plus de flexibilité dans la décision. Enfin, d'autres opérateurs bipolaires avec différentes propriétés devraient être étudiés et comparés à ceux que nous proposons. En effet, de nombreux opérateurs bipolaires existent et permettent de représenter une grande variété de comportements différents du décideur. L'étude de tels opérateurs pourrait donc fournir une analyse intéressante de la relation entre différentes attitudes possibles face à l'incertitude et les décisions prises sur la conception de CLI ou de CLBF.

Par rapport à la durabilité des CLI et CLBF, une importante piste de recherche est la prise en compte de l'incertitude dans les modèles multi-critères. De plus, la dimension sociale pourrait être complétée en intégrant d'autres aspects en plus de la création de l'emploi (e.g. le développement local, la santé, la satisfaction des clients...). Les objectifs de minimisation de l'impact environnemental et d'équité environnementale, ainsi que de maximisation de l'impact social et d'équité sociale pourraient être étudiés simultanément dans un même modèle afin d'analyser comment la prise en compte de l'équité influence les performances des deux impacts. Enfin, une étude de la position des solutions trouvées avec les différentes méthodes de décision multi-critères sur le front de Pareto pourrait être effectuée. En effet, une telle étude permettrait de visualiser quelles parties du front de Pareto sont explorées par les différents critères.

Liste des Publications

Articles publiés

- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Résolution d'un programme linéaire sous incertitude avec l'Uninorme R_{*}", ROADEF 2018. National conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "The use of two-stage approach with R_* criterion to solve a multi-period closed loop supply chain design problem", Logistics Analytic 2018. International conference without proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Lexicographic R_{*} Criterion For Decision Making Under Uncertainty in Reverse Logistics", MIM 2019. International conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "A Sustainable Closed Loop Supply chain design problem", EURO 2019. International conference without proceedings
- Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa, Zoé Krug "Decision under ignorance: a comparison of existing criteria in a context of linear programming", EDSI 2019. *International conference without proceedings*
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "Résolution d'un problème de décision sous incertitude avec le lexiR_{*}", ROADEF 2020. National conference with proceedings

- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "A comparison of criteria for decision under ignorance in context of linear programming", IPMU 2020. International conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "Exploring opportunities in establishing a closed loop supply under uncertainty", International Journal of Production Research 2020

Articles soumis

- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Design of Reverse Supply Chains under Uncertainty: the Lexicographic R_{*} criterion for exploring opportunities", *submitted to an international peer-review journal*
- Zoé Krug, Richard Oloruntoba, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume, Claudia Oliver-Cortadellas "Equity in a multi-objective Sustainable Closed-Loop Supply Chain Design Problem", *submitted to an international peer-review journal*

Chapter 1

Introduction

Contents	
1.1	Industrial Context
1.2	Uncertainty in Reverse Supply Chain design 19
1.3	Sustainability in Reverse Supply Chain design
]	1.3.1 Environmental dimension
]	1.3.2 Social dimension
1.4	Outline of the thesis

1.1 Industrial Context

Climate change and pollution hit higher records every year and the situation has never been more worrying. A study from [Bau+16] has shown that greenhouse gaz emissions increase by 64% a year in average since 1990. In France, the carbon footprint per person has raised by 20% in the last 25 years [Bau+16]. According to [MD+18] the temperatures have increased by approximately 1°C since the industrial revolution and are still escalating of 0.1°C to 0.3°C every decade. Accompanying this disquieting fact, the accumulation of solid waste is reaching new heights. The production of plastic has been higher in the last decade than ever before [Pla16]. While a small portion is recycled or incinerated, the majority is either discarded into landfill or littered into natural environments, including the world's oceans. As a direct effect, we are now witnessing the apparition and development of the "7th continent": an accumulation of waste of approximately three times the size of France [Leb+18] in the Pacific ocean. Waste accumulation has numerous harmful effects on both land and see wild life, and pollution is now affecting approximately 75% of land species and 66% of see species [Ric+18].



Open-pit dump (photo credit: shutterstock)



Benxi steel industries in 2013

Furthermore, in addition with the concerns about climate change and pollution, we are also experimenting a crisis of scarcity of raw materials greatly affecting the world economy. A paper by [HSH19] particularly shows that even in the best case scenario in which new policies are put in practice to reach the sustainable development goals of the COP21, the oil industry should know production difficulties by 2025, only 5 years from now. Apart from oil, the exploited ore grades mines are also rapidly declining. In Europe and in the United States of America (prior industrial regions of the world) a non negligible percentage of mines have been shut down due to their low mineral content [Hen+16]. A study of [Pri+12] also shows that, in Australia, another important mineral-producing country, the number of ore grades mines has decreased by a factor of 2 to 5 from the beginning of their exploitation.

These environmental effects we are witnessing are partly due to the classic linear model production - consumption - abandonment on which have been based the majority of our production systems up to now.

In a classic model, the Supply Chain (SC) is defined by [CH99] as "the group of manufacturers, suppliers, distributors retailers and transportation, information and other logistics management service providers that are engaged in providing goods to consumers". Thus, it represents the entire network allowing the delivery of products or services from raw materials to end customers (see Figure 1.1).

The organization of the different actors of the SC is referred in the following as Forward Logistics (FL). It relies on Supply Chain Management (SCM), defined as "a set of methods used to effectively coordinate suppliers, producers, depots, and stores, so that commodity is produced and distributed at the correct quantities, to the correct locations, and at the correct time, in order to reduce system costs while satisfying service level requirements" [SL+08].

As such, it doesn't take into account the reprocessing of used products after consumption and generates large amounts of waste.

In order to be able to improve the current situation, concrete actions have to be taken very fast. Fruit of scientific proposals and political commitments, one of the promoted actions is to define corporate responsibilities of manufacturers on the treatment of EOL products so as to switch from a classic FL model to an alternative circular economy model.



Figure 1.1: Supply Chain

In France, a first law is introduced in 1975 organizing the collection and processing of EOL products. This law precises that EOL collection, transportation and processing must be done in a clean way, so as to avoid "any risk to the environment and to human health". A few years later the law of the 13st July 1992 (also known as Royal law) marks a turning point in our waste management methods. It aims to strengthen the 1975 law and requires companies to recycle their waste. From 1992, waste represents a source of energy and raw materials that are no longer allowed to be wasted or destroyed. Thus the selective collection and recycling of waste policies are imposed by the principle of Extended Producer Responsibility of the government, also called "polluter-payer". This type of regulation is generalised in the whole world, for instance, the Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment (WEEE) directive which contains mandatory requirements on collection, recycling, and recovery for all types of electrical goods, became a European law in 2003 and was then also introduced in Canada, Japan, China, and many states in the US [QFN+10].

Recently, abundant examples of recent initiative to go further in circular economy models implementation also include: G7 Declaration made in June 2015: "The G7 Alliance on Resource Efficiency promotes circular economy, refurbishment and recycling strategic actions to limit consumption of natural resources and reduce waste", documents "Roadmap on the circular economy" (April 2015) and "Towards a circular economy: zero waste program for Europe "(July 2014) written by the European Commission, the conference "Closing the loop -Circular economy: boosting business, reducing waste "organized by the European commission in June 2015 as well as the public consultation on the circular economy carried out by the European Union (EU) in August 2015.

Recent studies demonstrate the positive impact of the circular economy not only on the environment but also on the economy. According to the McKinsey Center for Business and Environment, the choice of a circular economy would reduce by 1.800 billion Euro (25%) the cost of raw materials in the European economy by 2030. Furthermore, direct economic benefits can be obtained by the reuse of materials and/or components [BD03]. In addition, the revaluation of EOL products would allow improving the image of the company and protecting its market, which is an indirect source of additional economic benefits [Tof04].

A circular economy model relies on Reverse Logistics (RL) implementation. Oppositely to FL, The American Reverse Logistics Executive council defines RL as "the process of planning, implementing, and controlling the efficient, cost effective flow of raw materials, in-process inventory, finished goods and related information from the point of consumption to the point of origin for the purpose of recapturing value or proper disposal" [RTL98]. (See Figure 1.2)



Figure 1.2: End-of-life treatment process [HKK07]

In order to implement RL, a company must conceive disassembly and recovery facilities that integrate the reverse flow of EOL products (i.e. collection centers, dismantlers, recycling centers...). Those new facilities constitute the Reverse Supply Chain (RSC). When the RSC works in coordination with the classic Forward Supply Chain (FSC) of the company, the whole system is called Closed-Loop Supply Chain (CLSC) [GJVW09]

Several companies have already implemented such systems. For instance, Apple offers discounts to costumers who, when they buy a new product, return their old one. Apple then collects the old models and brings the products back to their factories in order to use parts from previous models in their newer products. H&M accepts used clothing at all of their stores worldwide. The clothes can be of any condition or brand, and H&M will use the clothing they have collected to create an all-recycled clothing line. This type of RSC allows all types of consumers to get involved with the brand, even if they didn't purchase their garment from H&M. Kodak re-manufactures its single-use cameras after the film has been developed. Over the past decade, the company has recycled more than 310 million cameras in more than 20 countries.

Examples are numerous and their number increase every year, but the global supply networks are still far away from circular economy. Since the 1990s, the number of academic studies dedicated to RSC and CLSC design and planning increase as well [GSK15]. The aim of design is to determine strategic (long-term) decision variables like the number of facilities implemented or their locations and capacity. In the planning stage, the most important decision variables are the quantities of flows between the different facilities of the network, known as mid-term decision variables. A strategic vision of the expansion of the CLSC has been introduced through multi-period models where facilities can be set up at any period of time [BGH17]; [DGC15]. These models are more relevant for the context of reverse logistics. For instance in [DR+13], the authors considered a multi-period CLSC network design problem in which facility capacities could be increased or decreased dynamically over time for all echelons. Facility and depot locations could be changed and the type of depots and their general size could be modified. More examples of recent dynamic CLSC models are available in [KMF15]; [MS16].

The design of RSC and CLSC is a complex strategic problem due to the large number of factors that must be integrated into the decision-making process (economic, legislative, ecological, logistics, etc.) and the high level of uncertainty (product demand, volume of returns, fractions of parts recovered for the various product recovery processes, etc.). In [AAVW18], the authors particularly showed on four case studies of companies involved in RL processes that all aspect of RL management have to be accurately investigated in order to make the reprocessing of EOL products beneficial, from the prediction of the customer's behaviour to the legislation including the business model of the company.

A comprehensive review of [GSK15] analyses the existing studies in this area. An important number of models have been developed for different settings. The impact of different logistics structures on the profitability of re-manufacturing systems has been analyzed.

Several studies [Che+15]; [Fle+01]; [Üst+07] suggest that the focus on CLSC is more relevant for OEM (Original Equipment Manufacturer) since designing the forward and reverse flows separately results in sub-optimal solutions. Nevertheless, the production cost structure, collection rate, product life cycle and component durability must be carefully coordinated in order to maximize cost savings in CLSC network [GVWA07] and companies facing large and increasing flows of EOL products should have a different RL network structure than the ones with a low rate of returned products [GJ+06]. Furthermore, [ASVW08] show that the profitability of RL systems is strongly dependent on the product life cycle as well as on the competition faced by OEMs. The problem that in reality, the high level of uncertainty of the different parameters [GFK17] makes this design of RSC or CLSC very challenging.

1.2 Uncertainty in Reverse Supply Chain design

Uncertainty relates to something which is not sure, which may or may not happen, or which nature or shape is vague. In SCM several parameters are often considered uncertain in the literature [GFK17]. We classify them in two main categories:

- 1. The system uncertainties: They relate to the uncertain parameters implied by the implementation of the supply chain and its functioning. Thus, they are present in both the FSC and the RSC. They include for instance delivery times, production and transportation costs, center capacities...etc.
- 2. The environmental uncertainties: They relate to the parameters external to the supply

chain, independent of the setting of the designed supply chain. In this category we can include for example the demand of products, the reprocessing time of used product, the return quantity and quality of products. Indeed, the products may be highly degraded due to consumer usage or have higher quality due to modifications realized during the usage phase.

In comparison to classic FSC, the literature acknowledges environmental uncertainty as being a much more challenging factor in RSC design and describes more various sources of uncertainty [GFK17]. Indeed, at the moment when the RSC is designed, precise information about future amount of EOL products cannot be available [GFK17] and this lack of information should be integrated in the decision making process about RSC [Bin+16]. Particularly, new economic risks arise out of less predictable reverse flows of EOL products coming from the customer. in terms of quantity but also quality of returned products, a wider variety of flow sources, more complex functions in terms of cost, services and environmental impacts, and unexplored market opportunities [Alm+16]; [Ara+15]; [HKK07].

To deal with this difficulty, many approaches have been proposed in the literature. The most common ones are stochastic, fuzzy and robust optimization (further detailed in Section 2.2). However these classic methods are either based on data about the uncertain parameters, or are risk oriented and neglects opportunities potentially occurring in some cases [DGC15]. Furthermore, psychological evidences show that a DM often behaves differently regarding if he/she sees uncertainty as a risk or as an opportunity [Gra06] which may influence a lot the choice of the final solution. In this manuscript, we propose to address this subject by proposing new tools helping to take opportunities into account at the same time as risks when designing RSC in a context of complete ignorance of the DM.

1.3 Sustainability in Reverse Supply Chain design

The second major challenge of RSC design regards the sustainability of the implemented systems. Historically, the implementation of RSC has mostly been done with aim to maximize the profit of the company or to minimize its environmental impact, but if the question is considered from the perspective of sustainable development, that is to say "meet the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs" (*Bruntland Report for the World Commission on Environment and Development (1992)*) three dimensions have to be accounted simultaneously: the economic dimension, the environmental dimension and the social dimension [Seu+08](see Figure 1.3). Then, a satisfying balance has to be found between economic performance, environmental performance and social performance. This approach is known as Triple Bottom Line (TBL) approach [SM08].

In the last few years the area of sustainable CLSC development has sparked growing interest among researchers. The study of [Esk+15] particularly reviews numerous papers published in international peer-reviewed journal giving attention to this subject.



Figure 1.3: Sustainability considerations

1.3.1 Environmental dimension

According to the literature and following the study of [PRT14], environmental factors with the greatest impact on the environment can be divided into 4 main categories:

- Impact of transportation between facilities: according to [ZTMR17], the transportation network of a supply chain is the largest source of environmental hazards in the logistic system due to the high levels of emitted carbon dioxide. It is measured from the number of trips and the distance of these, the type of transportation, as well as the amount of product transported.
- Impact of production: it is the impact generated by the production of one product in each facility (due to the energy consumption, the emitted carbon dioxide, the water pollution...). As such, it includes the facility emissions, the energy and the water consumption.
- Impact of facility establishment: it is the impact generated by the construction of a new facility regarding the emissions and energy consumption of materials used during the construction.
- Impact of disposing of waste: is the impact of disposal of one unit of product in the landfill after consumption calculated in terms of emissions and/or soil pollution.

Quantifying those environmental impacts in not always an easy tasks. They are most of the time quantified through techniques such as Life Cycle Assessment or Life Cycle Analysis (LCA). This methodology aims at assessing environmental impacts related to a product at each stage of its life, from the extraction of the raw material, through every steps of the manufacturing, distribution and use of the product, to the recycling or disposal stage. For every stages, an inventory of the energy and material used as well as GHG emissions produced is studied. This inventory can be done through surveys and case studies, however, it requires accuracy and availability of data about the studied product and request full cooperation from all actors implied in the different life stages of the product. For the last years, some production company have published the environmental impacts of the different stages of their production in recognized databases, making easier the process of retrieving data.

1.3.2 Social dimension

Social sustainability is the dimension the less understood and the less studied in the literature. It has been defined as "the formal and informal processes; systems; structures; and relationships actively supporting the capacity of current and future generations to create healthy and livable communities. Socially sustainable communities are equitable, diverse, connected and democratic and provide a good quality of life" (WACOSS). However, this definition is still under development [Esk+15]. As such, it includes numerous aspects. The aspects the most found in the literature and the most relevant to take into account when designing a RL network are the following:

- Development: this aspect of the social dimension includes all impacts related to the development, internal (for instance the job creation, the amount of wadges...) or external to the company (for instance the regional development). However, the SCM related literature acknowledges the job creation to be the main indicator of development.
- Health and Safety: this aspect regards the employees well-being. It is often evaluated through indicators such as the number of sick leaves taken by the employed, the turnover ratio. It can also include much more general concepts such as the respect of the human rights, general labour conditions, level of education, or access to culture.
- Service level: this last aspect regard the satisfaction of costumers and costumer related issues.

The quantification of the social dimension is often very hard for various reasons. First, there is no recognized standard against which it can be appraised [MBS07]. Thus, the evaluation of social factors is often submitted to the subjectivity of the assessor. Second, Since the social impact is often qualitative by nature, it is difficult to build a single metric to measure it[Esk+15]. For those reasons, the majority of social parameters are often disregarded when designing a RSC or a CLSC. The most studied social factors are related to the development section, and particularly to employment. For instance, in [SFFHK18], the authors study a supplier selection-allocation problem when designing a CLSC and focus on job creation maximization, differentiating permanent ongoing jobs and casual jobs, respectively referred hereafter as fixed and variable jobs. Another study by [Mot+18] defined a social benefit indicator which prefers job creation in the less developed regions.

Once identified and quantified, the environmental and social impact can be evaluated at the same time as the economic profit in a multi-objective optimisation model. The goal is then to find a compromising design satisfying as much as possible each one of the objectives.

1.4 Outline of the thesis

In this context, the objective of the thesis is to provide decision-makers with methodological support and propose new decision models with aim to improve RSC and CLSC design.

In a first time, the objective will be to mathematically formalize the risks and opportunities related to the uncertainty present at the strategic level of RSC and CLSC design. Once this work accomplished, new tools helping DM to conceive their own RSC or CLSC will be implemented. At this end, bipolar optimization methods for decision under uncertainty will be elaborated in order to take into account the ambivalence risk/opportunity related to the context dynamics.

In a second time, the objective will consist in proposing multi-criteria decision models, taking into account environmental, economic and social objectives at the same time.

The manuscript is organized in the following way.

The first Chapter presents a state of the art reviewing popular notions and methods used for optimization under uncertainty and multi-criteria optimization in the literature. It provides an analysis of the mathematical models and solution approaches proposed in the production literature, and particularly in RL. From this state of art, we highlight the issues related to RSC design under uncertainty and sustainable RSC design and identify the particular research problems later addressed in this work.

Three Chapters then follow one another corresponding to three problems solved. In each of them, we detail the research problem, we then propose a methodological approach and a decision support tool to respond to the problem. Finally we develop an industrial case, we conclude and present some perspectives on the work.

The manuscript is finalized with a general conclusion and advises for future research.
State of the art

Contents

2.1	Line	ar and Mixed Integer Linear optimization				
2.2	Opti	mization under uncertainty				
	2.2.1	Scenario set				
	2.2.2	Stochastic programming				
	2.2.3	Fuzzy programming				
	2.2.4	Robust programming				
	2.2.5	Two-stage programming				
		2.2.5.1 Average formulation $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 34$				
		2.2.5.2 Robust formulation $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 34$				
		2.2.5.3 Regret Average formulation				
	2.2.6	Taking into account uncertainty in Reverse Logistics				
	2.2.7	Bipolarity of the DM behavior				
2.3	Mult	ti-objective Optimization				
	2.3.1	Epsilon constraint method				
	2.3.2	Multi-Criteria Decision Models (MCDM)				
		2.3.2.1 Goal programming $\ldots \ldots 40$				
		2.3.2.2 Normalized objective space $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 40$				
		2.3.2.3 Classic aggregation functions				
	2.3.3 Taking into account several objectives in sustainable RSC design 46					

In this Chapter, we recall some general definitions from combinatorial optimisation, decision making and multi-criteria optimisation that will be used in our contributions. At the same time, we analyse the models and methods used for CLSC design and the results obtained in the previous studies in this area.

2.1 Linear and Mixed Integer Linear optimization

In linear optimization, we seek to minimize (or maximize) a linear objective function, submitted to a set of linear constraints. This type of optimization is particularly applied to solve middle to long term decision problems (strategic and tactic level of decision). In addition, it has been proven well suited to supply chain design and transportation problems [MG07]. Furthermore, linear problems are often easily solvable [MG07]. Compared to linear optimization, Mixed integer optimization adds one additional condition that at least one of the variables can only take integer values. In Supply Chain design, integer (often binary) variables represent such strategic decisions as opening or not of a facility. The value of such a binary variable is 1 when the facility is open and 0 otherwise. Generally, a Mixed Integer Linear Program (MIP) can be presented in the following form (see model 2.1):

Notations

- N: the set of decisions variables,
- M: the set of constraints,
- x_i : the decision variable $i \in N$,
- $a_{i,j}$: the coefficient of decision variable $i \in N$ for constraints $j \in M$
- p_i : the profit of decision variable $i \in N$,
- b_j : the coefficient of constraints $j \in M$,

$$\max f(x) = \sum_{i \in N} p_i x_i$$

$$s.t.$$

$$(a) \quad \sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_i \leq b_j \quad \forall j \in M$$

$$(b) \qquad x \in \mathbb{X} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^+$$

$$(2.1)$$

 \mathbb{X} can be $\{0,1\}$ or \mathbb{N}

2.2 Optimization under uncertainty

2.2.1 Scenario set

Depending on the considered uncertain parameters, uncertainty will be either considered on the profit coefficient p_i , on the constraint coefficient $a_{i,j}$ and/or b_j .

To model the uncertainty we are given a scenario set S, which contains all possible vectors of the uncertain parameters coefficients, called scenarios. We thus only know that one scenario $s \in S$ will occur, but we do not know which one until a solution is computed. Two methods of defining scenario sets are popular in the existing literature (see, e.g., [KY13], [BBC11] and [Min10]). The first one is discrete uncertainty representation, $S^D = \{s_1, \dots, s_K\}$ contains K > 1 explicitly listed scenarios. The second one is interval scenario set. In the case where uncertainty is considered on the profit coefficient p_i , an interval scenario set is described as $S^I = \prod_{i \in N} [p_i, \overline{p}_i].$

Then, several methods exist to take into account uncertainty in decision processes. A first approach consists in reducing the level of uncertainty present in the model with the use of surveys of existing cases. A second approach is to study existing data so as to be able to approximate as reliably as possible the uncertain parameters with probability distributions. Finally a third approach is to take the best possible decision without knowledge on the realization of the uncertain parameters when no reliable data is available.

According to those different approaches, the uncertain parameters can be divided into 3 groups regarding the information level of the Decision-Maker (DM) [GFK17]:

- Group 1 (G1): Random parameters for which the probability distributions are known for the decision maker. In this case, a probability distribution is provided for the scenario set.
- Group 2 (G2): Fuzzy parameters. In general, there exist two types of uncertainties including ambiguity and vagueness under the fuzzy decision-making environment. Ambiguity denotes the conditions in which the choice among multiple alternatives is undetermined. However, vagueness states the situations in which sharp and precise boundaries for some domains of interest are not delineated.
- Group 3 (G3) : Random parameters for which the decision maker has no information about the probability distributions. In this case, all the scenarios contained in the scenario set are equally possible to occur.

As deterministic programming is unable to handle uncertain parameters, other types of mathematical models are used to cope with them. The most used methods which take into account uncertainties in the literature are stochastic programming, fuzzy programming and robust programming. In the following subsections, we detail these different programming methods with their advantages and drawbacks.

2.2.2 Stochastic programming

In a stochastic program, it is assumed that the probability densities of the uncertain parameters are known or can be estimated (i.e the uncertain parameters are considered to be in G1). The goal is then to find a feasible solution which maximizes the expected value of the objective function (see Model 2.2).

$$\begin{array}{ll} \max & \mathcal{E}_{s}[f_{s}(x)] & (2.2) \\ s.t. \\ (a) & \sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_{i} \leq b_{j} \quad \forall j \in M \\ (b) & x \in \mathbb{X} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{+} \end{array}$$

For example, in a case where a probability distribution p_s of a discrete scenario set $S = \{s_1, \dots, s_K\}$ is considered, the *Average* criterion is often used to find a solution. It consists in maximising the average of the evaluations of the objective overall scenarios and can be written as:

$$\max \mathbf{E}[f(x)] = \max \sum_{s \in S} p_s f_s(x) \tag{2.3}$$

A more complete description of stochastic programming can be found in [SDR14].

While providing the best expected value for the objective, this method offers no guarantees in the worst cases as the objective value can be very high in the best cases and compensate for very bad values in the worst cases.

To assess and control the level of risk taken when using a stochastic solution method, the Conditional Value at Risk (CVaR) is often used. This measure has originally been introduced by [RU+00] for financial applications and is defined as follows:

Let X be a random variable, the Conditional Value at Risk at level of probability α $(CVaR_{\alpha})$ of X is given by

$$CVaR_{\alpha}(X) = E(X|X \ge VaR_{\alpha}(X))$$

$$Where \quad VaR_{\alpha}(X) = \inf\{\eta \in R : H_X(\eta) \ge \alpha\}$$

$$(2.4)$$

where H represents the cumulative distribution function.

Generally speaking, the Value at Risk (VaR) is the evaluation of the potential loss in the worst case scenario in a given time period associated with the corresponding probability for this worst case to occur, while CVaR is more conservative and quantifies the expected losses that occur beyond the VaR break point.

By minimizing the CVaR in the objective functions of a stochastic model, a DM can control the level of risk taken.

The stochastic approach is the most commonly used in RL design. For example, [SG14] proposed a two-stage stochastic programming approach in order to design an RSC. The conditional value at risk (CVaR) was used as a risk estimator and the return amounts and prices

of returned products were considered as two stochastic parameters. Other recent examples of stochastic programming for RL can be found in [AZA17]; [AB14]; [ABA15]; [Hab+17]; [ZU16].

However, stochastic models have two main disadvantages: first, stochastic programs are often hard to solve computationally [SN05]. Second, it can often be difficult to know the exact distribution of probability of the uncertain parameters, and, a too broad estimation can lead to inaccuracies in the solutions.

To overcome this difficulty, fuzzy programming is relatively frequently used [Zad99].

2.2.3 Fuzzy programming

In a fuzzy program, the probability density of the uncertain parameters are not necessarily known (i.e the uncertain parameters are considered to be in G2). Fuzzy programming approaches are used to cope with epistemic uncertainty that deals with lack of knowledge on the parameters. For example, a parameter representing the age of a population can characterize people into "young", "middle age" or "old". These categories are not completely clear and can overlap each other.

As such, the uncertain parameters are represented with fuzzy numbers. Basically, a fuzzy number can be represented as a function whose domain is a specified set and whose range is the interval [0, 1]. Each value in the domain is assigned to a specific level of compliance where 0 represents the smallest level, and 1 is the largest level. To illustrate this concept let's consider once again the age of the population. We can assume that all people between 0 and 30 years old are young. However, they aren't all young with the same level. Someone between 0 and 18 is definitely young, then the more the age increases, the less a person is admitted to be young. As such, a function taking as an input the age of a person can be defined to return as an output a level of compliance with "being young" where the age increases above 18, the more the level of compliance decreases, until reaching 0 (the lowest level of compliance) for instance when the age is above 30. The reader can refer to [DP78]; [DVHDL83] for more information about fuzzy numbers.

Once the fuzzy numbers defined, a fuzzy MIP can then be written as: (see Model 2.5)

$$\max \quad f(x) = \sum_{i} \tilde{p}_{i} x_{i}$$

$$s.t.$$

$$(a) \quad \sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_{i} \leq b_{j} \quad \forall j \in M$$

$$(b) \qquad x \in \mathbb{X} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{+}$$

$$(2.5)$$

Where \tilde{p}_i , $\tilde{a}_{j,i}$ and \tilde{b}_j are fuzzy sets in \mathbb{R} and \leq represents the willingness of the DM to

permit some violations in the accomplishment of the constraints.

The general model 2.5 includes the special cases where:

1. The objective function is crisp:

$$f(x) = \sum_{i} p_i x_i$$

2. Some or all constraints are crisp:

$$\sum_{i \in N} a_{j,i} x_i \le b_j$$

In the literature, there are two main families of fuzzy approaches. In the first family, a defuzzification is first performed (i.e a crisp output is obtained from the aggregated fuzzy set) and deterministic optimization methods are then used to solve the problem. It is especially the case in [Pei+10]; [Pau15].

In the second family, the objective is expressed in the setting of possibility theory [DP88] and credibility theory [Liu04].

A complete description of fuzzy programming and its applications can be found in [Ful98]. This approach is commonly used in RL design, for instance [Sub+15] proposed a fuzzy possibilistic programming model for designing a forward-reverse logistics network with hybrid facilities in the presence of uncertainty on demand quantities and quality of returns as well as the uncertainty of variable costs and random facility disruptions. The fuzzy goal programming model with different priorities was used to solve the developed model. A case study from the lead/acid industry in Turkey was presented. For more examples of fuzzy approach, see [FEP15]; [GPA16]; [Hat+15b]; [Hat+15a]; [NP14]; [Özc16]; [TA18].

Fuzzy programming can be generalized with robust programming (see for instance [GKZ12]) which is the most adapted approach when there is no available information about the uncertain parameters. Indeed, it corresponds to the case where the possibility of scenario s to occur is binary (equal to 1 if scenario s occurs and 0 otherwise).

2.2.4 Robust programming

In a robust optimization setting, no probability for the scenario set is given (i.e the uncertain parameters are considered to be in G3). The value of each parameter may fall within a given closed interval and the set of scenarios is either discreet, or the Cartesian product of these intervals. Robust programming was first introduced by [Soy73]. An overview of robust optimization and its applications can be found in [BTEGN09].

From a practical perspective, robust programming has been often successfully applied in facility location and network design problems (see for instance [BMN11]; [Gab+14]; [ÁM+15]; [PP15]). Furthermore, implementation of RL being a relatively new field of research, there

is no efficient probability distributions describing the behavior of the uncertain parameters considered. Thus, in this thesis, we suppose a context of complete ignorance of the DM and define decision models based on robust optimization.

In robust optimization, the goal is to find a reliable solution even when the worst case scenario happens. In this context, the Wald criterion (*maxmin* criterion) is very popular in the literature [Ahu85],[BBC11], and [GYH15].

Let's consider a MIP where the profit coefficients are uncertain. We denote as p_i^s the profit of decision variable $i \in N$ under scenario $s \in \mathbf{S}$. Let $f(x, s) = \sum_{i \in N} p_i^s * x_i$, the Wald criterion consist in solving the following model (2.6):

$$\max_{x \in X} \min_{s \in S} f_s(x)$$
(2.6)
s.t.
(a) $\sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_i \leq b_j \quad \forall j \in M$
(b) $x \in \mathbb{X} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^+$

Another popular robust criterion is the minmax regret criterion [Sav51]. Let's consider a given scenario s, the regret is defined as the loss of profit induced by the occurrence of scompared to the optimal profit made in the best case scenario, i.e. it is the difference or the ratio of the payoffs between the best solution and the chosen solution. In this context, the minmax regret criterion minimizes the maximum regret overall scenarios. It can be formalized as follows

$$\min_{x \in X} \max_{s \in S} F_s - f_s(x)$$

$$Or \qquad \min_{x \in X} \max_{s \in S} \frac{f_s(x)}{F_s}$$
(2.7)

With F_s the total profit of scenario s for the optimal solution

Using the *maxmin* or *minmax regret* criteria, the DM is considered very pessimistic as these criteria only focuses on the worst case scenario and provide no guaranties on the better cases. Moreover, it is necessary to meet the underlying condition that all scenarios are almost possible (ignorance context).

In this context, a refinement of the *maxmin* criterion, namely *Leximin* criterion has been proposed by [Yag97]. In the same way as the *maxmin* criterion, this criterion selects a solution by maximizing the one with the highest minimum profit overall scenarios. However, if multiple solutions exist with the same minimum profit, the criterion moves on to maximizing the second minimum profit, and the third, etc... until one solution dominates the others.

The formal definition of the *Leximin* order is given below (see definition 1):

Definition 1 (Leximin order) Let $f(x) = (f_1(x), ..., f_n(x))$ and $f(y) = (f_1(y), ..., f_n(y))$ be two possible outcomes. The Leximin order (noted $>_{lex}$) is defined such as:

$$\begin{aligned} f(x) >_{lex} f(y) \iff \exists k \leq n \text{ such as } \forall i < k, \ f_i(x) = f_i(y) \text{ and } f_k(x) > f_k(y) \\ f(x) =_{lex} f(y) \text{ if } f_i(x) = f_i(y) \ \forall i = 1, ..., n \end{aligned}$$

The *Leximin* criterion is still quite conservative, as a solution with the highest profit in the worst scenario may not offer a lot of opportunities in a better case scenario.

There exist several approaches to cope with the conservatism of robust programming :

1. The scenario set is adapted.

Several methods exist to adapt scenarios sets in order to make robust solution less conservative. Particularly, [BTN98] considered uncertain parameters that are elliptic, thus involving to solve the robust counterparts of the nominal problem in the form of conic quadratic problems. However, this approach leads to nonlinear models, which demand more computational time. In order to overcome these drawbacks, the concept of of "budget of uncertainty" also known as "price of robustness" has been introduced by [BS04]. Using the observation that it is unlikely that all uncertain parameters deviate to the worst case scenario at the same time, or, in other words, that the parameters' uncertainties are not independent, they proposed a model offering a limited number of deviating parameters for each constraint j named Γ_j .

2. The DM's optimism is taken into account.

Several criteria have been proposed for this purpose [GYH15] and Hurwicz-Arrow particularly proposed a decision under ignorance theory [AH72] that specifies the properties that a criterion must satisfy. Two of the oldest and most used criteria are the Hurwicz criterion (H) [Hur51] and the Ordered Weighted Average (OWA) criterion [Yag04]. The Hurwciz criterion [Hur51] consists in modeling the optimism of the DM by making a linear aggregation with the best and the worst evaluation of the objective function overall scenarios (see definition 2). It has often been used to model the behavior of a decision-maker in different contexts (see [KM05],[Lau+10],[Cha+18], [SZW18] ...etc) and has been spread to include imprecise probability theory [JS09]. The OWA criterion is a generalization of the Hurwicz criterion where the optimism of the DM is modelled by a linear aggregation of the ordered evaluations of the objectives overall scenarios (see definition 3).

Definition 2 (*H* criterion)

$$H = (1 - \alpha) \min_{s \in S} f_s(x) + \alpha \max_{s \in S} f_s(x)$$

where $\alpha \in [0,1]$ is called the optimism-pessimism index. Clearly, if $\alpha = 1$ then the problem is solved with max-max criterion; if $\alpha = 0$ then the problem is solved with max-min criterion. Hence, $\alpha \in [0,1]$ controls the relative importance of two extremes min and max.

Definition 3 (OWA criterion)

$$OWA = \sum_{j=1}^{n} (w_j * f_{j,s}(x))$$

were $f_{j,s}(x)$ is the j^{st} best solution and w_j the corresponding weight.

Hurwicz and OWA criteria are compensatory, it means that a good case scenario will soften the effect of a bad case scenario and reciprocally. However, psychological evidences show that a DM often behaves differently regarding if he/she sees uncertainty as a risk or as an opportunity [Gra06] which may influence a lot the choice of the final solution.

Robust programming, while less studied than stochastic or fuzzy programming in the literature for RL design problems, may provide valuable results. For instance, [RBTM13] presented a robust design model for a generic multi-product, multi-echelon CLSC. The uncertainty in demand and the return rate was modelled by a finite set of possible scenarios. The scenario relaxation algorithm was employed to reduce the solution time. Another robust model was studied by [DR+13] who considered a multi-stage, multi-period, capacitated, CLSC design problem with discrete uncertainty. More examples of the use of robust optimization for CLSC design can be found in [PRT11].

2.2.5 Two-stage programming

In two-stage programming, the decision process is conceptually divided into two stages. In the first one, the values for decision variables (y) are chosen before the realization of the scenario is revealed. The values of the second stage decision variable (x) are calculated for the known values of uncertain parameters.

Let Γ be a set of discrete scenarios with $\Gamma = 1...S$, $s \in \Gamma$. The general formulation of two-stage programming in the case of maximization of profit can be written in the following way:

$$\max_{y \in Y} [f^1(y) + g(Q_1(y), ..., Q_S(y))]$$
(2.8)
Where
$$Q_s(y) = \max_{x \in X^{y,s}} f_s^2(x) \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$$

 $f^1(y)$ is the evaluation function taking into account scenario-independent variables (or firststage variables), $f_s^2(x)$ is the evaluation function considering the scenario-dependent variables (or second-stage variables) and g is an aggregation function. For more information about twostage programming concepts and properties, the reader can refer to [SDR14].

Two-stage programming is widely applied in the field of RL design because it faithfully reproduces the logic of RSC implementation. Indeed, the strategic decisions (for instance facility location) are often considered as the first stage problem and the planning decision (for instance the quantities of flows between facilities) as the second stage one. Indeed, strategic decisions often represent expensive and time-consuming processes contrary to planning decisions which can be easily adapted. In [KO10], the authors particularly proposed a two-stage programming model for a facility location-allocation problem in a paper recycling RSC. Furthermore, the stochastic, fuzzy and robust models presented above can all be adapted with two-stage programming. We propose below some classic two-stage formulation the mostly applied to RL design.

2.2.5.1 Average formulation

In a two-stage average formulation, the aggregation function g is the average of the different profits over all scenarios. Each scenario has an equal weight in the final solution. The objective of a two-stage average formulation can be written as follows:

$$\max_{y \in Y} f^{1}(y) + \frac{1}{S} * \sum_{s} (Q_{s}(y))$$
(2.9)
Where
$$Q_{s}(y) = \max_{x \in X^{y,s}} f^{2}_{s}(x) \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$$

This formulation is used in stochastic programming when the probability distribution is uniform.

2.2.5.2 Robust formulation

In a two-stage robust formulation, the aggregation function g is the maximum and the function Q_s is the minimum. In this way, the minimum profit is maximized over all scenarios [Ram+14]:

$$\max_{y \in Y} [f^1(y) + \min_{s \in \Gamma} Q_s(y)]$$
(2.10)
Where $Q_s(y) = \max_{x \in X^{y,s}} f_s^2(x) \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$

2.2.5.3 Regret Average formulation

The two-stage regret average formulation searches for a optimal solution for each scenario separately and then minimizes the average relative regret overall scenarios compared to the optimal solutions. This formulation is used in [DR+13] and can be written as follows:

$$\max_{y \in Y} \sum_{s \in \Gamma} \frac{f^1(y) + Q_s(y)}{F_s}$$
(2.11)
Where $F_s = \max_{y \in Y} [f^1(y) + Q_s(y)] \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$

Here, F_s is the total profit of scenario s for the optimal solution.

2.2.6 Taking into account uncertainty in Reverse Logistics

As mentioned in the introduction, uncertainty is one of the most challenging factors when designing RL. Table 2.1 gives information about RL related uncertain parameters and the frequency with which they are found in the literature.

Uncertain parameter	Abbreviation	frequency
Return quantities in a RL network	R	85%
Cost of activities (e.g., transportation, production)	С	45%
Capacity of network facilities/ transportation links	CA	30%
Demand for RL outputs in a RL network	DS	21%
Proportion of returned products/components for different activities in a RL network	PA	18%
Disposal rate of returns in a RL network	DR	11%
Availability of network facilities	AF	10%
Fuzzy goals to represent aspiration levels of multiple objectives	\mathbf{FG}	9%
Buying price of returns in a RL network	BP	8%
Selling price of RL outputs to customers in a RL network	SP	8%
Capacity coefficients for holding products/materials in SC facilities	\mathbf{CS}	5%
Environmental parameters such as environmental impacts of SC's activities and facilities	\mathbf{EP}	2%
Social parameters related to designing logistics networks	PS	2%
Profit of recycling/remanufacturing returned products in RL network	PP	2%
Processing/production time for network facilities	PT	2%

Table 2.1: Uncertain parameters and their frequency in RL literature [GFK17]

When forward and reverse flows are considered at the same time, several studies strongly suggest (see Table 2.2), the most influential factors of uncertainty in RL are admitted to be the initial demand, the demand for reprocessed products, the quantity and the quality of returned products. A summary of the main contributions in 2014-2020 for the CLSC design under uncertainty is presented in Table 2.2. The anterior work was analyzed in the review of [GFK17]. Column 2 corresponds to the uncertain parameters considered in the model, Columns 3 to 5 correspond to the type of model they used to take into account those uncertain parameters, Column 6 reports the solution method employed.

We propose in Table 2.3, an overview of the mots common criteria proposed in the SCM literature to address uncertainty, their advantages and their drawbacks.

Method	Advantages	Drawbacks
Stochastic	Best expected value in average	Need for historical data
optimization		Often hard to solve computationally
Maxmin	No need for historical data	No search for opportunities
	Risk-resistant	
OWA	No need for historical data	Compensatory
	Takes into account the DM's optimism	No risk control
Hurwicz	No need for historical data	Compensatory
	Takes into account the DM's optimism	No risk control

Table 2.3: Comparison of existing criteria

Article	Uncertainty	S	F	B	Solution method
	B DB AF	ט ע	T.	10	MIP
$\begin{bmatrix} AZ13 \end{bmatrix}$	$\mathbf{R}, \mathbf{D}\mathbf{R}, \mathbf{A}\mathbf{P}$	X			MID
	D, R B	X			MID
		X			
[RCH17]	$\mathbf{R}, \mathbf{O}, \mathbf{I}\mathbf{A}$	X			MIT + SAA MID
[DGIII]	D, n PPC	x			MIP
[Dap+19]	R,R,C	л		37	MID
[DGC15] [EC10]	n, D			х	MID
[FG19] [FFD17]	All parameters		x		MIP
[FEP15]	R, C, CA		x		
[GNK519]	D,R,C		x	х	neuristic
[GPA16]	D, C, CA, S		х		improved GA
[Hab+17]	D	х			
[HR18]	R, D, CT	х		х	Bender's decomposition
[Hat+15b]	D, R, C, CA		х		MIP
[Hat+15a]			х		MIP
[JZG16]	R	х			Bender's decomposition
[JZG17]	D, R, C	х			L-shaped method
[KRK16]	R, C	х		х	Bender's decomposition
[KMF15]	R	х			Bender's decomposition
[NP14]	R, D		х		MIP
[Özc16]	D, CA, DR		х		MIP
[Pol+19]	D			х	MIP
[Pra+20]	$_{\rm D,C}$		х		MIP
[SSE14]	R	х	х	х	Memetic based heuristic
[Sae+19]	R,C,CA			х	MIP
[SG14]	D, BP, SP	х			MIP
[Sub+15]	D, R, C, AF		x		MIP
[STB15]	D, R, C, AF	х	x		MIP
[TA18]	R, D, C		x		MIP
[TAZ20]	D,R,C		x	x	MIP
[YS20]	D,R	x			MIP
[Zha+16]	R, D, C, DS	x	x		MIP + Meta-heuristic
[ZU16]	D	x			MIP
[Zhe+19]	$_{\rm D,R}$	x			MIP

Table 2.2: An overview of the state-of-the-art

Parameters. R: Product Return quality and/or quantity, D: Demand, C: Cost, CA: Capacities, DR: Disposal Rate, PA: Proportion of returned products for different activities, SP: Selling Price, AF: Availability of Facilities, BP: Buying Price, CT: Carbon Tax, DS: Distances, S: Social Parameters Type of models. S: Stochastic, F: Fuzzy, R: Robust

As it can be seen in the literature, the models that take uncertainty into account either rely on data about the uncertain parameters, or in a context of complete ignorance of the DM, are risk-oriented and never distinguish hazard from opportunity. However, psychological evidences show that a DM often behaves differently regarding if he/she sees uncertainty as a risk or as an opportunity [Gra06] which may influence a lot the choice of the final solution. We detail this concept in the next section.

2.2.7 Bipolarity of the DM behavior

Bipolarity relates to something which is divided into two opposite sides. In decision making, it can often help to divide positive and negative pieces of information in order to discriminate solutions. Thus, the notion of bipolarity in decisions processes has been present for centuries in our everyday life. One of the most apparent examples we can give to illustrate this point are "pros" and "cons" lists made in order to take a decision when several factors are to be considered. This type of list helps to distinguish the attributes of positive nature or "pros" (representing an advantage compared to the objectives to reach) from the attributes of negative nature or "cons" (with disadvantages, constraints in relation to the achievement of objectives).

On the other hand, the majority of the proposed approaches to take decision under uncertainty in the literature most of the time do not try to emphasize this duality. Indeed, the potential of the alternatives to reach the fixed objectives is often obtained through the evaluation of a common set of attributes all considered in the same way.

Furthermore and as aforementioned, a DM often behaves differently regarding if he/she sees uncertainty as a risk or as an opportunity[Gra06]. We can demonstrate this point with the following example: let's consider a ball hidden in a box. The ball can be either red or white. A game is proposed to a DM in order to guess to color of the ball, the choice of the DM is to play or not to play the game. In a first case, the DM wins 10 euros if he/she guesses correctly and looses nothing otherwise. In this case the bet only offers opportunities to the DM as taking the bet won't let him/her loose anything, and the DM is willing to play. In a second case, the DM wins nothing if he/she guesses correctly but a mistake costs 10 euros. In this case, as only risks are possible when playing the game, the DM won't be willing to participate.

Accounting the fact that uncertainty can be perceived either as a risk or as an opportunity by the DM, [Gra06] studied the concept of bipolar operators. These operators include a neutral value (here denoted as e), above and below which, scores are considered differently. A type of bipolar operator, namely Uninorms has been defined by [YR96]. Based on the definition of a bipolar operator offered by [Gra06], [YR11] proposed a bipolar aggregation using the Uninorms. Originally, it has been defined on [0,1] but in the context of optimization problems, we extend the definition on \mathbf{R}^+ as follows:

Definition 4 (Uninorm)

A Uninorm R is a mapping $R: \mathbf{R}^+ \times \mathbf{R}^+ \to \mathbf{R}^+$ having the following properties:

- 1. R(a,b) = R(b,a) (Commutative)
- 2. $R(a,b) \leq R(c,d)$ if $a \leq c$ and $b \leq d$ (Monotonous)
- 3. R(a, R(b, c)) = R(R(a, b), c) (Associative)
- 4. There exists some element $e \in \mathbf{R}^+$, called the identity element, such that for all $x \in \mathbf{R}^+$ R(x, e) = x

A Uninorm operates like a t-norm on [0, e], and like a t-conorm on $[e, +\infty[$. Thus, considering all scores below e as "bad" scores and all scores above e as "good" scores, we will look at the interval [0, e] as a risky area and the interval $\overline{[e, +\infty[}$ as an opportunistic area. The value e will be representing the optimism level of the DM. We can thus consider that [0, e] is an interval of hazards while $\overline{[e, +\infty[}$ is an interval of opportunities. The threshold e therefore corresponds to the optimism level of the DM.

This type of operators is well known in fuzzy logic literature to generalize the fuzzy "and" and fuzzy "or". More recently the theoretical properties of such criteria have been studied for qualitative sequential decision problem were the authors focus on the qualitative aspect of this type of aggregate function [FG20]. However, it has never been used in to solve decision problem under uncertainty in RL, despite the fact that is a very promising concept as it makes it possible to consider uncertainty not only as a risk but also as an opportunity.

In order to fill the gap in the literature, we propose to develop new approaches in order to answer the following questions:

(1) How does the consideration of the bipolarity of the behavior of the DM regarding zones of risks or opportunities impact the design of RL? How to model this bipolarity in a context of complete ignorance of the DM?

In addition to the uncertainty, the sustainability of the designed CLSC should also be taken into account. We remind that for a sustainable RSC, three dimensions have to be considered at the same time, i.e. economic, environmental and social, making its design a multi-objective optimisation problem. Therefore, multi-objective solution methods should be used. We discuss the most frequently employed of them for SCM in the next section.

2.3 Multi-objective Optimization

As previously mentioned, when more than one objective is considered in a decision problem, multi-objective optimization is applied in order to find a satisfying solution. In mixed integer linear optimization, the following problem is then considered (see Model 2.12):

$$\begin{array}{ll} \max & f(x) & (2.12) \\ s.t. & \\ (a) & \sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_i \leq b_j \quad \forall j \in M \\ (b) & x \in \mathbb{X} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^+ \end{array}$$

With $f = (f_1, ..., f_n)$ the set of objective functions to be maximized where $f_o = \sum_{i \in N} p_{o,i} x_i$, $\forall o \in O = \{0, ..., n\}.$ Let an element $x^* \in X$ be a feasible solution. A vector $z^* = f(x^*) \in \mathbb{R}^k$ is called an objective vector or an outcome. In multi-objective optimization, there does not typically exist a feasible solution that minimizes all objective functions simultaneously. Therefore, attention is paid to Pareto optimal solutions (see Definition 5).

Definition 5 (Pareto Optimality)

A solution $x^* \in X$ is called **Pareto optimal** if and only if there does not exist another solution $x \in X$, such that $f(x) \leq f(x^*)$, and $f_o(x) < f_o(x^*)$ for at least one function.

More generally, Pareto optimal solutions are the solutions that cannot be improved on one of the objective without degrading at least one of the others. Several possibilities exist to find Pareto optimal solutions. Particularly, according to the optimization-oriented review written by [Esk+15], the solution methods for finding Pareto optimal solutions for multi-objective programs in supply chain management can be classified into 2 categories: the epsilon-constraint method and multi-criteria decision models. The particular properties of each method can be found in [Bra+08].

2.3.1 Epsilon constraint method

The epsilon-constraint method consists in prioritizing a primary objective while expressing other objectives as constraints. It was firstly proposed by [Hai71]. This method is proven to provide Pareto-optimal solutions and so, fixing various values of constraint enables the Pareto front to be approximated. In SCM, this method is well adapted to the extension of a single-objective economic approach to bi-objective models integrating environmental or social criteria. Indeed, by considering the economic model as the primary objective, this approach enables decision makers to measure the financial impact of environmental or social constraints [Esk+15]. Examples of studied papers which used epsilon-constraint method can be found in [BS18]; [CSC18]; [FG18]; [FC+17]; [Mot+18]; [SRG18]; [Sol18].

2.3.2 Multi-Criteria Decision Models (MCDM)

MCDM are used to find the Pareto optimal solution [Esk+15] while considering all conflicting objectives simultaneously. In the area of design of sustainable CLSC, the environmental objective is often conflicting with the social and/or economic objective. Examples of usage of MCDM can be found in [PRT14]; [THN19]. Various solutions methods have been developed in order to solve MCDM, in this manuscript, we particularly focus on the **goal programming** described here below.

2.3.2.1 Goal programming

First, the DM has to set up a priori target values for each objective noted $g_o, \forall o \in O$. The goal programming aims in minimizing the weighted deviations from these values. This method was proposed by [CC77] and is mathematically formulated as:

$$\begin{array}{ll} \min & \sum_{o} d_{o}^{+} + d_{o}^{-} & (2.13) \\ s.t. \\ (a) & \sum_{i \in N} p_{o,i} x_{i} - d_{o}^{+} + d_{o}^{-} = g_{o} & \forall o \in O \\ (b) & \sum_{i \in N} a_{i,j} x_{i} \leq b_{j} & \forall j \in M \\ (c) & d_{o}^{+}, d_{o}^{-}, x_{i} \geq 0 & \forall i \in N, o \in O \end{array}$$

With d_o^+ the positive deviational variable from the o^{th} goal (over-achievement) defined as:

$$d_0^+ = \max(\sum_{i=1}^n p_{o,i} x_i - g_o, 0)$$
(2.14)

and d_o^- the negative deviational variable from the o^{th} goal (underachievement) defined as:

$$d_o^- = \max(g_o - \sum_{i=1}^n p_{o,i} x_i, 0)$$
(2.15)

It is worth mentioning that over-achievement and underachievement cannot occur simultaneously. These distances can be adapted depending on the problem. To consider all the objectives in the same order of value, the DM can particularly choose to work with a normalized objective space. We define this concept in the next section.

2.3.2.2 Normalized objective space

To normalize the objective space, we need two specific points namely the *ideal* point and the *nadir* point. The *ideal* point is the one where each objective has its optimal value as a single objective. Usually, this value is not attainable in the case of multi-objective optimisation. We define it as follows:

Definition 6 (Ideal point)

$$f^* = (f_1^*, \dots, f_n^*) \text{ with } f_o^* = \min_{x \in X} (f_o(x))$$
(2.16)

An example of ideal point is presented in Figure 2.1. Let n = 2, we thus have f_1, f_2 the two objective functions considered. The red area represents the space of possible solutions.



Figure 2.1: Ideal point

The *ideal* point $f^*(x)$ is an unfeasible solution having the coordinates equal to the minimum value of both objective functions.

The *nadir* point will be the point where each objective has its worst value for the optimal solution of another of the objectives. We define it as follows:

Definition 7 (Nadir point)

$$f^{max} = (f_1^{max}, ..., f_n^{max}) \text{ with } f_o^{max} = \max_{1 \le o' \le n} (f_o(x_{o'}^*))$$
(2.17)



Figure 2.2: Nadir Solution

An example of nadir point is given in Figure 2.2. Let n = 2, we thus have f_1, f_2 the two objective functions considered. The red area represent the space of possible solutions. The *nadir* point is a feasible solution having the coordinates equal to the maximum value of each objective functions when the other objective function is optimal.

Now we can define the normalized objectives as follow:

Definition 8 (Normalized objectives)

 $D(x) = (D_1(x), ..., D_n(x))$ is the vector of normalized objectives of solution x, with:

$$D_o(x) = \frac{f_o^*(x) - f_o(x)}{f_o^*(x) - f_o^{max}(x)}$$
(2.18)

These normalized objectives are used to consider all the objectives with the same order of value. To consider them in an optimization problem, the vector D must be aggregated. In the next section, we present different aggregation functions that can be used for this purpose.

2.3.2.3 Classic aggregation functions

An aggregation function is a function that serves to measure the achievement of the minimization of unwanted goal deviation variables in the goal programming model. It can be applied either directly on the set of objective functions f_o , $o \in O$ or on the set of normalized objectives D_o , $o \in O$. Here below, we define a set of functions u_o with $o \in O$ representing either f_o or D_o . We introduce some of the most well-known below.

Weighted sum In a Weighted Sum (WS) aggregation, each criteria is given a weight depending on its importance for the DM. Let's consider $\Omega = (\omega_1, ..., \omega_n)$ the set of weight respectively corresponding to the set of functions $u = (u_1, ..., u_n)$. The objective of the multiobjective problem to be solved can be written as:

$$Minimize \ WS(u(x)) = \sum_{o=1,..,n} \omega_o u_o(x)$$

Aggregation based on $\|.\|_1$

Definition 9 ($||.||_1$ norm) Let $u(x) = (u_1(x), ..., u_n(x)) \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The $||.||_1$ norm is the norm defined by:

$$||u(x)||_1 = \sum_{o=1}^n |u_o(x)|$$

In this approach, all objectives have the same weight, and the goal is to minimize the sum of the distances to the "Ideal" solution. Thus, the objective becomes:

Minimize
$$||u(x)||_1 = \sum_{o=1}^n |u_o(x)|$$

This approach assures the best compromising solution in average over all objectives, but offers no guarantee regarding the deviation between the objective values of the solution as one of the distances can be very large and compensated by a smaller one.

Aggregation based on $\|.\|_{\infty}$

Definition 10 ($\|.\|_{\infty}$ norm) Let $u(x) = (u_1(x), ..., u_n(x)) \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The $\|.\|_{\infty}$ norm is the norm defined by:

$$||u(x)||_{\infty} = \max_{o=1,\dots,n} |u_o(x)|$$

This approach seeks to minimize the maximum distance to the "Ideal" solution: the DM has a risk-adverse behavior. This approach can be compared to a robust solution method in the context of decision making under uncertainty. The new objective can be written as follows:

$$Minimize \|u(x)\|_{\infty} = \max_{o=1,\dots,n} |u_o(x)|$$

It is a very conservative approach in the way that it only takes into account the worst objective and may miss opportunities on others.

Aggregation based on Ordered Weighted Average (OWA)

Definition 11 (OWA operator)

The OWA operator [Yag04] is defined as

$$OWA(u(x)) = OWA(u_1(x), ..., u_n(x)) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} \omega_k * r_k$$
(2.19)

where r_k is the k-est largest of the $u_o(x)$ and $\Omega = (\omega_1, ..., \omega_n)$ is a set of weight such as $\sum_{k=1}^n \omega_k = 1$

By selecting different manifestations for Ω , we can implement different aggregations. Possible operators are:

- Max (when $\omega_1 = 1$ and $\omega_k = 0 \ \forall k \neq 1$);
- Min (when $\omega_n = 1$ and $\omega_k = 0 \ \forall k \neq n$);
- the simple average (when $\omega_k = \frac{1}{n} \forall k = 1...n$);
- Lexicographic maximization, described here below;
- Lexicographic minimization, described here below;
- Gini aggregation, described here below.

Some other aggregations can be obtained with the use of a OWA operator. We define some of them below as they will be used in the models developed in our work.

Lexicographic maximization (Leximax) aggregation

Definition 12 (*Leximax* order)

Let $u(x) = (u_1(x), ..., u_n(x))$ and $u(y) = (u_1(y), ..., u_n(y))$ be two possible outcomes. The Leximax order (noted $>_{lex}$) is defined such as: [Yag97]

$$u(x) >_{lex} u(y) \iff \exists k \ge 1 \text{ such as } \forall o < k, \ u_o(x) = u_o(y) \text{ and } u_k(x) > u_k(y)$$

 $u(x) =_{lex} u(y) \text{ if } u_o(x) = u_o(y) \ \forall o = 1, .., n$

Essentially this method compares two solutions with respect to their highest scores to any of the distances to the "Ideal" solution. If they are not equal then it indicates the solution with the lower largest score as being preferred to the other one. If they are equal it then looks at the second largest scores and repeats the process until one is preferred to the other or it runs out of items to compare in which case it considers the two alternatives as tied. Consequently, this approach can be seen as a refinement of the $\|.\|_{\infty}$ approach where not only the worst distance is minimized but also the second worst, the third worst and so on [OŚ03].

This approach can be approximated with the use of a OWA aggregation operator using the following model [Yag97]:

$$Leximax_{k \in 1...n}(u_k(x)) = min(\sum_{k \in 1...n} \theta_k * \gamma_k)$$

Where γ_k equals the k-est highest $u_o(x)$ and

$$\theta_k = \frac{\epsilon^{n-k}}{(1+\epsilon)^{n+k-1}} \quad \forall k = 1, ..., n$$

with ϵ a very small value.

Lexicographic minimization (Leximin) aggregation

Refer to the *Leximin* order definition (Definition 1).

Conversely to the *Leximax* method, this method compares two solutions with respect to their lowest scores to any of the distances to the "utopia" solution. If they are not equal then it indicates the solution with the highest lowest score as being preferred to the other one. If they are equal it then looks at the second lowest scores and repeats the process until one is preferred to the other or it runs out of items to compare in which case it considers the two alternatives as tied.

Once again, this approach can be approximated with the use of an OWA aggregation operator as follows [Yag97]:

$$Leximin_{k \in 1...n}(u_k(x)) = min(\sum_{k \in 1..n} \theta_k * \gamma_k)$$

Where γ_k equals the k-est lowest $u_o(x)$ and

$$\theta_k = \frac{\epsilon^{-k+1}}{(1+\epsilon)^{-k+1}} \quad \forall k = 1, ..., n$$

with ϵ a very small value.

Gini aggregation

Definition 13 (Gini coefficient (G))

$$G(u) = \min \frac{\sum_{o} \sum_{k} |u_{o}(x) - u_{k}(x)|}{2 * n^{2} * \mu(u_{o})}$$
(2.20)

Where u_o is the value of function o, u_k is the value of function k, n is the number of functions and μ the arithmetic mean of the values of all functions. It measures the inequity between the values on different functions.

To make this objective to be easier integrated in an exact solution method, the formulation of [BF+17] can be used. It uses an approximation of the Gini index with the use of an OWA with particular weights, as shown here below:

Minimize
$$G(u) = \min \sum_{k=1}^{n} \omega'_{k} (k * r_{k} + \sum_{o=1}^{n} d_{o,k})$$
 (2.21)

Subject to

$$\begin{aligned}
 r_k + d_{o,k} &\geq u_o \quad \forall o, k \in \{1, ..., n\} \\
 d_{o,k} &\geq 0 \qquad \quad \forall o, k \in \{1, ..., n\}
 \end{aligned}$$
(2.22)

with

$$\omega'_k = \omega_k - \omega_{k-1}$$
$$\omega_k = (2(n-k)+1)/n^2 \ \forall \ k \ \in \{1, ..., n\}$$

2.3.3 Taking into account several objectives in sustainable RSC design

As it was mentioned, the question of multi-objective optimisation often raises for the purpose of the design of a sustainable SC. A recent survey presented in [Esk+15] discusses the models developed for taking into account the social and environmental dimensions for RSC and CLSC and published before 2016. We reuse the results presented and complete them with more recent contributions in Table 2.4.

Year	Environmental	Social	Both
1990		[MO90]	
1993			[CCP93]
1999	[BSW99]		
2003	[KBRVW03]		
2005	[HP05],[Hug+05]		
2008	[Erk+08],[GGCJ08],[Min+08]		
	[PVK08],[PRD08],[Net+08]		
2009	[AACRC09],[Boj+09],[GGG09]		[DM09]
	[MGGJ09],[ZBS09]		
2010	[DBPN10],[Gal+10],[GGG10]		
	[GGMG10],[RCP10]		
2011	[CRP11],[GZB11],[Liu+11]		[HG11],[TGÖ11]
	[Mel+11],[PVBPN11],[WLS11]		
	[YW11],[Zam+11]		
2012	[ASP12],[CRP12],[GZB12]	[PRT12]	[PF+12], [You+12]
	[JGK12], [Kos+12], [PR12]		
	[PTR12],[Poz+12]		
2013	[AZ13],[BGB13],[EZN13]		
	[Kan+13], [Lam+13], [Mun+13]		
	[RF+13],[Sad+13],[XJP13]		
0014	[YKY13], [ZW113]		
2014	[BLAP14], [Gov+14], [MEH14]	[Afs+14]	[DJN14], [SA+14], [Yue+14]
0015	$[M1^{T}M14],[SK+14],[HMN14]$	[DA15]	
2015	[SR+15],[Gar+15]	[BA15]	[Mot+15], [Mir+15], [1215]
2016	[YS16], [CM+16]		[Zna+16], [Mir+16]
2017	[2n0+10], [1K10]	[7TMD17]	[EC + 17] [DM(D17] [ICO17]
2017	[MOn+17],[Zne17],[MW17]		[FC+17], [PMCB17], [JSO17]
2018	[5517],[Rad+17] [Bán19] [DVI 19] [Ehr19]	[Nom + 18] [FFHKM18]	[BS18] [CSC18] [EK+18]
2010	[EarII0], [D 1 EI0], [Eb110]		[EC18] [SFFHK18] [Sol18]
	$[CA+18_{2}]$ [WTZ18] [Mem+18]		[SBN18] [SBC18] [Mot + 18]
	[Doo+18]		
2019	[Mar+19] [YG19] [TA19]	[Kar+19] [Mev+19]	[NKE19] [LLH19] [THN19]
2010	[FG19].[Gao19]	[11001 10],[1410 y 10]	
2020+	[Val+20]		
	L · · · · *]		

Table 2.4: Distribution of the papers according to social and environmental considerations and time of publication

We can see from this table that the majority of the papers addressing the sustainable development in the context of RSC design focus on the integration of the environmental dimension alone. Only a few papers consider the integration of the social dimension alone. And in the last years (from 2014) an increasing number of papers consider both dimensions at the same time.

Tables 2.5 and 2.6 present the scope used for the assessment of the environmental and social impacts in the literature. We detail the content of the tables below:

- *Facilities:* The environmental impact of the facilities can be related to the implementation of a new facility, the GHG emissions produced by a facility, the energy consumption...etc.
- *Transport:* One of the largest source of environmental impact in a SC are the transportation flows between facilities [ZTMR17]. Therefore, numerous papers consider this impact when considering the environmental effect of a SC.
- *Product:* The environmental impact is assessed as a function of the product design and reprocessing. It also includes the processing of waste.
- *Work:* The employment is the main social indicator in this category. Some papers consider also the work conditions and workers safety.
- *Societal commitment:* This field regroups all social impacts related to the population's health, education and culture. It is often evaluated with the GDP, the access to health-care, the development policies...etc
- *Customer issues:* This group regards all impacts affecting the customer, they are various depending on the papers, from the customer's satisfaction level, to the risk of using recycled material.

A numerous amount of the presented papers focus on the added complexity of multiobjective optimisation problems and propose solutions based on metaheuristics to improve their computational time. For instance, [CM+16] propose a multi-objectives simulated annealing algorithm in order to solve a supply chain design problem where the profit maximization and environmental impact minimization are addressed at the same time. In [Mar+19], the same objectives are taken into account (economic and environmental) and the author propose an accelerated Benders decomposition algorithm to solve a CLSC design problem. Other examples can be found in [YG19]; [FG19].

Other papers are specific studies of RSC or CLSC design applied to a particular case. For instance, in [Sol18], a case study for a sustainable closed-loop supply chain specific to the mining industry and particularly to decorative stone quarries in Iran is studied. In [Mir+15], the case of a bio-ethanol supply chain is considered and the three dimensions of sustainability are taken into account in the model. Other examples of case studies can be found in [Mey+19]; [Val+20]; [JSO17].

Among the generic models, only few papers deal with the environmental impact of the facilities, transport and product design and process at the same time. Furthermore, amongst those papers, a fewer number consider the social dimension. For instance in [Mot+18], a multi-objective model for a CLSC design and planning problem under demand uncertainty is presented. The first economic objective is to maximize the net present value. The second objective is to minimize the environmental impact evaluated through LCA methodology. The

third objective is social and maximizes the employment based on a GDP metric. However, this model does not account for the negative social impact of layoffs. As such, it can only be applied in cases that do not require layoffs but do require hiring. To fill the gap of the literature, we propose in this manuscript to study a generic multi-objective model for a sustainable CLSC design problem where all the most influential environmental impacts are considered at the same time as the social dimension and particularly the employment. Then, we propose to answer the following research questions:

(2) How do the economic, environmental and social objectives influence each other?

(3) How does the attitude of the DM impact the selection of a compromising solution between the three objectives?

Finally, few studies in the literature have addressed the equity in decision making in the design of sustainable CLSC. In [Mot+18], the concept of "Social Benefit" is introduced in the social objective. The "Social Benefit" allows maximization of the implementation of facilities in the regions with lower Gross Domestic Product (GDP) with the aim to provide more equitable distribution of facilities overall regions. In the same vein, [CSC18] studied a comprehensive multi-objective model of a biofuel supply chain optimization from coffee crop residues with economic, environmental and social objectives. They consider the balance of job employment in several regions as their social objective. In spite of those studies, equity in sustainable CLSC remains superficial. Furthermore, we found no paper with equity consideration in regards to distribution of environmental pollution.

Therefore, we propose the last research question treated in this thesis:

(4) How the consideration of environmental and social equity between several locations where the RL network is implemented influences the final solution?

In the next sections, we present the research realized to address the four questions raised, starting with the first one:

(1) How does the consideration of the bipolarity of the behavior of the DM regarding zones of risks or opportunities impact the design of RL? How to model this bipolarity in a context of complete ignorance of the DM?

	Environmental assessment		Social assessment			
Paper	Facilities	Transport	Products	Work	Societal commitment	Customer issues
[AACRC09]	х	_				
[AZ13]	x		х			
[BLAP14]	x	x	x			
[BA15]					х	
[BSW99]	x					
[CCP93]	x				X	
[CRP11]	x	x				
[DM09]				х	Х	х
[DJN14]	x	x	x			
[Erk+08]	x					
[EZN13]	x					
[Gal+10]		х				
[Gov+14]	х	x				
[HG11]			x	х		
[JGK12]	x	х				
[Kan+13]	х	x				
[KBRVW03]	х	x	x			
[Lam+13]	x	x				
[Liu+11]	x	x				
[MO90]						х
[MEH14]	х	x				
[Min+08]	x					
[MTTM14]	х	х				
[Mot+15]				х		
[PVK08]	х					
[PF+12]	х			х		
[PRT12]				х		
[PRD08]		х				
[RCP10]	х	х				
[Sad+13]		х				
[SR+14]		х				
[SR+15]	х					
[SA+14]				х		
[TGÖ11]	x	х		х	Х	
[WLS11]	x	Х				
[XJP13]		х				
[You+12]				х		
[Yue+14]				х		
[ZWT13]		х				

Table 2.5: Scope for environmental and social assessment (part 1/2)

Environmental assessment			Social assessment			
Paper	Facilities	Transport	Products	Work	Societal commitment	Customer issues
[Mot+18]	х	х	х	х	Х	
[MW17]	x	х				
[CM+16]		х	х			
[Mar+19]	x	х	х			
[Zho+16]	x	х	х			
[FG19]		х				
[Kar+19]						х
[TK16]		х				
[HMN14]		х	х			
[Afs+14]						х
[LLH19]		х	х	x		
[TZ15]		х				х
[Kad+17]			х			
[Far+18]			х			
[GA+18a]	x	х	х			
[Mem+18]	x		х			
[Moh+17]	x	х	х			
[Zhe17]	x	х				
[Bán18]	x		х			
[DYL18]	x					
[Man+18]	x	х				
[Ebr18]	x	х	x			
[WTZ18]	x	х				
[YS18]	х	x				
[ZTMR17]	x		x	x	х	
[FC+17]	x	х	x			х
[SRN18]	х	x				
[SFFHK18]		х	х	x	X	
[SRG18]	x	х	x			х
[THN19]				x		
[BS18]	x	х		x		
[CSC18]	x	х		x	х	
[EK+18]				x		
[FG18]	x	x			X	
[Sol18]	x	x	х			х
[PMCB17]						х
[Nem+18]						х
[FFHKM18]				x	Х	

Table 2.6: Scope for environmental and social assessment (part 2/2)

Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

Contents

3.1 Prop	bosed solution approach: the R_* criterion $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 52$
3.1.1	Definition of the R_* criterion $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
3.1.2	Two-stage MIP formulation for CLSC design problem
3.2 CLS	C location-allocation problem
3.2.1	Description of the CLSC
3.2.2	Mathematical Model
3.2.3	Numerical investigation
3.2.4	Analysis of Results and discussion
	3.2.4.1 Explorative study of the impact of possible contexts on the per-
	formance of the CLSC
	3.2.4.2 Robust model vs R_*
	3.2.4.3 Average and Regret Average models vs R_*
	3.2.4.4 Variance analysis $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
3.3 Con	clusion

The model presented in this chapter aims to help managers to better evaluate risks and opportunities while deciding on the design of a RSC in order to manage the reverse flow of end-of-life (EOL) products in an existing supply chain. The goal is to set up the disassembly and recovery facilities and organize the flows between them while seeking to maximize total network profit. We propose a two-stage mixed-integer programming model with multiple periods where the budget available for decisions at each period depends on the outcomes of previous periods. We consider that the demand for EOL products, the quantity of products returned as well as the time required to reprocess these products are uncertain. To incorporate this uncertainty into the decision making process, a discrete set of scenarios is defined. In order to take into account the decision maker's behavior in the areas of risks and opportunities, we propose to use a bipolar criterion to select the final solution. To demonstrate the significance and applicability of the developed model and the relevance of the new criterion, never used before for design problems in logistics, we conduct numerical investigations and do a comparison with classic well-known criteria. The work proposed in this chapter has provided the following publications:

52 Chapter 3. Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Résolution d'un programme linéaire sous incertitude avec l'Uninorme R_* ", ROADEF 2018. National conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "The use of two-stage approach with R_* criterion to solve a multi-period closed loop supply chain design problem", Logistics Analytic 2018. International conference without proceedings
- Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa, Zoé Krug "Decision under ignorance: a comparison of existing criteria in a context of linear programming", EDSI 2019. *International conference without proceedings*
- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "A comparison of criteria for decision under ignorance in context of linear programming", IPMU 2020. International conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "Exploring opportunities in establishing a closed loop supply under uncertainty", International Journal of Production Research 2020

3.1 Proposed solution approach: the R_* criterion

3.1.1 Definition of the R_* criterion

To take the DM perception of risks and opportunities into account, we propose to use a uninorm operator (see definition 4) as an aggregate function to select the final solution. To answer the particular challenges of decision making for RSC design, and consistently with the objective to minimize risks and maximize opportunities, we decided to focus especially on the R_* uninorm which uses a minimum operator for t-norm in the risky area and a maximum for t-conorm in the opportunity area. The formal definition of this criterion is given below:

Let $f_s(x)$ be the evaluation of the objective function for solution x over a scenario $s \in S$,

$$R_*((f_s(x))_{s\in S}, e) = \begin{cases} \min_{s\in S} f_s(x) & \text{if } \exists f_s(x) \le e \\ \max_{s\in S} f_s(x) & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.1)

 R_* specifies that if one of the values of $f_s(x)$ is lower than or equal to e (zone of risk) then the min operator is applied, otherwise the max is applied (zone of opportunity). To provide a better understanding of how this operator aggregates possible solutions, a simple example of resolution is presented. (see Example 1)

Example 1

Let $s_1, s_2 \in S$ be two possible return amount scenarios. Let f be the function of profit that we aim to maximize. We denote $f_{s_1}(x)$ (resp $f_{s_2}(x)$) the profit gained with solution x when s_1 (resp s_2) occurs. The solution space of the problem is shown in Fig.3.1.



Figure 3.1: R_* criterion solution space

Two solutions x_1 and x_2 are presented in this example, their coordinates give the profit obtained for scenario s_1 and s_2 respectively, e defines the profit expected by the decision maker from the created RSC. Based on this value, the risky area is colored in red oppositely to the opportunistic area kept in white. In the fist case (left figure), both solutions are in the risky area. The R_* operator therefore selects the solution with the highest minimum profit regarding the two scenarios (or robust solution). Here, we have $f_{s_1}(x_1) < f_{s_2}(x_2)$, thus, solution x_2 is selected. In the second case (right figure), both solutions are in the opportunistic area. Hence, the R_* operator selects the highest maximum profit over the two scenarios (or optimistic solution). Here, we have $f_{s_1}(x_1) > f_{s_2}(x_2)$: solution x_1 is selected.

Through its characteristics, R_* criterion allows the DM to choose a threshold of robustness while still letting the possibility for opportunities to be found.

3.1.2 Two-stage MIP formulation for CLSC design problem

In order to integrate R_* criterion in MIP formulation for CLSC design problem, we introduce a new two-stage MIP formulation defined in this section. The uncertainty of reverse flows is modeled with a discrete set of scenarios representing all possible and equally probable cases. Let $\Gamma = 1...S$ be the set of scenarios with $s \in \Gamma$. A two-stage model integrating R_* criterion is defined in the following way. Let $y = y_1, ..., y_n$ be the scenario-independent variables, and $x = x_1, ..., x_n$ the scenario-dependent variables. $f^1(y)$ is thus the evaluation function for the first stage variables and $f_s^2(x)$ for the second stage variables. We apply R_* criterion on both first and second stage variables resulting in the following objective function G for the profit maximization:

$$G = \max_{y \in Y} R_*[f^1(y) + Q_s(y), e]$$
(3.2)

The MIP formulation corresponding to this objective is then as follows: let e be a risk threshold, let Z and z be two continuous variables, let Y_s and δ_s be two binary variables.

$$\max Z + z$$
(3.3)
S.t
(a) $Z \le f^1(y) + Q_s(y) \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$
(b) $Z \le e$
(c) $f^1(y) + Q_s(y) \ge -B * Y_s + e(1 - Y_s) \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$
(d) $f^1(y) + Q_s(y) \le e * Y_s + (1 - Y_s) * B \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$
(e) $z \le (1 - Y_s) * B \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$
(f) $\sum_{s=1}^S \delta_s = 1$
(g) $z \le f^1(y) + Q_s(y) + (1 - \delta_s) * B \quad \forall s \in \Gamma$

Model (3.3) implies that if the sum of the profit for the first and second stage (or total profit) is lower than or equal to e in any scenario then the min operator is applied, otherwise the max operator is applied. Thus, Z corresponds to a linearization variable for the min operator and z to a linearization variable for the max operator. Constraints (a) and (b) imply that Z is the minimum total profit over all scenarios unless the total profit is higher than e on all scenarios. In that case, the Z value is set to e: the value of the objective will therefore be too high with the value e, but this is irrelevant on the selection of the best solution (as this will then be performed in the opportunistic manner). Constraints (c) and (d) define the value of Y_s as: $Y_s = 1$ if the total profit is lower than or equal to e in any scenario. Constraint (e) sets z = 0 if the total profit is lower than or equal to e in any scenario for which the sum of evaluation functions for the first and second stage variables is lower than or equal to e then z is the maximum total profit over all scenarios for which the sum of evaluation functions for the first and second stage variables is lower than or equal to e then z is the maximum total profit over all scenarios.

3.2 CLSC location-allocation problem

3.2.1 Description of the CLSC

We consider the case of a Supply Chain for an OEM: it comprises suppliers, production and distribution centers. To establish a CLSC, OEM can turn its distribution centers into Hybrid Distribution/Collection centers (HDC) or fully collection centers to gather EOL products. New facilities may also be implemented: new HDCs to take charge of the flow of EOL products, dismantling centers for deconstruction of EOL products, repair centers, recycling centers for procurement of raw materials and disposal (see Figure 3.2).



Figure 3.2: CLSC network

To provide a clearer understanding of the different possibilities for the treatment of a EOL product, let consider here an example of an item and the way it can move around the CLSC. After being used by a costumer, a product is returned to a collection center. In the collection center, the quality of the product is assessed to see if it is of good enough quality to be repaired or recycled. If it is, the product is brought to a dismantling center (we assume a predefined percentage of EOL products to be dismantled). Otherwise, the product is put in disposal. Once in the dismantling center, the product is disassembled and another quality assessment is done. The better quality products with potential to be repaired move on to a repair center, and the un-repairable products to be repaired and recycled). After reprocessing in the repair center, the product can either be sold in the form of spare part, or can be re-used in the plant to be re-manufactured. If reprocessed in the recycling center, extracted recycled material is sold to the supplier while residual material is disposed.

We consider a multi-period horizon where the CLSC can be expanded progressively. The budget for expansion at each period depends on the decisions taken in previous periods. Uncertainty concerns primary and secondary market demand, the quantity of returned products and their reprocessing time are also uncertain. We assume that the quantity of returned products depends on primary market demand: the higher the demand, the higher the quantity of EOL products collected. Thus, a discrete set of scenarios with all equally probable cases is created. To support the DM in selecting the solution corresponding to his/her level of optimism, we use R_* criterion with the two-stage MIP formulation defined in Section 4.

3.2.2 Mathematical Model

	Indexes
i = 1I	Index of suppliers
j = 1J	Index of plants
l = 1L	Index of customers

<u>56</u> Chapter 3. Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

c = 1C	Index of HDC
p = 1P	Index of dismantlers
q = 1Q	Index of repair centers
m = 1M	Index of spare market customers
f = 1F	Index of disposal sites
d = 1D	Index of recycling centers
t = 1T	Index of time periods
s = 1S	Index of scenarios
D	Demand parameters
$D_{l,t,s}$	of consumers l for period t and scenario s
$Dsm_{m,t,s}$	of spare market consumers m for period t and scenario s
$Ds_{i,t,s}$	of suppliers <i>i</i> for period <i>t</i> and scenario s
$C \sim D \sim t$	Capacity parameters
$CapPlant_j$	Production capacity of plant j
$CapHC_c$	Capacity of HDC c
$Capa_p$	Production capacity of dismantler p
$Cap R_q$	Production capacity of repair center q
$CupDec_d$	Distance parameters
Die SP.	Between supplier i and plant i
$DisDi_{i,j}$	Between supplier <i>i</i> and HDC a
$Dist \Pi_{j,c}$ $DisCH_{i}$	Between costumer l and HDC c
$DisChl_{l,c}$	Between HDC c and dismantler n
DisCoDic,p $DisCoF_{-f}$	Between HDC c and disposal f
DisDiDe_ 4	Between dismantler n and recycling center d
DisDeDis_	Between recycling center d and disposal f
$DisDeS_{d,i}$	Between recycling center d and supplier i
$DisDiR_{n,q}$	Between dismantler p and repair center q
$DisRSM_{a,m}$	Between repair center q and spare market customer m
$DisRPP_{a,i}$	Between repair center q and plant j
4.0	Time parameters
$Tdismantler_s$	Unit dismantling time
$Trecycle_s$	Unit recycling time
$Trepair_s$	Unit repair time
-	Variable cost parameters
Ca_i	Unit cost of buying product at supplier i
Cp_j	Unit production cost at plant j
$Cass_j$	Unit assembling cost at plant j
$Coph_c$	Unit operational cost at HDC c
$Cdis_p$	Unit dismantling cost at dismantling center p
$Crep_q$	Unit repair cost at repair center q
$Cdecr_d$	Unit production cost of raw material at recycling center \boldsymbol{d}
$Ceco_c$	Unit environmental tax for non-reprocessed products
TC	Unit transportation cost for 1 kilometer
	Rate parameters
$R_{t,s}$	Rate of return for period t and scenario s
Re	Repairing rate after dismantling
Rr	Recycling ratio after decomposition
	Unit selling price parameters
SP_l	of product at market zone l
RSP_m	of product at spare market m
Rev_i	of recycled product to the supplier i
~	Fixed opening cost parameters
$Cohyb_c$	tor HDC c
$CoDism_p$	for dismantling center p
$CoRecy_d$	for recycling center d
$CoDisp_f$	tor disposal f
	tor roppir contor a

	Fixed operational cost parameters
$CFhyb_{c,t}$	for HDC c in period t
$CFDism_{p,t}$	for dismantling center p in period t
$CFRecy_{d,t}$	for recycling center d in period t
$CFDisp_{f,t}$	for disposal f in period t
$CFRep_{q,t}$	for repair center q in period t
C_t	Budget for opening centers in period t
	Positives variables (Flow from . to . at period t and scenario s)
$XSP_{i,j,t,s}$	from supplier i to plant j
$XPH_{j,c,t,s}$	from plant j to hybrid center c
$XCHD_{c,l,t,s}$	from HDC c to customer l
$XCHC_{l,c,t,s}$	from customer l to HDC c
$XCODI_{c,p,t,s}$	from HDC c to dismantler p
$XCOF_{c,f,t,s}$	from HDC c to disposal f
$XDIR_{p,q,t,s}$	from dismantler p to repair center q
$XRSM_{q,m,t,s}$	from repair center q to spare market costumer m
$XDIRE_{p,d,t,s}$	from dismantler p to recycling center d
$XREDIS_{d,f,t,s}$	from recycling center d to disposal f
$XPS_{d,i,t,s}$	from recycling center d to supplier i
$XRPP_{q,j,t,s}$	from repair center q to plant j
$h_{c,l,t,s}$	maximum flow between forward and return from costumer l to HDC center c
	Binary variables
$YCH_{c,t}$	HDC c is opened or not at period t
$YP_{p,t}$	Dismantler p is opened or not at period t
$YD_{d,t}$	Recycling center d is opened or not at period t
$YF_{f,t}$	Disposal f is opened or not at period t
$YQ_{q,t}$	Repair center q is opened or not at period t
$ZYCH_{c}$	1 if HDC c has been opened, 0 otherwise
ZYP_p	1 if Dismantler p has been opened, 0 otherwise
ZYD_d	1 if Recycling center d has been opened, 0 otherwise
ZYF_{f}	1 if Disposal f has been opened, 0 otherwise
ZYQ_q	1 if Repair center q has been opened, 0 otherwise
	Additional parameters corresponding to the MIP formulation
В	A big enough value
e_1	Risk threshold
	Additional Variables corresponding to the MIP formulation
δ_s	1 if the best case scenario s occurs, 0 otherwise
z, Z	Variables for the linearization of Model (3.3)

In order to simplify the presentation of the model, we introduce the following expressions:

- The total income: it includes all sales revenues over all periods. It is scenario dependent and noted as $Income_s$.

$$Income_{s} = \sum_{t=1}^{T} \left(\sum_{l=1}^{L} \left(\sum_{c=1}^{C} (SP_{l} * XCHD_{c,l,t,s}) \right) \right) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \left(\sum_{m=1}^{M} \left(\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (RSP_{m} * XRSM_{q,m,t,s}) \right) \right) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{L} \left(\sum_{d=1}^{D} (Rev_{i} * XPS_{d,i,t,s}) \right) \right)$$
(3.4)

- The total operational cost: it includes all production costs, assembling costs, buying costs, dismantling costs and distribution costs of all centers of the chain. It is scenario dependent and noted as $OpCost_s$.

58 Chapter 3. Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

$$OpCost_{s} = \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{j=1}^{J} (\sum_{i=1}^{I} (Ca_{i} * XSP_{i,j,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (\sum_{j=1}^{J} (Cp_{j} * XPH_{j,c,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (\sum_{j=1}^{J} (Cass_{j} * XPH_{j,c,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{l=1}^{L} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (Coph_{c} * (XCHD_{c,l,t,s} + XCHC_{l,c,t,s})))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{p=1}^{P} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (Cdis_{p} * XCODI_{c,p,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{m=1}^{M} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (Crep_{q} * XRSM_{q,m,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{j=1}^{I} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (Crep_{q} * XRSP_{q,j,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{i=1}^{I} (\sum_{d=1}^{D} (Cdecr_{d} * XPS_{d,i,t,s}))) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{f=1}^{F} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (Ceco_{c} * XCOF_{c,f,t,s})))$$

- The total fixed cost: it is the sum of the opening costs of facilities and operational fixed costs for all facilities opened in each period. It is scenario independent and noted as *FixedCost*.

$$FixedCost = \sum_{c=1}^{C} (Cohyb_c * ZYCH_c) + \sum_{p=1}^{P} (CoDism_p * ZYP_p) + \sum_{d=1}^{D} (CoRecy_d * ZYD_d) + \sum_{f=1}^{F} (CoDisp_f * ZYF_f) + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (CoRep_q * ZYQ_q) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (CFhyb_{c,t} * YCH_{c,t})) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{p=1}^{P} (CFDism_{p,t} * YP_{p,t})) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{d=1}^{P} (CFDecy_{d,t} * YD_{d,t})) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{f=1}^{F} (CFDisp_{f,t} * YF_{f,t})) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (CFRep_{q,t} * YQ_{q,t}))$$
(3.6)

- The total transportation cost: it is the sum of travel costs between connected points of the Supply Chain. It is scenario dependent and noted as $TrtCost_s$.

$$\begin{aligned} TrtCost_{s} &= \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{j=1}^{J} (\sum_{i=1}^{I} (TC * DisSP_{i,j} * XSP_{i,j,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{c=1}^{L} (\sum_{j=1}^{J} (TC * DisPH_{j,c} * XPH_{j,c,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{l=1}^{L} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (TC * DisCH_{l,c} * h_{l,c,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{p=1}^{P} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (TC * DisCoDi_{c,p} * XCODI_{c,p,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (\sum_{p=1}^{P} (TC * DisDiR_{p,q} * XDIR_{p,q,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{m=1}^{D} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (TC * DisRSM_{q,m} * XRSM_{q,m,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{d=1}^{D} (\sum_{p=1}^{P} (TC * DisDiDe_{p,d} * XDIRE_{p,d,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{f=1}^{F} (\sum_{D=1}^{D} (TC * DisDeDis_{d,f} * XREDIS_{d,f,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{i=1}^{I} (\sum_{q=1}^{Q} (TC * DisRPP_{q,j} * XRPP_{q,j,t,s}))) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} (\sum_{f=1}^{F} (\sum_{c=1}^{Q} (TC * DisCoF_{c,f} * XCOF_{c,f,t,s}))) \end{aligned}$$

Constraints (1) to (6) verify that the different capacities of all centers are respected.

(1)	$\sum_{i=1}^{I} XSP_{i,j,t,s} + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XRPP_{q,j,t,s} \le CapPlant_{j}$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, j \in J$
(2)	$\sum_{j=1}^{J} XPH_{j,c,t,s} + XCHC_{j,c,t,s} \leq CapHC_c * YCH_{c,t}$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, c \in C$
(3)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCODI_{c,p,t,s} * Tdismantler_s \le Capd_p * YP_{p,t}$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, p \in P$
(4)	$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIR_{p,q,t,s} * Trepair_s \leq CapR_q * YQ_{q,t}$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, q \in Q$
(5)	$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIRE_{p,d,t,s} * Trecycle_s \leq CapDec_d * YD_{d,t}$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, d \in D$
(6)	$\sum_{d=1}^{D} XREDIS_{d,f,t,s} \leq B * YF_f$	$\forall s \in S, t \in T, f \in F$

Constraints (7) to (9) are used to verify that the demand is never over-satisfied. However, the demand can remain unsatisfied and considered lost in this case.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (7) \quad \sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCHD_{c,l,t,s}) \leq D_{l,t,s} & \forall s \in S, t \in T, l \in L \\ (8) \quad \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (XRSM_{q,m,t,s}) \leq Dsm_{m,t,s} & \forall s \in S, t \in T, m \in M \\ (9) \quad \sum_{d=1}^{D} (XPS_{d,i,t,s}) \leq Ds_{i,t,s} & \forall s \in S, t \in T, i \in I \end{array}$$

Constraint (10) calculate the quantity of collected EOL products.

(10)
$$\sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCHC_{l,c,t,s}) = R_{t,s} * D_{l,t,s} \quad \forall s \in S, t \in T, l \in L$$

Constraints (11) and (12) calculate the quantity of the dismantled, repaired and recycled products.

(11)
$$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCODI_{c,p,t,s} * Re = \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XDIR_{p,q,t,s} \quad \forall p \in P, s \in S, t \in T$$

(12)
$$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIRE_{p,d,t,s} * Rr = \sum_{i=1}^{I} XPS_{d,i,t,s} \quad \forall d \in D, s \in S, t \in T$$

Constraints (13) to (18) are the flow balance constraints.

- (13) $\sum_{i=1}^{I} (XSP_{i,j,t,s}) + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (XRPP_{q,j,t,s}) = \sum_{c=1}^{C} (XPH_{j,c,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, j \in J$
- $(14) \quad \sum_{j=1}^{J} (XPH_{j,c,t,s}) = \sum_{l=1}^{L} (XCHD_{c,l,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, c \in C$ $(15) \quad \sum_{l=1}^{L} (XCHC_{l,c,t,s}) = \sum_{p=1}^{P} (XCODI_{c,p,t,s}) + \sum_{f=1}^{F} (XCOF_{c,f,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, c \in C$
- (16) $\sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCODI_{c,p,t,s}) = \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (XDIR_{p,q,t,s}) + \sum_{d=1}^{D} (XDIRE_{p,d,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, p \in P$
- (17) $\sum_{p=1}^{P} (XDIR_{p,q,t,s}) = \sum_{m=1}^{M} (XRSM_{q,m,t,s}) + \sum_{j=1}^{J} (XRPP_{q,j,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, q \in Q$
- (18) $\sum_{p=1}^{P} (XDIRE_{p,d,t,s}) = \sum_{f=1}^{F} (XREDIS_{d,f,t,s}) + \sum_{i=1}^{I} (XPS_{d,i,t,s})$ $\forall s \in S, t \in T, d \in D$

Constraint (19) restricts the maximum number of opened centers for a period depending
on the available budget.

(19)
$$\sum_{c=1}^{C} ((YCH_{c,t} - YCH_{c,t-1}) * Cohyb_c) + \sum_{p=1}^{P} ((YP_{p,t} - YP_{p,t-1}) * CoDism_p) \\ + \sum_{d=1}^{D} ((YD_{d,t} - YD_{d,t-1}) * CoRecy_d) + \sum_{f=1}^{F} ((YF_{f,t} - YF_{f,t-1}) * CoDisp_f) \\ + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} ((YQ_{q,t} - YQ_{q,t-1}) * CoRep_q) \le C_t \forall t \in T$$

Constraint (20) updates the budget regarding the number of opened centers in the previous period.

(20)
$$C_{t} = C_{1} - \sum_{c=1}^{C} (YCH_{c,t-1} * Cohyb_{c}) \\ - \sum_{p=1}^{P} (YP_{p,t-1} * CoDism_{p}) - \sum_{d=1}^{D} (YD_{d,t-1} * CoRecy_{d}) \\ + \sum_{f=1}^{F} (YF_{f,t-1} * CoDisp_{f}) - \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (YQ_{q,t-1} * CoRep_{q}) \quad \forall t \in T$$

Constraints (21) to (25) calculate the fixed opening costs.

(21)	$ZYCH_c \ge (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YCH_{c,t}$	$\forall c \in C$
(22)	$ZYQ_q \ge (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YQ_{q,t}$	$\forall q \in Q$
(23)	$ZYD_d \ge (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^T YD_{d,t}$	$\forall d \in D$
(24)	$ZYP_p \ge (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^T YP_{p,t}$	$\forall p \in P$
(25)	$ZYF_f \ge (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^T YF_{f,t}$	$\forall f \in F$

Constraints (26) to (30) forbid to close opened centers.

(26)	$YCH_{c,t+1} \ge YCH_{c,t}$	$\forall c \in C, t \in T$
(27)	$YQ_{q,t+1} \ge YQ_{q,t}$	$\forall q \in Q, t \in T$
(28)	$YD_{d,t+1} \ge YD_{d,t}$	$\forall d \in D, t \in T$
(29)	$YP_{p,t+1} \ge YP_{p,t}$	$\forall p \in P, t \in T$
(30)	$YF_{f,t+1} \ge YF_{f,t}$	$\forall f \in F, t \in T$

Constraints (31) and (32) are used in order to limit the transportation costs to unidirectional among forward and reverse flows depending on the maximum number of products transported between.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (31) \quad h_{c,l,t,s} \geq X\!C\!H\!D_{c,l,t,s} & \forall c \in C, l \in L, s \in S, t \in T \\ (32) \quad h_{c,l,t,s} \geq X\!C\!H\!C_{l,c,t,s} & \forall c \in C, l \in L, s \in S, t \in T \end{array}$$

Finally, the additional constraints corresponding to the expression of model 3.3 are taken into account in (A) to (G).

(A) Z	$Z \leq TotalProfit_s$	$\forall s \in S$
(B) Z	$Z \le e_1$	
(C) 7	$TotalProfit_s \ge -B * Y_s + e_1(1 - Y_s)$	$\forall s \in S$
(D) 7	$TotalProfit_s \le e_1 * Y_s + (1 - Y_s) * B$	$\forall s \in S$
(E) z	$z \le (1 - Y_s) * B$	$\forall s \in S$
(F)	$\sum_{s=1}^{S} \delta_s = 1$	
(G) z	$z \le TotalProfit_s + (1 - \delta_s) * B$	$\forall s \in S$

3.2.3 Numerical investigation

To illustrate the behaviour of the model and the usefulness of the proposed solution methodology, an explicatory numerical investigation has been performed. The obtained results are reported in this section. The data used was adapted from the study presented in [Sub+15] where a lead/acid battery CLSC network design under uncertainty was considered for a Turkish industry. The model of [Sub+15] differs from ours since it does not include dismantling centers and only considers one type of center for both recycling and repair, they also only consider three outcomes for the reprocessed EOL products: 1) re-selling them as spare parts, 2) re-manufacturing them in the plant, 3) putting them in disposal. They do not consider the re-selling of recycled material to the supplier. Apart from those points, both models consider the flows of products in forward and reverse directions. We adapted the data by adding the lacking distances and costs for the dismantlers and repair centers with the same order of value as those used for the other centers. 10 time periods were considered with 10 suppliers and plants, 10 potential locations for establishing the HDC centers and 10 customers and spare market customers. The number of potential locations for establishing repair centers, or recycling centers, or disposal centers is 10. The maximum number of opened centers is limited by the available budget. Other parameters are reported in Table 3.1. The transportation costs are defined per product and per 1 kilometer.

Parameters	Range of value	Parameters	Range of value
CapPlant	[28000, 56000]	Ca	[0.5,4]
CapHC	[5250, 20000]	Cp	[25, 65]
Capd	[28000, 56000]	Cass	[0.3, 0.8]
CapR	[28000, 56000]	Coph	[2,5]
CapDec	[28000, 56000]	Cdis	[10, 12]
Distances	[0,500]	Crep	[7,9]
SP	[40,60]	Cdecr	[0.47,1]
RSP	[5,15]	TC	0.003
Rev	[5,7]	Cohyb	[6000, 23000]
Re	70%	Codism	[40000,60000]
Rr	90%	CoRecy	[40000, 60000]
CFRep	100	CoDisp	[40000, 60000]
CFDisp	100	CoRep	[40000, 60000]
CFRecy	100	CFhyb	100
CFDism	100		

Table 3.1: Nominal data of the model

62 Chapter 3. Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

In the study of [Sub+15], 3 uncertain parameters (initial demand, returned fraction of demand and disposal rate) were considered, while we consider 7 uncertain parameters (inital demand, spare market demand, demand for recycled products, return rate, reprocessing time of EOL products at dismantler, repair center and recycling center). Indeed, we felt like these 7 parameters better represent the variety of uncertainties that are often present in reverse logistics decision. For each uncertain parameter, we consider two possible scenarios of realization given as follows: for uncertain demand of customers at primary D: low level ([1500, 1800]) or high level ([2200, 2500]) and secondary markets, spare market Dsm: low level ([350,500]) or high level ([1200,1750]), supplier secondary demand Ds: low level ([250, 400]), high level ([1000, 1250]) and for the uncertain return rate of products from consumers R: low level (10% in the first period + 2% per period), high level (40% in the first period + 5% per period) as well as for the uncertain reprocessing time of products *T*dismantler, *Trecycle*, Trepair: long time ([5,6]) or short time ([1,2]). We selected the "low" and "high" level of each uncertain parameter in accordance to the study of [Sub+15], the "high" level corresponding to a high range of the values used in their work and the "low" level corresponding to a low range of the values used in their work. We consider the uncertain parameters to be independent and we create eight different scenarios $(s_1 - s_8)$, each of them is presented in Table 3.2. Then, for each scenario, one value for each parameter is randomly selected with the use of a uniform distribution 1 from the intervals presented above. The scenario remains unchanged for the 10 considered periods, i.e. for 10 periods in a scenario with a high demand, 10 values drawn from the high demand range are selected. In total, 50 different problem instances were generated. Each problem instance was solved through the process presented in Figure 3.3.

Γ	DE	Dsm	\mathbf{Ds}	R	Tdismantler	Trecycle	Trepair
s_1	low	low	low	low	long	long	long
s_2	low	low	low	low	short	short	short
s_3	low	low	low	high	long	long	long
s_4	high	high	high	low	long	long	long
s_5	low	low	low	high	short	short	short
s_6	high	high	high	low	short	short	short
s_7	high	high	high	high	long	long	long
s_8	high	high	high	high	short	short	short

Table 3.2: Uncertain parameters for eight different scenarios

At the first step, the problem is solved as described in Section 3.2.2. Then, the values of the scenario independent variables are recorded. The model is then solved for each scenario separately considering the defined scenario independent variables, in order to find the values of the scenario dependent variables for the maximization of the profit.

The numerical investigation was conducted with IBM-ILOG CPLEX 12.6.3 on an Intel Core 2.60 gigahertz machine with 15 gigabyte RAM. The objective was to compare R_* criterion with the three approaches mentioned in Section 2.2:

1. The robust approach with the objective to maximize the worst-case scenario.

¹The uniform distribution was selected over a normal distribution or a mean value because it better illustrates the lack of information of the decision maker about the behavior of the uncertain parameters.



Figure 3.3: Resolution process

- 2. The average approach with the objective to maximize the average over all scenarios with a uniform probability distribution.
- 3. The average regret approach with the objective to maximize the average of the regret over all scenarios with a uniform probability distribution.

The average solution times for the models tested for the case of 2 $(s_1 \text{ and } s_8)$ and 8 scenarios are reported in Table 3.3. The results show that while for 2 scenarios the solution times for robust and R_* models are quite similar, for 8 scenarios it is approximately twice longer for R_* .

Model	Number of scenarios	Average solution time(s)
Robust	2	1 623
Average	2	177
R_*	2	1 714
Robust	8	15 900
Average	8	2 077
R_*	8	$33\ 217$

Table 3.3: Solution time regarding models and number of scenarios

3.2.4 Analysis of Results and discussion

3.2.4.1 Explorative study of the impact of possible contexts on the performance of the CLSC

The results obtained for 8 scenarios (reported in Table 3.4) showed the existence of clusters of similar scenarios. The scenarios belonging to the same cluster are indicated by the same colour in Table 3.4. The values of e are calculated as a percentage of the value of the "MaxMin" solution. The payoff values reported are the *TotalProfit* made by the CLSC when scenario s_1 to s_8 occur. The following observations can be made.

Model	$s_1(\in)$	$s_2(\in)$	$s_3(\in)$	$s_4(\in)$	$s_5(\in)$	$s_6(\in)$	$s_7(\in)$	$s_8(\in)$
Robust	$3 \ 319 \ 100$	$3\ 404\ 364$	$1 \ 363 \ 587$	$5\ 315\ 179$	$3\ 063\ 511$	$5\ 479\ 111$	$1\ 125\ 648$	$6\ 453\ 565$
Average	$3\ 418\ 763$	$3 \ 508 \ 855$	$1 \ 320 \ 371$	$5\ 368\ 389$	$3\ 167\ 903$	5 596 203	879 353	$6\ 524\ 019$
$R_*, e=99\%$	$3 \ 351 \ 986$	$3\ 412\ 147$	$1 \ 316 \ 274$	$5 \ 327 \ 129$	$3\ 101\ 006$	$5\ 492\ 417$	$1\ 125\ 453$	$6\ 496\ 221$
$R_*, e=85\%$	$3 \ 349 \ 895$	$3\ 418\ 813$	$1 \ 331 \ 187$	$5\ 296\ 488$	$3\ 084\ 977$	$5\ 526\ 364$	962 056	$6\ 506\ 497$

Table 3.4: Total profits for all combinations of scenarios and models (reveal clusters in the results)

Observation 1. Scenario s_8 (in green) is the best case scenario with maximal $TotalProfit_s$. It corresponds to the scenario where demands (*DE*, *Dsm* and *DS*) and return rate of EOL products (*R*) are high and the reprocessing times of products (*Tdismantler*, *Trepair* and *Trecycle*) are short. In this situation, we can assume that the company is able to respond to the high demands due to the high flow of EOL products coming back from the consumers in addition with a high reprocessing capacity due to the short times of reprocessing EOL products. Therefore, the number of reprocessed products sold is high and generates considerable profit for the company.

Observation 2. Scenario s_3 and s_7 (in red) are the worst case scenarios with minimal $TotalProfit_s$. They correspond to the cases where the rate of return (R) is high, but the reprocessing times of EOL products (*Tdismantler*, *Trepair* and *Trecycle*) are long. The number of reprocessed products sold is low and thus generates less profit than in the other cases.

Observation 3. Scenario s_4 and s_6 (in blue) are "medium high" scenarios, and correspond to the situation where demands (*DE*, *Dsm* and *Ds*) are high, but return rate (*R*) is low. In this case, because of the low rate of return, the company doesn't need a lot of reprocessing facilities to process all the EOL product, thus, the reprocessing times have no impact on the profit. All the reprocessed product are sold, creating profit, but a part of the demand is lost as the flow of reprocessed product is not high enough to respond to the high demand.

Observation 4. Scenario s_1 , s_2 and s_5 (in orange) are "medium low" scenarios. They represent the case where the demand is low, and where either the return rate is high and the reprocessing time of EOL products is short, or the return rate is low and the reprocessing time of EOL products is long, or the return rate is low and the reprocessing time of EOL

products is short. In those cases, the company is able to reprocess all the returned EOL products without additional costs generated from products put in disposal. However, at the same time, the company is unable to resell all the reprocessed products as the demand is low, and so no considerable profit is possible.

On the basis of these results, the set of scenarios was reduced to 4, keeping only one scenario of each group (i.e. s_1 , s_6 , s_7 and s_8). This setting requires less computational time and provides the same level of managerial insights. In the next sections, we compare the performances of three models (robust, average, R_*) for these 4 scenarios and for all possible pairs of them.

3.2.4.2 Robust model vs R_*

The robust model is the one conceptually closest to R_* since it considers a set of equally possible scenarios. In order to compare their behaviour, the value of risk threshold e was set up to the value of "MaxMin" criterion minus 1% or 3%. The obtained results for 4 scenarios are presented in Table 3.5, where column 1 shows the model used, the values reported are the *TotalProfit* made by the CLSC when scenario s_1 to s_8 occur. They are colored in green when the R_* solution brings an improvement compared to the Robust solution and in red otherwise. The standard deviation σ (i.e the square root of the variance) among the scenarios is given in the last column.

Model	s_1	s_6	s_7	s_8	σ
Robust	$3 \ 334 \ 384$	$5\ 244\ 279$	$1\ 253\ 605$	$6\ 218\ 444$	$1 \ 903 \ 483$
$R_*, e=99\%$	$3 \ 330 \ 883$	$5\ 239\ 336$	$1\ 250\ 748$	$6\ 231\ 859$	$1 \ 905 \ 423$
$R_*, e=97\%$	$3 \ 331 \ 035$	$5\ 238\ 529$	$1\ 229\ 414$	$6\ 248\ 992$	$1 \ 918 \ 007$

Table 3.5: Compared $TotalProfit_s$ between Robust and R_* for the case of 4 scenarios

The obtained results show that R_* may provide better opportunities to the decision maker at price of low risks, especially for the case of e = 99% of the robust value.

When taking more risks (lowering the value of e) the DM invests more in the implementation of new centers at each period. Thus, if a good case scenario happens (for instance high demand, high returns and short reprocessing time of OEL products), the CLSC is able to collect and reprocess more products resulting in better total profit. Contrariwise, if a bad case scenario happens, the additional investment made by the DM won't be profitable.

To deepen the analysis, we compare the results obtained for each pair of 4 scenarios reported in Table 3.6. The values reported are the relative percentage of the best *TotalProfit* made by the CLSC in each scenario, depending on the solution method.

The following observations can be made on the obtained results.

Observation 1. The R_* model is efficient in comparison to the robust model where both scenarios are not too pessimistic, i.e. opportunities are possible on at least one of the scenarios

66 Chapter 3.	Reverse Supply	Chain design	under uncertainty:	the R_*	criterion
<u> </u>	.	0	•		

Model	s_1	s_8	σ
Robust	100%	73,36%	$475 \ 179$
$R_*, e=99\%$	98,96%	90,97%	$1 \ 047 \ 111$
$R_*, e=97\%$	$97,\!05\%$	100%	$1 \ 365 \ 222$
Model	s_6	s_8	σ
Robust	100%	88,52%	2619
$R_*, e=99\%$	$99{,}08\%$	95,93%	261 659
$R_*, e=97\%$	$97,\!28\%$	100%	$440 \ 992$
Model	s_1	s_6	σ
Robust	100%	98,10%	$974\ 108$
$R_*, e=99\%$	98,97%	$99,\!63\%$	$1031 \ 542$
$R_*, e=97\%$	$97,\!13\%$	100%	$1\ 080\ 937$
Model	s_8	s_7	σ
Robust	99,43%	100%	$2 \ 402 \ 857$
$R_*, e=99\%$	99,84%	99,07%	$2\ 421\ 540$
$R_*, e=97\%$	100%	97,47%	$2\ 436\ 837$
Model	s_1	s_7	σ
Robust	$99,\!68\%$	100%	$1 \ 042 \ 445$
$R_*, e=99\%$	99,83%	$99,\!13\%$	$1\ 050\ 470$
$R_*, e=97\%$	100%	$97,\!19\%$	$1\ 065\ 418$
Model	s_6	s_7	σ
Robust	99,51%	100%	2 011 897
$R_*, e=99\%$	99,85%	98,58%	$2\ 024\ 368$
$R_*, e=97\%$	100%	$96,\!63\%$	$2\ 040\ 881$

Table 3.6: Comparison of profit obtained with Robust and R_* for the case of 2 scenarios

(see for instance s_1 versus s_8 or s_6 versus s_8 .) By allowing a relatively low degradation for the worst case scenario, a significant improvement can be found for the best case. Decreasing *e* leads to better opportunities, but also to more important losses, however, the gain is superior to the loss in the considered setting. From a practical point of view, when taking more risks, the DM invests more in the implementation of new centers, therefore when scenario s_8 happens, the CLSC is able to reprocess more EOL products and thus to better respond to the demand which brings more profit to the company. At the contrary, when scenario s_1 or s_6 happens, either the demand is low, or the flow of returned products is low, or the reprocessing capacity of the CLSC is low. In all these cases, the CLSC is unable to make a considerable profit. Nevertheless, taking a little risk and implementing more new centers helps to keep a satisfying level of profit compared to a robust approach.

Observation 2. When the models are compared on the best case scenario (s_8) with the worst case one (s_7) , or on two middle case scenarios $(s_1 \text{ and } s_6)$, the opportunities are still possible but the DM has to be very careful about the level of risk to take. Indeed, when we consider the case where the best case scenario (s_8) is faced with the worst case one (s_7) , taking more risks in the investment of new centers may bring more profit if s_8 happens, as the CLSC will be able to better respond to the demand. However, this profit is not always compensated by the loss occurred if s_7 happens. When we consider the situation where the two middle cases $(s_1 \text{ and } s_6)$ are confronted to each other, the room for opportunities is thin in both scenario, as the CLSC may encounter difficulties to respond to the demand. Thus, implementing new centers may lead to better opportunities in one of the two cases but does

not necessarily worth the risk in the other case.

Observation 3. Finally, R_* model cannot help to find new opportunities unless by taking much higher risks where both scenarios are not optimistic (the worst case scenario (s_7) and either s_1 or s_6). For such a situation, the robustness should be preferred in order to limit the losses. Here, from a production perspective, taking more risks and thus implementing new centers will probably not lead to more opportunities. Indeed, when the worst case scenario (s_7) happens, the costs generated by the implementation of new centers are not compensated by the reprocessing more EOL products. When one of the middle case scenarios happens $(s_1 \text{ or } s_6)$ the CLSC is unable to make a considerable profit because of either low demand, a low flow of returned products, or a low reprocessing capacity. Thus, taking risk and implementing more centers than with a robust solution will not provide substantially better profit in this case.

In conclusion, the solutions found with R_* criterion show a greater number of implemented reverse centers compared to the robust solution. Taking more risk is synonym to investing more for the implementation of new centers at the beginning of each period, and thus being able to reprocess and sell more products when a good case scenario happens. When the two scenarios are not too pessimistic, a good case scenario is very likely to occur. Consequently, choosing a solution where more reverse centers are opened will lead to a good probability of increased profit compared to a safer solution where less centers are opened. On the contrary, if all possible scenarios are quite pessimistic, the risk taken by the investment for implementation of additional centers compared to the robust solution will probably not result in a better profit.

3.2.4.3 Average and Regret Average models vs R_*

Since the stochastic models are the most used in the literature for the CLSC problem, it seems legitimate to compare them with our model even if they do not take uncertain parameters into account in the same way (a stochastic model considers a distribution of probability (here uniform) for the scenarios. The results obtained for the case of 4 scenarios are presented in Table 3.7. The comparison of scenarios two by two showed the same results, we do not present them here. The table is organized in the same way as previously, with a new column "Av" for the mean value over all scenarios. There is also new Column "Reg" corresponding to the value of the sum of regret over all scenarios. The risk threshold e is still equal to the value of "MaxMin" criterion minus 0% (i.e. the robust solution), or -1% and -3%.

Model	s_1	s_6	s_7	s_8	Av	Reg	σ
Average	$3 \ 374 \ 146$	$5\ 287\ 225$	$1 \ 190 \ 523$	$6\ 262\ 269$	$4 \ 028 \ 541$	$1\ 102\ 861$	$1 \ 940 \ 129$
Regret	$3 \ 374 \ 215$	$5\ 287\ 219$	$1 \ 190 \ 381$	$6\ 262\ 349$	$4\ 028\ 541$	$1\ 102\ 861$	$1 \ 942 \ 797$
$R_*, e=100\%$	$3 \ 334 \ 384$	$5\ 244\ 279$	$1\ 253\ 605$	$6\ 218\ 444$	$4\ 012\ 678$	$1\ 166\ 311$	$1 \ 903 \ 483$
$R_*, e=99\%$	$3 \ 330 \ 883$	$5\ 239\ 336$	$1\ 250\ 748$	$6\ 231\ 859$	$4\ 013\ 207$	$1 \ 164 \ 197$	$1 \ 905 \ 423$
$R_*, e=97\%$	$3 \ 331 \ 035$	$5\ 238\ 539$	$1\ 229\ 414$	$6\ 248\ 992$	$4 \ 011 \ 992$	$1\ 169\ 054$	$1 \ 918 \ 007$

Table 3.7: Comparison of the profits found with the two stochastic models and R_*

68 Chapter 3. Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the R_* criterion

It can be observed that the solutions given by the two stochastic models are almost equivalent. For this reason, only gaps between R_* model and average model are reported. Positive gaps are in green and negative ones are in red. The solutions given by R_* are more robust than the stochastic solutions and opportunities can still be found, even if they are less important than in comparison with the robust model. The mean of $TotalProfit_s$ over all scenarios is in the same order of values for all models. Regarding the regret value for each scenario and for each model, the two stochastic models have both the lowest regret. The value of the regret seems to increase while the value of e decreases. However, the regret stays in the same magnitude for all models.

These results show that R_* model allows more robustness by controlling the worst case scenario and still considering opportunities as the best case is comparable with stochastic solutions. Thus, R_* offers a compromise between the "MaxMin" solution which is too conservative and a stochastic solution which is not robust enough.

3.2.4.4 Variance analysis

Figure 3.4 reports the standard deviation for all tested 50 problem instances of the case of 4 scenarios for average model, robust model and R_* model for two values of e. The deviation of the regret average model is not reported because of its quasi equivalence to the average model.



Figure 3.4: Standard deviation provided by the tested models

It can be seen that the variances of robust and R_* models are very close while the deviation of the average model is relatively dispersed.

Figure 3.5 shows the value obtained for the best case scenario by the tested models for all 50 problem instances. Robust model provides the minimal value. R_* model is sensible to the value of e: while it decreases, the value for the best case scenario improves. The values



Figure 3.5: The value for the best case scenario provided by the tested models

returned by R_* criterion are always higher than with the Robust model, confirming the fact that R_* criterion allows to better explore opportunities. Finally, average model is not constant in providing a good value, thus, it does not guarantee the maximization of opportunities, but it is largely the best one for 18 instances from 50 (i.e. in about 36% of the cases).



Figure 3.6: The value for the worst case scenario provided by the tested models

Figure 3.6 shows the value obtained for the worst case scenario by the tested models for all 50 problem instances. Here, unsurprisingly, the robust model provides the best value. R_* model is again sensible to the value of e: the profit decreases when the value of e decreases, nevertheless it remains very close to the value found with the Robust criterion. Average model is again inconstant, it could provide a value as good as the robust model or to be largely worse (16 instances from 50 i.e. about 32%). Thus, it does not allow the control of the risk taken by the DM.

When the two figures are considered at the same time, we can see that the R_* criterion offers a compromise between a robust solution with no opportunities or an average solution with no control over the robustness.

From the realized analysis we can conclude the following.

If e is superior or equal to the value of the robust solution, model R_* will give the equivalent solution. The closer the value of e to the value of the robust model, the closer the solution obtained with R_* is to the robust solution and the smaller is the standard deviation of the profits for different scenarios as well as the gap between the solution's best and worst scenarios. The average and regret average models are the ones with the greatest average over scenarios, but have the worst "worst case scenarios".

3.3 Conclusion

Establishing CLSC is an essential challenge when shifting from linear to circular economy. A successful CLSC design relies on appropriate modeling of uncertainty in terms of risk, but also opportunities. In this study, we suggest a new modeling approach using R_* to take DM optimism into account in both hazard and opportunity zones. This approach can be used to set up reverse facilities and connect them to an existing forward supply chain. The CLSC can be expanded gradually on the basis of the decisions made in previous periods. The proposed approach is compared to robust and stochastic models in an extensive numerical investigation. The results obtained show that the use of R_* criterion makes it possible to better explore the opportunity zone without loosing control over robustness.

Indeed, it provides the DM with greater control on the investment she/he is willing to make to open new reverse centers, bringing more profit in a good case scenario while still controlling the losses when a bad case scenario occurs. Particularly, we show that in the case where the initial demand is high, the rate of return is high and the reprocessing time of EOL products is short (s_8) versus the case where the demand and the return are low and the reprocessing time is long (s_1) , the solution found with R_* criterion allows up to 36% more profit that the robust solution in the first case for only 3% of losses in the second case.

This study reveals many new research paths. One of those research path lies in examining the case of a discrete set of scenarios with imprecise probabilities or of a continuous set of scenarios. The proposed model can also be extended by considering not only the best and worst case scenarios but all scenarios in between. For instance, a Leximax criterion can be applied in order to rank solutions with the same best and worst case scenarios. We propose to study this last point in the next chapter.

Reverse Supply Chain design under uncertainty: the $LexiR_*$ criterion

Contents

4.1 Prop	posed solution approach: the $LexiR_*$ criterion	
4.1.1	Lexicographic R_* Algorithm	
4.1.2	Lexicographic R_* MIP: approximated method	
4.2 RSC	C design problem	
4.2.1	Description of the RSC	
4.2.2	Mathematical Model	
4.2.3	Numerical Investigation	
4.2.4	Analysis of results and discussion	
	4.2.4.1 Comparison between R_* and robust approach $\ldots \ldots \ldots 83$	
	4.2.4.2 Comparison between R_* and $LexiR_*$ approach	
	4.2.4.3 Comparison between Leximin, $LexiR_{\ast}$ and Leximax criteria $~.~.~85$	
4.2.5	Comparison of $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP	
4.3 Con	clusion	

In this chapter, we propose to improve the R_* criterion presented in the previous chapter and we develop a lexicographic approach for the consideration of existing scenarios. We propose two methods to compute the optimal solution for lexicographic R_* criterion: the first method is in the form of an algorithm, the second one is in the form of a Mixed-Integer Program (MIP). The performance of the developed approaches is demonstrated for a reverse facility location problem. The work proposed in this chapter has provided the following publications:

- Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Lexicographic R_{*} Criterion For Decision Making Under Uncertainty in Reverse Logistics", MIM 2019. International conference with proceedings
- Zoé Krug, Olga Battaïa, Romain Guillaume "Résolution d'un problème de décision sous incertitude avec le lexiR_{*}", ROADEF 2020. National conference with proceedings

• Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, Olga Battaïa "Design of Reverse Supply Chains under Uncertainty: the Lexicographic R_* criterion for exploring opportunities", submitted to an international peer-review journal

4.1 Proposed solution approach: the $LexiR_*$ criterion

Originally, R_* only pays attention to the best and worst cases profits and oversees all cases in between: two solutions with the same best case profit and the same worst case profit are considered equivalent even if they give different profits for other scenarios. This comparison scenario by scenario can be realized with $LexiR_*$ criterion which uses a lexicographic minimum (leximin) in the risky area and a lexicographic maximum (leximax) in the opportunistic area. Leximin operator selects a solution by maximizing the one with the highest minimum profit overall scenarios. If multiple solutions exist with the same minimum profit, the criterion is applied to maximize the second minimum profit, then the third, etc... until one solution dominates the others. Leximax operator works in the same manner but maximizing the highest profit, then the second highest profit, then the third, etc...([Ogr97]; [OŚ03]).

Refer to the formal definitions of leximax (see definition 12) and leximin (see definition 1).

The $LexiR_*$ criterion can be written formally as: Be $S^- = \{s \in S | f_s(x) \le e\}$ and $S^+ = S \setminus S^-$:

$$LexiR_*((f_s(x))_{s\in S}, e) = \begin{cases} Leximin_{s\in S^-} f_s(x) \\ Then \\ Leximax_{s\in S^+} f_s(x) \end{cases}$$
(4.1)

An example of resolution with $LexiR_*$ criterion is presented in Example 2.

Example 2

Let $S = \{s_1, s_2, s_3, s_4\}$ be a discrete set of scenarios and f represent the profit obtained for each scenario. Let us consider two solutions x and y which provide the following profits for 4 considered scenarios: $f_s^x = (2, 3, 8, 10)$ and $f_s^y = (2, 5, 7, 10)$. We can observe that solutions x and y are considered equal by the R_* criterion since they offer the same best case profit and worst case profit. However, they are distinguished with Lexi R_* criterion. We consider 3 different cases of the DM optimism reflected by the risk threshold e.

1. Case 1: The DM expects the profit e = 12 (see Fig.4.1 (a)). All possible profit values for

 $\mathbf{72}$



Figure 4.1: Resolution with $LexiR_*$ criterion

considered scenarios are in the risky area for both solutions. Based on this observation and in accordance with the definition of $LexiR_*$ approach, leximin criterion is applied to select the best solution. First, the worst case scenario (here s_1) is considered. We have $f_{s1}^x = f_{s2}^y$, therefore x and y are not differentiated. Then the second worst case scenario is considered (here s_2). We have $f_{s2}^y > f_{s2}^x$, therefore solution y is preferred to x by leximin.

- 2. Case 2: The DM expects the profit equal to e = 1 (see Fig.4.1 (b)). All possible profit values for considered scenarios are in the opportunistic area for both solutions. Based on this observation and in accordance with the definition of LexiR_{*} approach, leximax criterion is thus applied to select the final solution. For the best case scenario (here $_{s}4$), we have $f_{s4}^{x} = f_{s4}^{y}$, therefore x and y are not differentiated. For the second best case scenario (here s_{3}), we have $f_{s3}^{x} > f_{s3}^{y}$, therefore solution x is preferred to y.
- 3. Case 3: The DM expects the profit e = 6 (see Fig.4.1 (c)). Two profit values are in the opportunistic area and two in the risky area for both solutions. Based on this observation and in accordance with the definition of LexiR_{*} approach, firstly, the risky values are compared with leximin criterion, as in Case 1. Therefore, solution y is selected.

We propose two methods to compute the optimal solution for lexicographic R_* criterion : the first method is in the form of an algorithm, the second one is in the form of a Mixed-Integer Program (MIP).

4.1.1 Lexicographic R_{*} Algorithm

In this section, we present the formal mathematical formulation for $LexiR_*$ approach for RSC design according to its definition in the previous section.

First, $LexiR_*$ criterion is applied taking into account all possible scenarios. The obtained values of profit found at this step for all scenarios are compared to the threshold e. If all of them are above the threshold, then the algorithm continues with the application of *leximax*

Notation	Description	Notation	Description
R_k	Linearization of min	Y_s	Binary variable
r_k	Linearization of max	δ_s^k	Binary variable
k	Number of iteration	γ_s^k	Binary variable
e	Risk threshold	M	Big value

Table 4.1: Algorithm Notations

criterion to select the final solution. Otherwise, if for some scenarios, the objective value found is below e, the worst case scenario is expressed as a constraint for further resolution. The R_* criterion is then re-applied on the reduced set of scenarios taking into account a new constraint for the worst case. It means that among all solutions having this value of the profit in the worst case, we are looking for solutions providing the best opportunities in all other cases. As before, if the objective value found is above e, a *leximax* criterion is applied to select the final solution and on the contrary if it is below e, it is recorded and then the second worst case scenario is expressed as a constraint. This process continues until all scenarios have been treated.

Algorithm 1.

- Step.0 $k \leftarrow 0$ $k' \leftarrow 0$ $N \leftarrow \{s_1, ..., s_n\}$
- Step.1 Solve Model (4.2)

$$\max R_k + r_k$$

$$R_k \le f_s((x, y)) \quad \forall s \in N,$$

$$R_k \le e$$

$$f_s((x, y)) \ge -M * Y_s + e(1 - Y_s) \quad \forall s \in N$$

$$f_s((x, y)) \le e * Y_s + (1 - Y_s)M \quad \forall s \in N$$

$$r_k \le (1 - Y_s)M \quad \forall s \in N$$

(f)
$$\sum_{s=1}^{S} \delta_s^k = 1$$

(g) $r_k \le f_s((x, y)) + (1 - \delta_s^k)M \quad \forall s \in N$

• *Step.2*

If $R_k + r_k \leq e$ then $R_k = R_k^*$, k=k+1 and go to Step.3. Otherwise, define $R_k = e, r_1 = r_k^*, k' = 2$ and go to Step.5

S.t(a) (b) (c) (d) (e) • *Step.3*:

Solve Model (4.3)

$$\max R_k + r_k \tag{4.3}$$

$$\begin{array}{lll} S.t \\ (a) & R_i \leq f_s((x,y)) + M(1-\gamma_s^i) & \forall s \in N, i \in 1..k \\ (b) & \sum_{s=1}^{S} \gamma_s^i = S - i & \forall i \in 1..k \\ (c) & R_k \leq e \\ (d) & f_s((x,y)) \geq -M * Y_s + e(1-Y_s) & \forall s \in N \\ (e) & f_s((x,y)) \leq e * Y_s + (1-Y_s)M & \forall s \in N \\ (f) & r_k \leq (1-Y_s)M & \forall s \in N \\ (f) & \sum_{s=1}^{S} \delta_s^k = 1 \\ (g) & \sum_{s=1}^{S} \delta_s^k = 1 \\ (h) & r_k \leq f_s((x,y)) + (1-\delta_s^k) * M & \forall s \in N \end{array}$$

- Step.4: If S − k = 0 then go to Step.7 Otherwise: If R_k ≤ e, then R_k = R^{*}_k, k = k + 1 and return to Step.3
 - If $R_k + r_k > e$, then $R_k = e, r_1 = r_k^*$ define k' = 2 and go to Step.5
 - Step.5: Solve Model (4.4)

$$\max r_{k'} \tag{4.4}$$

S.t
(a)
$$R_i \leq f_s((x,y)) + M(1-\gamma_s^i) \quad \forall s \in N, \forall i \in 1..k$$

(b) $\sum_{s=1}^S \gamma_s^i = S - i, \quad \forall i \in 1..k$
(c) $r_i \leq f_s((x,y)) + M(1-\delta_s^i) \quad \forall s \in N, \forall i \in 1..k'$
(d) $\sum_{s=1}^S \delta_s^{k'} = k'$

• *Step.6*:

If S - k - k' - 1 = 0 then go to Step.7 Otherwise $r_{k'} = r_{k'}^*$, k' = k' + 1, and go to Step.5

• *Step.7:* Stop.

The steps of Algorithm 1 can be detailed in the following manner:

Step 0: We define k as the number of iterations performed in the risky area, k' as the number of iterations performed in the opportunistic area and $N = s_1, ..., s_n$ is the discrete set of scenarios considered. At the start of the algorithm, k and k' are initialized by 0.

Step 1: The decision problem is solved using R_* criterion through the resolution of Model 4.2 (only the best and worst case scenario are taken into account). This model is a MIP. Constraints (b) to (e) differentiate the case where the robust solution is selected (i.e there exist no possible solution for which all objective values are above *e* overall scenarios) and the case where the opportunistic solution is selected (otherwise). In the former case, constraints (a) help to maximize the minimum objective value. In the latter case, constraints (f) and (g) help to maximize the maximum objective value.

Step 2: The objective value found at Step 1 is analysed if it lower than e, then k is implemented and the process goes to Step 3. If it is higher than e, then k' is implemented and the process goes to Step 5.

Step 3: Model 4.3 is used in order to maximize the second worst profit, then the third and so on depending of the number k of iterations previously solved.

Step 4: This step checks if the value of the objective found through Model 4.3 is lower or higher than e. If this objective value is lower, and if the number k of iteration is lower than the number of scenario (namely S), then k is implemented and Model 4.3 is solved one more time. If S = k, then all scenarios have been treated and Algorithm proceeds to Step 7. Otherwise, if the objective value is higher than e, k' is implemented and Algorithm goes to Step 5.

Step 5: Model 4.4 is used to maximize the maximum profit, then the second one and so on depending on the number of iterations k' previously performed.

Step 6: This Step checks if all scenarios have been treated, if not, Step 5 is repeated. Otherwise, the algorithm goes to Step 7.

Step 7: The algorithm stops.

4.1.2 Lexicographic R_* MIP: approximated method

Algorithm 1 offers an exact resolution for the application of $LexiR_*$ approach. However, it includes the resolution of 3 different MIP that can require relatively long solution time. If the solution time is relatively limited, the following approximate compact method in the form of a single MIP can be used instead to implement $LexiR_*$ approach. We denote it as MIP- $LexiR_*$. Its resolution provides an approximated solution and cannot guarantee the optimum, but the solution time is reduced significantly.

All notations needed for the description of MIP- $LexiR_*$ are defined in Table 4.2.

Let $\omega_k = (\omega_1, ..., \omega_n)$ be a vector of weights with $\omega_1 > \omega_2 > > \omega_n$. We denote s, s' two indexes representing scenarios $\in N$ with $s \neq s'$. K is a vector of the same size of N and $k \in K$ is an index helping to browse all scenarios, S is the number of scenarios.

The proposed MIP is detailed in Model 4.5.

Notation	Description	Notation	Description
R_k	Linearization of min	Y_s	Binary variable
r_k	Linearization of max	$\delta_{s,s'}$	Binary variable
k	Number of iteration	γ_s^k	Binary variable
A_k	Binary variable	μ_k	Binary variable
$C_{s,k}$	Binary variable	$D_{s,k}$	Binary variable
e	Risk threshold	M	Big value

Table 4.2: MIP Notations

	$\max \sum_{k} (\omega_k * (R_k + r_k))$		(4.5)
S.t			
(a)	$R_k \le f_s((x,y)) + M * (1 - \gamma_s^k)$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	
(b)	$R_k \le e$	$\forall k \in K$	
(c)	$\sum_{s=1}^{S} \gamma_s^k = S - k + 1$	$\forall k \in K$	
(d)	$f_s((x,y)) \ge -M * (1 - Y_s) + e * Y_s$	$\forall s \in N$	
(e)	$f_s((x,y)) \le e * (1 - Y_s) + Y_s * M$	$\forall s \in N$	
(f)	$f_s((x,y)) \le f_s'((x,y)) + M * \delta_{s,s'}$	$\forall s,s' \in N$	
(g)	$f'_s((x,y)) - M * (1 - \delta_{s,s'}) \le f_s((x,y))$	$\forall s, s' \in N$	
(h)	$r_k \le A_k * M$	$\forall k \in K$	
(i)	$\sum_{s'=1}^{S} \delta_{s,s'} \le k + (1 - C_{s,k}) * M$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	
(j)	$\sum_{s'=1}^{S} \delta_{s,s'} \ge k - (1 - C_{s,k}) * M$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	
(k)	$D_{s,k} \le Y_s$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	
(l)	$D_{s,k} \le C_{s,k}$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	
(m)	$A_k \le \sum_{s=1}^S D_{s,k}$	$\forall k \in K$	
(n)	$\sum_{s} \mu_{s,k} = \sum_{i=1}^{k} A_i$	$\forall k \in K$	
(o)	$r_k \le f_s((x,y)) + (1 - \mu_{s,k}) * M$	$\forall s \in N, k \in K$	

Constraints (a), complementary with constraint (c) are the linearization of the minimum profit, then second minimum profit, then third and so on as long as the minimum profit is lower than e. Otherwise, the value for R_k is set to e in constraint (b).

Constraints (d) and (e) define the following:

$$Y_s = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } f_s(x) \le e \\ 1 & \text{if } f_s(x) > e \end{cases}$$

Constraints (f) and (g) define the following:

$$\delta_{s,s'} = \begin{cases} 0 & if f_s(x) \le f'_s(x) \\ 1 & Otherwise \end{cases}$$

The sum on s of variable $\delta_{s,s'}$ represents the number of scenarios above and below $f_s(x)$ for each k. This helps us to define constraints (i) and (j) in order to give the following information:

$$C_{s,k} = \begin{cases} 1 & if \sum_{s} \delta_{s,s'} = k \\ 0 & Otherwise \end{cases}$$

Constraint (k) and (l) are then used to define:

$$D_{s,k} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } Y_s = 1 \text{ and } C_{s,k} = 1 \\ 0 & \text{Otherwise} \end{cases}$$

It should be noted that $D_{s,k}$ is only activated if k - st profit $f_s(x)$ is higher than e.

Constraint (m) defines

$$A_k = \begin{cases} 1 & if \sum_s D_{s,k} = 1\\ 0 & Otherwise \end{cases}$$

It should be noted that A_k is only activated is k - st profit F(x, s) is higher than e. This is used to set the value of r_k to 0 is profit F(x, s) is lower than e in constraint (h).

Then constraint (n) is used to count how many times variable A_k has been activated: the number of times where profit $f_s(x)$ has been higher than e using variable $\mu_{s,k}$.

Constraint (o) is the linearization of the maximum profit, then second maximum profit and so on as long as it is higher than e due to variable $\mu_{s,k}$

4.2 RSC design problem

In this section, we present the framework used in order to study the developed $LexiR_*$ approach to a design problem of RSC. This framework has been chosen as very generic in order to cover various situations that can appear in different industrial contexts. In order to facilitate the understanding of the solution approaches, the structure of the RSC has been simplified. Therefore, the attention is given to the decision making process and not to the organizational details of the RSC. This simplification is only made for seek of illustration, the proposed approach can be applied to the design problem of any RSC independently of the industrial context and its complexity. The only mandatory condition is to be able to collect enough information about the RSC in order to define the corresponding optimization problem. Another limitation is the centralized decision making process: all decisions about all facilities are taken by a centralized decision maker who is a single person or a group of persons capable of reaching a consensus and acting for the common objective of maximizing

the total profit.

4.2.1 Description of the RSC

The context of the decision making is the following. A third party logistic company is willing to design a new RSC. The goal is to decide which new facilities (collection centers, remanufacturing centers and disposal centers) have to be installed and where as well as the organization of the transportation flows between them in order to maximize the total profit gained from the RSC. Figure 4.2 shows the structure of the RSC under design. Three parameters are considered uncertain, namely the quantity of returned EOL products by the customers, the quantity of demand for re-manufactured products and the reprocessing time of EOL products.



Figure 4.2: Reverse Supply Chain under design

4.2.2 Mathematical Model

This optimization problem is formulated through the following mathematical model. The indexes, parameters and variables of the problem are defined as follows:

	Indexes
k = 1K	Index of customers
m = 1M	Index of spare markets
c = 1C	Index of collection centers
r = 1R	Index of re-manufacturing centers
d = 1D	Index of disposal sites
s = 1S	Index of scenarios

	Demand
$D_{m,s}$	of spare market m for scenario s
	Capacity
$CapC_c$	of collection center c
$CapR_r$	of re-manufacturing center r
	Distance between
$DKC_{k,c}$	customer k and collection center c
$DCR_{c,r}$	collection center c and re-manufacturing center r
$DCD_{c,d}$	collection center c and disposal d
$DRD_{r,d}$	re-manufacturing center r and disposal d
$DRM_{r,m}$	re-manufacturing center r and spare market m
	Time parameters
$Tremanu_s$	Unit dismantling time
	Unit operational cost
$Coph_c$	at collection center c
$Cdis_p$	at re-manufacturing center p
Ceco	tax for non-reprocessed products
TC	transportation cost for 1 kilometer
	Rate parameters
$R_{k,s}$	Quantity of return for scenario s and costumer k
Rr	Re-manufacturing rate after collection
Rd	Disposal rate after re-manufacturing
	Unit selling price parameters
RSP_m	of product at spare market m
	Fixed opening cost parameters
CFC_c	for collection center c
CFR_r	for re-manufacturing center r
CFD_d	for disposal d
	Positives variables (Flow from . to . for s)
$XKC_{k,c,s}$	customer k to collection center c
$XCR_{c,r,s}$	collection center c to re-manufacturing center \boldsymbol{r}
$XCD_{c,d,s}$	collection center c to disposal d
$XRD_{r,d,s}$	re-manufacturing center r to disposal d
$XRM_{r,m,s}$	re-manufacturing center r to spare market m
	Binary variables
YC_c	collection center c is opened or not
YR_r	re-manufacturing center r is opened or not
YD_d	Disposal d is opened or not

To make the model more readable, some expressions are defined below.

The total income: it includes all sales revenues. It is scenario dependent and can be formulated as:

$$Income_s = \sum_{m=1}^{M} \left(\sum_{r=1}^{R} (RSP_m * XRM_{r,m,s}) \right)$$
(4.6)

The total operational cost: it includes all production costs, assembling costs, buying costs, dismantling costs or distribution costs from/to all centers of the chain. It is scenario dependent and can be defined as follows:

$$OpCost_{s} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (Coph_{c} * XKC_{k,c,s})) \\ + \sum_{c=1}^{C} (\sum_{r=1}^{R} (Cdis_{r} * XCR_{c,r,s})) \\ + \sum_{f=1}^{F} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (Ceco * (XRD_{r,d,s} + XCD_{c,d,s}))))$$

$$(4.7)$$

The total fixed cost: it is the sum of the set-up costs of facilities:

$$FixedCost = \sum_{c=1}^{C} (CFC_c * YC_c) + \sum_{p=1}^{P} (CFR_r * YR_r) + \sum_{d=1}^{D} (CFD_d * YD_d)$$

$$(4.8)$$

The total transportation costs: it is the sum of travel costs between connected points of the Supply Chain. It is scenario dependent and can be written as:

$$TrtCost_{s} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (TC * DKC_{k,c} * XKC_{k,c,s})) \\ + \sum_{r=1}^{R} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (TC * DCR_{c,r} * XCR_{c,r,s})) \\ + \sum_{d=1}^{D} (\sum_{c=1}^{C} (TC * DCD_{c,d} * XCD_{c,d,s})) \\ + \sum_{r=1}^{R} (\sum_{d=1}^{D} (TC * DRD_{r,d} * XRD_{r,d,s})) \\ + \sum_{r=1}^{R} (\sum_{d=1}^{D} (TC * DRSM_{r,m} * XRM_{r,m,s}))$$
(4.9)

The objective is to maximize the total profit calculated as:

$$TotalProfit_s = Income_s - OpCost_s - FixedCost - TrtCost_s$$

$$(4.10)$$

The constraints are given by:

(1)	$\sum_{k=1}^{K} XKC_{k,c,s} \le CapC_c * YC_c$	$\forall c \in C, s \in S$
(2)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCR_{c,r,s} * Tremanu_s \le CapR_r * YR_r$	$\forall r \in R, s \in S$
(3)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCD_{c,d,s} + \sum_{r=1}^{R} XRD_{r,d,s} \le B * YF_f$	$\forall d \in D, s \in S$
(4)	$\sum_{r=1}^{R} XRM_{r,m,s} \le D_{m,s}$	$\forall m \in M, s \in S$
(5)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XKC_{k,c,s} \le R_{k,s}$	$\forall k \in K, s \in S$
(6)	$\sum_{k=1}^{K} XKC_{k,c,s} * Rr = \sum_{r=1}^{R} XCR_{c,r,s}$	$\forall c \in C, s \in S$
(7)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCR_{c,r,s} * Rd = \sum_{d=1}^{D} XRD_{r,d,t,s}$	$\forall r \in R, s \in S$
(8)	$\sum_{k=1}^{K} XKC_{k,c,s} = \sum_{r=1}^{R} XCR_{c,r,s} + \sum_{d=1}^{D} XCD_{c,d,s}$	$\forall c \in C, s \in S$
(9)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCR_{c,r,s} = \sum_{d=1}^{D} XRD_{r,d,s} + \sum_{m=1}^{M} XRM_{r,m,s}$	$\forall r \in R, s \in S$

Constraints (1) to (3) are capacity constraints characterizing the number of product each center is able to process a each period. Constraint (4) certifies that the production do not exceed the demand. Unsatisfied demand is considered lost. Constraint (5) confirms that the quantity of collected EOL products cannot be superior to the quantity of returned products from the consumer. Constraints (6) and (7) calculate the quantity of dismantled, repaired and recycled products according to the predefined rates Rr and Rd. Constraints (8) and (9) check the balance of the flows between centers.

4.2.3 Numerical Investigation

For our numerical experiments, this model has been initiated with the following data. We consider 10 possible locations for each type of center (collection, re-manufacturing and disposal), 10 first market consumers and 10 spare market consumers. The distances between centers are comprised between 1 and 500 kilometers. The related parameters are defined in Table 4.3. Other parameters used: Ceco=1, TC=1, Rd=80%, Rr=80%.

Parameter	Value
CapC	[55000, 107000, 190000, 58000, 100000, 200000, 90000, 150000, 170000, 121200]
CapR	[56100, 50500, 47060, 28000, 29100, 53500, 31000, 56100, 38000, 42100]
Coph	[3, 2, 5, 2, 1, 4, 5, 6, 1, 3]
Cdis	[2, 2, 6, 8, 7, 4, 5, 3, 1, 2]
RSP	[100, 150, 200, 320, 140, 210, 220, 110, 100, 150]
CFC	[10000, 20000, 60000, 90000, 70000, 80000, 15000, 12000, 17000, 18000]
CFR	[40000, 60000, 50000, 45000, 55000, 47000, 57000, 42000, 52000, 40000]
CFD	[42000, 52000, 40000, 50500, 40000, 60000, 50000, 40000, 55000, 40000]

Table 4.3: Deterministic Parameters

Three parameters are considered uncertain, namely the quantity of returned EOL products by the customers, the quantity of demand for re-manufactured products and the reprocessing time of EOL products. Their values are not known at the moment of the decision making and are estimated by experts. Each parameter has its "high" and "low" estimation. For example, the quantity of returned EOL products R by each of 10 customers is within the interval of [12000,17500] if the level of return is low and this returned quantity is considered within the interval [22000, 27500] if the return is high. The same is for the demand for re-manufactured products D for second market actors: it is within the interval [12000,17500] if the demand is low or within the interval [55000, 65500] if the demand is high, finally the remanufacturing time depends on the quality of the returned products, it is long if the quality is low, i.e. *Tremanu* is within the interval [7,8] and short if the quality is high, i.e. within the interval [1,2]. According to those levels, four scenarios are defined and presented in Table 4.4.

Parameter	s_1	s_2	s_3	s_4
D	high	low	high	high
R	low	low	high	high
Tremanu	short	long	long	short

T 1 1	4 4	a	
Table	4.4:	Scen	arios

Then, one value for each parameter is randomly selected from the intervals presented above. In this way, 20 different problem instances have been generated. Their resolution was conducted with IBM-ILOG CPLEX 12.6.3 on an Intel Core 2.60 gigahertz machine with 15 gigabyte RAM.

4.2.4 Analysis of results and discussion

The analysis of the results of the resolution of 20 problem instances is presented in four parts. First, we compare the results obtained with R_* and robust optimization. The former one has never been used before for design of RSC, and the latter one is the approach the most frequently used in the literature for design of RSC when historical data is not available to build future scenarios. Second, we compare the results obtained with R_* and $LexiR_*$ criteria in order to show how $LexiR_*$ criterion improves the results. Third, the results obtained with Leximin, $LexiR_*$ and Leximax criteria are compared. Finally, the performances of exact and approximate algorithms for $LexiR_*$ are discussed.

4.2.4.1 Comparison between R_* and robust approach

Table 4.5 reports the average values obtained from 20 solved problem instances. The first column indicates the approach used for resolution. The second column provides the value of e for R_* criterion as a maximal percentage of losses in comparison to the value provided by the robust method in the worst case. This method allows us to analyze which percentage of the profit the decision maker must accept to loose in order to access some opportunities. For example, e = -1% means that the decision maker expects a profit equal at least to 2765524*0.99, i.e. she/he accepts to loose 1% of the value in the worst case to gain 44% of the robust value in the best case. The results of the profit for each scenario are presented in Columns 3 to 6. They are in relative percentage of the robust solution and are colored in green when R_* criterion brings an improvement compared to the robust model and in red when it brings a deterioration.

Model	e	$s_1(\in)$	$s_2(\in)$	$s_3(\in)$	$s_4(\in)$
Robust	-	2920516	2765524	2987654	3206202
R_*	0%	2920516	2765524	2987654	3206202
R_*	-1%	+4.31%	-0.98%	+19.16%	+44.17%
R_*	-2%	+0.15%	-1.82%	-3.43%	+70.17%
R_*	-3%	+11.67%	-2.92%	+16.95%	+85.97%
R_*	-4%	+6.87%	-3.70%	+3.84%	+110.35%
R_*	-5%	+5.51%	-4.78%	+21.74%	+135.72%
R_*	-20%	+5.73%	-14.94%	+38.25%	+160.94%

Table 4.5: Comparison of the profits obtained with R_* and robust approaches

Table 4.5 shows that R_* criterion returns the robust solution if the value e is equal to the "MinMax" solution or above. It illustrates that R_* is a generalization of the robust criterion since it behaves in the same way when e is equal to the value of the robust solution. However, if some losses in the worst case can be accepted by the decision maker, better opportunities can be found for other scenarios. At the same time, as the level of losses can be chosen by the decision maker, this approach is able to protect the DM from taking high risks. The more the value of e decreases, i.e. the more the DM is willing to take risks, the more the profit in the worst case scenario declines, but the profit in the best case scenario shows a considerable

improvement and the payoff is much more important than the losses. The two middle case scenarios can either be improved or degraded depending on the case. This is observed since the final solution is chosen on the best case value if the opportunities are available. With $LexiR_*$ approach the decision maker can choose a solution taking into account its performance for all scenarios. This is shown in the next section.

These results show that with the choice of value for e, the DM can control the robustness of the solution while exploring the zone of opportunities. In the case of the design of RSC, the readiness for opportunities follows to opening more collection and recycling centers, i.e. more returned products can be treated if the return level is high and remanufacturing is profitable. If the decision is made with the use of a robust approach, the RSC can be under-sized inducing a loss of opportunities.

4.2.4.2 Comparison between R_* and $LexiR_*$ approach

Table 4.6 presents the average results obtained for the same 20 problem instances as in the previous section and is built in the same way as Table 4.5. The presented results still provide relative percentage of difference from the robust solution.

Model	e	$s_1(\in)$	$s_2(\in)$	$s_3(\mathbf{\in})$	$s_4 (\in)$
Robust	-	2920516	2765524	2987654	3206202
R_*	0%	2920516	2765524	2987654	3206202
$LexiR_*$	0%	+69.50%	0%	+149.16%	+133.84%
R_*	-5%	+5.51%	-4.78%	+21.74%	+135.72%
$LexiR_*$	-5%	+61.57%	-4.78%	+150.66%	+135.72%
R_*	-20%	+5.73%	-14.94%	+38.25%	+160.94%
$LexiR_*$	-20%	+51.87%	-14.94%	+177.18%	+160.94%

Table 4.6: Comparison of the profits obtained with R_* and $LexiR_*$ approaches

When e = 0%, the profit found with $LexiR_*$ and R_* criteria in the worst case scenario is the same (i.e. the "MinMax" solution). However, it is improved substantially on all other cases with $LexiR_*$ criterion. Then, when e decreases, the values of the profit in the worst case scenario (s_2) and in the best case scenario (s_4) are the same with R_* and $LexiR_*$ criteria, but are greatly improved with $LexiR_*$ criterion on the two middle cases scenarios $(s_1 \text{ and } s_3)$.

These results show that, when using the $LexiR_*$ approach, the DM can find new opportunities even if he doesn't take more risks compared to the robust approach. Furthermore, if he is willing to take some risks, he still has the same control over these risks as when using the R_* criterion, and the opportunities are better explored, particularly on the middle cases scenarios.

4.2.4.3 Comparison between Leximin, $LexiR_*$ and Leximax criteria

Table 4.7 presents the average results obtained for the same 20 problem instances as in previous section with the use of Leximin, $LexiR_*$ and Leximax. The table is built in the same way as Table 4.5 and 4.6. The presented results provide relative percentage of difference from the Leximin solution. They are colored in green when $LexiR_*$ or Leximax criteria bring an improvement in comparison with the Leximin solution for each scenario and in red when they bring a deterioration.

Model	e	$s_1(\mathbf{\in})$	$s_2(\in)$	$s_3(\in)$	$s_4(\in)$
Leximin	-	5345165	2765524	6922933	6969008
$LexiR_*$	+20%	-1.86%	0%	+0.07%	0%
$LexiR_*$	+5%	-3.67%	0%	+0.96%	+1.04%
$LexiR_*$	0%	-7.39%	0%	+7.53%	+7.58%
$LexiR_*$	-5%	-11.28%	-4.78%	+8.17%	+8.45%
$LexiR_*$	-20%	-16.24%	-14.94%	+19.62%	+20.05%
Leximax	-	-18.58%	-66.07%	+19.62%	+20.05%

Table 4.7 :	Results	obtained	with	Leximin,	$LexiR_*$	and	Leximax
---------------	---------	----------	------	----------	-----------	-----	---------

The following observations can be made:

- The higher the value of e, the closer the results obtained with the corresponding $LexiR_*$ to the results obtained with Leximin.
- If e decreases, but is still equal to or above the robust "MinMax" solution, the $LexiR_*$ model improves the three best case scenarios compared to the robust solution and the two best case scenarios compared to *Leximin* criterion. In this case, applying the $LexiR_*$ helps the DM to find new opportunities without taking any risks compared to the robust method. It also allows to find new opportunities in comparison to *Leximin* criterion, but in this case, some risks must be taken on the third best case scenario.
- The more e decreases in comparison to the "MinMax" solution, the worse are the results for the worst case scenario, however, more opportunities are revealed in the two best case scenarios. The use of $LexiR_*$ provides more opportunities in every case than the use of R_* criterion.
- When the value of e is very low (close to 0), i.e. the DM is very opportunistic and ready to take really high risks to find the best opportunities, the results obtained with $LexiR_*$ criterion are very close to the results obtained with Leximax criterion.
- The use of $LexiR_*$ approach follows to better results for the two middle case scenarios compared to the use of R_* . Therefore, the risks taken by the DM are better controlled.

To give a better view of the amplitude of the solutions, we present in Fig 4.3 the values of the profit for each scenario depending on the value of e. Each color represents a scenario:



Figure 4.3: Amplitude of profits for 4 scenarios depending on e

the worst case scenario (s_2) is colored in red while the best case scenario (s_3) is colored in yellow.

We can see from this figure that *Leximin* criterion has the smallest amplitude between the scenarios contrary to *Leximax* criterion which has the highest one. $LexiR_*$ criterion's amplitude depends on the value of e: the higher the value of e the less important is the amplitude between the scenarios. It shows that the use of e offers to the decsion maker the possibility to control the level of the taken risks, to not worsten too much the results in the worst case scenario and at the same time improve the profits due to the opportunities found for the best case scenario.

4.2.5 Comparison of $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP

In this section, the advantages and drawbacks of the two proposed methods are discussed. The criteria of comparison are: the solution time required and the quality of the obtained solution. Table 4.8 shows the solution times for both $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP for different numbers of scenarios. The scenarios have been randomly generated for the purpose of the experiment. Each instance has been solved with both methods for 10 different values of e (also randomly generated).

When four scenarios are considered, the two methods are able to solve the problem quite

Number of scenarios	$LexiR_*$ Algorithm	$LexiR_*$ MIP
4	5.28	4.54
8	547.29	35.35
16	2222.19	300.40
32	17000.28	1454.73
64	85271.36	12839.46

Table 4.8: Comparison of solution times (in seconds) between $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP

fast and in comparable amount of time (see Table 4.8). Then, if we increase the number of scenarios, the solution time extends. The solution time of the $LexiR_*$ MIP increases significantly slower than the one of the $LexiR_*$ algorithm. On the other hand, the $LexiR_*$ MIP being an approximate solution method, it does not always allow to find the exact optimum. Furthermore, the $LexiR_*$ algorithm is solved by iterations, and the number of iterations is the same than the number of scenarios considered. Each iteration takes approximately the same time to solve. For instance, when 32 scenario are solved, the total solution time of the algorithm is 17000.28 seconds. Therefore, it is approximately 17000.26 \div 32 \approx 531 seconds for each iteration. The DM can choose to stop the resolution at any iteration. In this case, the found solution will be optimized for the first x considered scenarios and approximate the other ones.

To illustrate this point, we compared the results found for the optimal solution when 32 scenarios are considered with the results obtained when the Algorithm is stopped at the 4th, 8th, 16th and 24th iterations. We analyzed the deviation from the optimal solution depending on the number of iteration solved. We also compared with the results found with the $LexiR_*$ MIP.

The results are presented in Table 4.9, they show that the MIP gives a very good approximation of the optimal solution: only 2 scenarios deviates slightly from the optimum. When the model is solved with the algorithm stopped at the 24th, 16th, 8th, or 4th iterations, the following observations can be made:

- The more the number of iterations solved is high, the more the found solution is close to the optimal
- As previously explained in Section 4.1.1, the $LexiR_*$ algorithm first optimizes the worst cases scenarios with a *Leximin* before moving on to the best cases scenarios with a *Leximax*. Thus, as long as the value of e is higher than the profit of the scenario considered, the DM is risk adverse and opportunities are not revealed. As so, if the number of iterations solved is lower than the number of scenarios in the risky area, opportunities cannot be found. We can see this effect in our case, when the algorithm is stopped at 4 or 8 iterations: only the worst cases scenarios are optimized and the better cases scenarios can deviate up to 27% from the optimum.
- If the number of iterations solved is high enough for scenarios in the opportunity area

Model	LexiR _* Algorithm			$LexiR_*$ MIP		
Number of iterations	32	24	16	8	4	-
Scenario	Profit(€)	Deviation	Deviation	Deviation	Deviation	Deviation
<i>s</i> ₁	2427710	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%
s_2	2610029	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%
s_3	2651913	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%
s_4	2683295	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%
s_5	2700265	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	-0,01%	0,00%
s_6	2782584	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	-2,96%	0,00%
s_7	2787666	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	-3,14%	0,00%
s_8	2845463	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	-5,11%	0,00%
s_9	2948545	0,00%	0,00%	0,00%	-8,42%	0,00%
s_{10}	2950168	0,00%	0,00%	-0,05%	-8,47%	-0,05%
s_{11}	2950906	0,00%	0,00%	-0,08%	-8,50%	0,00%
s_{12}	3013577	0,00%	0,00%	-2,16%	-10,40%	0,00%
s_{13}	3077298	0,00%	0,00%	-4,18%	-9,58%	-0,63%
s_{14}	3120285	0,00%	0,00%	-5,50%	-10,66%	0,00%
s_{15}	3175696	0,00%	0,00%	-7,15%	-10,40%	0,00%
s ₁₆	3265788	0,00%	0,00%	-9,71%	-10, 12%	0,00%
s_{17}	3297803	0,00%	0,00%	-10,59%	-10,69%	0,00%
s_{18}	3395708	0,00%	0,00%	-13, 16%	-13,10%	0,00%
s_{19}	3398593	0,00%	0,00%	-13,17%	-11,33%	0,00%
s_{20}	3519252	0,00%	0,00%	-14,51%	-14,06%	0,00%
s_{21}	3533295	0,00%	0,00%	-13, 12%	-12,66%	0,00%
s_{22}	3582553	0,00%	0,00%	-12,90%	-13,50%	0,00%
s_{23}	3764976	0,00%	0,00%	-16,46%	-17, 12%	0,00%
s_{24}	4080441	0,00%	-4,70%	-22,17%	-23,44%	0,00%
s_{25}	4335246	0,00%	-5,88%	-23,93%	-27,77%	0,00%
s_{26}	4427709	-0,12%	-1,87%	-25,49%	-26,32%	0,00%
s_{27}	4427710	-0,10%	-0,21%	-24,65%	-25,52%	0,00%
s_{28}	4427710	-0,09%	-0,21%	-24,50%	-25, 12%	0,00%
s_{29}	4427714	-0,08%	-0,01%	-23,49%	-20,66%	0,00%
s_{30}	4472278	0,00%	0,00%	-22,59%	-21,16%	0,00%
s_{31}	4487614	0,00%	0,00%	-20,93%	-14, 11%	0,00%
s_{32}	4518240	0,00%	0,00%	-14, 32%	-12,66%	0,00%

to be considered, then opportunities are revealed on the best cases.

Table 4.9: Comparison of results $LexiR_*$ Algorithm versus MIP for 32 scenarios

Therefore, we can conclude that: if the DM is willing to solve the problem with an exact method and if the budget of the computational time is not an issue, he/she should use the $LexiR_*$ algorithm to solve it. If the DM would prefer a more rapid solution, even if this one is not optimal, he/she can either use the $LexiR_*$ MIP or the $LexiR_*$ Algorithm and interrupt it at a satisfying number of iterations.

4.3 Conclusion

In order to help the decision makers to design a successful RSC under uncertainty, we suggest a new bipolar criterion, namely $LexiR_*$, able to differentiate risks from opportunities depending on the optimism of the decision maker. We compare this criterion with classic criteria from the literature to show its advantages and how it helps the decision maker to seize new opportunities when creating a RSC. In particular, we show that the $LexiR_*$ criterion better explores opportunities compared to a classic robust solution approach, while still allowing the decision makers to control the level of risk to be taken.

We develop two solution methods to apply this criterion. The first one is in the form of an algorithm and another is in the form of a MIP. We analyse the solution time for both $LexiR_*$ algorithm and $LexiR_*$ MIP and show that the $LexiR_*$ algorithm takes a significantly longer time, but allows to find an exact solution, contrary to $LexiR_*$ MIP that offers only an approximate solution but obtained in shorter time.

From the methodological point of view, the further research will be oriented to the generalization of $LexiR_*$ criterion to a continuous set of scenarios. From Supply Chain perspective, a generalized study aiming to connect forward and reverse supply chains will be performed in the context of design of a Closed-Loop Supply Chain. In addition to the economic performance of such supply chains, their environmental and social performances should be evaluated as well, in order to reach a sustainable solution for the created CLSC. Furthermore, we would like to address the concept of equity between several locations where the CLSC is implemented, and particularly the social equity and environmental equity in order to fairly split the employment and pollution emissions between the regions concerned. The last Chapter focuses on these two last points, but at first, we consider this problem in the deterministic context in order to increase progressively the complexity of the analysis.

Chapter 5

Sustainable Closed-Loop Supply Chain Design with Equity Considerations

Contents

5.1	Mat	hematical model
	5.1.1	Index, Parameters and Variables
	5.1.2	Objectives
		5.1.2.1 Economic Objective
		5.1.2.2 Environmental Objective
		5.1.2.3 Social Objective $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
	5.1.3	Constraints
5.2	Prop	posed solution approaches
	5.2.1	Uninorm R_* approach $\ldots \ldots \ldots$
	5.2.2	Hybrid approach
5.3	Nun	nerical investigation
	5.3.1	Analysis of results and discussion
5.4	Con	clusion and future research directions

In this chapter, we study the design of a sustainable CLSC where the economic, environmental and social dimensions are taken into account. We propose a multi-objective model including one objective for each dimension.

The studied CLSC design problem is based on the framework presented in Section 3.2. Some adaptations have been made to simplify its formulation as well as study some new features:

• First, the uncertainty on the parameters is not considered anymore in the decision making process. Indeed, for simplification purpose, and because of the inclusion of two new dimensions (environmental and social) and induced complexity, we decided to consider the deterministic setting first.

- The second adaptation regards the capacity of the implemented facilities. In the previous model (Section 3.2), each facility had a predefined capacity. In the new model, the capacities of the implemented centers can be of three types: small, medium or large. Therefore, each time the DM makes the decision of implementing a new facility, she/he can choose the type of capacity the most suited to the situation. Naturally, the cost for implementing a facility will vary depending on its size.
- The last adaptation concerns the locations of the implemented centers. In the first model (See Section 3.2), each facility had a predefined location on which it could be implemented or not. In the new model presented here, there is a choice of different potential regions for implementing new recovery facilities with each region having an initial level of pollution and unemployment. Facility location decisions impact on the final level of pollution and unemployment in each region. This adaptation will help to analyze the relation between the distribution of the centers on the different locations and the scores of the environmental and social impacts.

To provide sustainability in the considered locations, we seek to deliver overall environmental and social equity in all locations, so that no area is left out. Equity is defined in the Cambridge Dictionary as "the situation in which everyone is treated fairly and equally". In our case, we are particularly interested in considering environmental equity and social equity: we minimize the environmental impact in the more polluted areas and maximize the social impact in the areas with the highest unemployment rate. Few studies in the literature have addressed the equity in decision making in the design of sustainable CLSC. For instance, [Mot+18] presented a generic model of sustainable CLSC with a TBL approach in the form a multi-objective MIP. They introduced the concept of "Social Benefit" as their social objective. The "Social Benefit" allows maximization of the implementation of facilities in the regions with lower Gross Domestic Product (GDP) with the aim to provide more equitable distribution of facilities over all regions. In the same vein, [CSC18] studied a comprehensive multi-objective model of a biofuel supply chain optimization from coffee crop residues with economic, environmental and social objectives. They consider the balance of job employment in several regions as their social objective. In spite of those studies, equity in sustainable CLSC remains superficial. Furthermore, we found no paper with equity consideration in regards to distribution of environmental pollution.

In order to choose the model for equity in both environmental and social objectives, we used the results of the study of [MS94] which reported on the 20 equity measures most commonly used to analyze equity in facility location problems. We choose to use the Gini coefficient (noted G).

The Gini coefficient satisfies the principle of Pareto-optimality which implies that if the coefficient improves, then none of the groups being affected will be worsen. In our model, we propose to use the Gini coefficient as an objective, rather than as a simple analytic tool (see Section 2.3.2.3). In order to maximize the equity, we seek to minimize the Gini coefficient for both environmental and social impacts.

We afterwards solve the model using a goal programming method to analyze the impact

of equity on the profitability of the CLSC and find the best compromise between the three objectives.

Therefore the following research questions are answered in this chapter:

- (2) How do the economic, environmental and social objectives influence each other?
- (3) How does the attitude of the DM impact the selection of a compromising solution between the three objectives?
- (4) How the consideration of equity between several locations influences the final solution?

5.1 Mathematical model

The mathematical modelling of the problem stated above is given in this section:

5.1.1 Index, Parameters and Variables

The list of all index, parameters and variables is given below:

	Indexes
i = 1I	Index of suppliers
j = 1J	Index of plants
l = 1L	Index of customers
c = 1C	Index of HDC
p = 1P	Index of dismantlers
q = 1Q	Index of repair centers
m = 1M	Index of spare market customers
f = 1F	Index of disposal sites
d = 1D	Index of recycling centers
t = 1T	Index of time periods
loc = 1LOC	Index of regions
cap = 1CAP	Index of capacities
	Demand of at period t
$D_{l,t}$	consumers l
$D_{l,t} \\ Dsm_{m,t}$	consumers l spare market m
$egin{array}{ll} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{array}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i
$egin{array}{ll} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{array}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \ \end{array} \\ Cap_{cap} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t Distance between and
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \ \end{array} \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ $	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t Distance between and supplier i and plant j
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \ \end{array} \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ $	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t Distance between and supplier i and plant j plant j and HDC c
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t Distance between and supplier i and plant j plant j and HDC c costumer l and HDC c
$egin{aligned} D_{l,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Dsm_{m,t} \ Ds_{i,t} \end{aligned}$ $Cap_{cap} \ CapPlant_j \ VCAP_t \ DisSP_{i,j} \ DisPH_{j,c} \ DisCH_{l,c} \ DisCoDi_{c,p} \end{aligned}$	consumers l spare market m suppliers i Capacities of new center of plant j brough by the creation of one variable job at period t Distance between and supplier i and plant j plant j and HDC c costumer l and HDC c HDC c and dismantler p

$DisCoF_{c,f}$	HDC c and disposal f
$DisDiDe_{p,d}$	dismantler p and recycler d
$DisDeDis_{d,f}$	recycler d and disposal f
$DisDeS_{d,i}$	recycler d and supplier i
$DisDiR_{p,q}$	dismantler p and repair q
$DisRSM_{q,m}$	repair q and spare market m
$DisRPP_{a,i}$	repair q and plant j
4,5	Time parameters
Tdismantler	Unit dismantling time
Trecucle	Unit recycling time
Trepair	Unit repair time
- · · · P ·····	Unit cost of
Ca_i	Buying at supplier i
Cn_i	Production at plant i
Cass:	Assembling at plant i
$Conh_{-}$	Operation at HDC c
Cdis	Dismantling at dismantler n
Curop Cren	Benair at repair center a
Cdecry	Recycling at recycler d
$Caccr_{d}$	disposed FOL
TC	Transportation for 1 kilometer
10	Bato of
P	Rate of Returned FOL at period t
R_t	Requiring after dismontling
Re Re	Reguling after decomposition
D	Recycling after decomposition
I loc II	I onution at location loc
U_{loc}	Unit colling price of
C D	omt sening price of
SFl DCD	product at market zone <i>i</i>
$n S P_m$	product at spare market <i>m</i>
πev_i	Product to supplier <i>i</i>
Cabak	for HDC of
$Conyo_{c,loc,cap}$	for dismostling conton n
$CoDism_{p,loc,cap}$	for assuming center p
$Conecy_{d,loc,cap}$	for dimensional f
$CoDisp_{f,loc,cap}$	for disposal j
$Corep_{q,loc,cap}$	For repair center q
ELUDO	El of at location <i>loc</i> , capacity <i>cap</i>
$EIHDC_{c,loc,cap}$	establishing HDC c
$EIDis_{p,loc,cap}$	establishing dismantier p
$EIRep_{q,loc,cap}$	establishing repair centre q
$EIRec_{d,loc,cap}$	establishing recycler a
$EIDisp_{f,loc,cap}$	establishing disposal f
TE	El of transporting i product for i km
DICUD	El of processing at location <i>loc</i> , capacity <i>cap</i>
$PICHD_{c,l}$	in HDC c in the forward way
$PIPH_{j,c}$	in plant j to be distributed in HDC c
$PICODI_{c,p}$	at HDC c to be dismantled a p
$PIRSM_{q,m}$	at repair center q to be resold a m
$PIRPP_{q,j}$	at repair center q to be utilized at j
$PIPS_{d,i}$	at recycling center d to be resold at i
$PIDIR_{p,q}$	at dismantling center p to be repaired at q
$PIDIRE_{p,d}$	at dismantling center p to be recycled at d
DI	EI of disposing of 1 unit of product

	Fixed cost at location <i>loc</i> , capacity <i>cap</i>
CFhube t loc can	for HDC c in period t
$CFDism_{n,t,loc,cap}$	for dismantling center p in period t
CFRecy _d t loc can	for recycling center d in period t
CFDispf t loc cap	for disposal f in period t
$CFRep_{a,t,loc,cap}$	for repair center q in period t
$C_1 = 100pq_{,l,loc,cap}$	Budget for opening centers in period t
01	Salaries at period t and location loc
$FJS_{t,loc}$	for one fixed job
V.ISt Inc	for one variable job
, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	Number of fixed jobs at at location <i>loc</i>
FJCH _c t loc can	HCD center c of capacity cap
$F.IP_{n+log,cap}$	dismantler <i>n</i> of capacity <i>cap</i>
F_{JD}	recycler d of capacity cap
$F J F_{f,t,loc,cap}$	disposal f of capacity cap
$F.IO_{-+}$	repair center a of capacity cap
$1 0 \ll q, t, loc, cap$	Number of variable jobs at at period t
VICH	HDC c at location loc
$V.IP_{r,t,loc}$	Dismantler n at location loc
VJD_{d+las}	Becycling center d at location loc
V IO	Repair center <i>a</i> at location <i>loc</i>
V = Q Q, t, loc	Positives variables (Flow from to at period t)
$XSP_{i,i,t}$	from supplier i to plant i
XPH _i c t	from plant <i>i</i> to HDC c
XCHD _{c1+}	from HDC c to customer l
XCHCLat	from customer <i>l</i> to HDC <i>c</i>
XCODLant	from HDC c to dismantler p
$XCOF_{c,f,t}$	from HDC c to disposal f
XDIR _{n g t}	from dismantler p to repair center q
$XRSM_{a,m,t}$	from repair center q to spare market costumer m
$XDIRE_{m,d,t}$	from dismantler n to recycling center d
$XREDIS_{d,f,t}$	from recycling center d to disposal f
$XPS_{d,i,t}$	from recycling center d to supplier i
$XRPP_{a,i,t}$	from repair center <i>a</i> to plant <i>i</i>
$h_{c,l,t}$	Variable helping to linearize the objective function
	Binary variables
YCH _{ctloc} can	HDC c is opened or not at period t at location loc and capacity cap
$YP_{n,t,loc,cap}$	Dismantler p is opened or not at period t at location loc and capacity cap
$YD_{d,t}\log cap$	Recycling center d is opened or not at period t at location loc and capacity cap
$YF_{f,t,loc}$	Disposal f is opened or not at period t at location <i>loc</i>
$YQ_{a,t,loc,can}$	Repair center q is opened or not at period t at location loc and capacity cap
$ZYCH_{cloc.cap}$	1 if HDC c has been opened at location $loc.$ 0 otherwise
$ZYP_{n \log aan}$	1 if Dismantler p has been opened at location <i>loc</i> and capacity <i>cap</i> . 0 otherwise
$ZYD_{d \log aar}$	1 if Recycling center d has been opened at location loc and capacity cap. 0 otherwise
ZYF_{floc} can	1 if Disposal f has been opened at location loc and capacity cap, 0 otherwise
$ZYQ_{a log} = -$	1 if Repair center q has been opened at location loc and capacity cap, 0 otherwise
~ q,100,cap	

5.1.2 Objectives

In this section we detail the mathematical formulation of the three objectives related to the three dimensions of sustainability.
5.1.2.1 Economic Objective

In the same way as in in Section 3.2, the profit is given by the incomes of the CLSC minus its costs.

The revenues are simply calculated by all the benefits from the sales of products (equation 5.1):

$$Income = \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{l=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (SP_l * XCHD_{c,l,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{m=1}^{M} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (RSP_m * XRSM_{q,m,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (Rev_i * XPS_{d,i,t})$$
(5.1)

The costs comes from several sources:

• The costs from the implementation and maintenance of new facilities namely *FixedCosts* (equation 5.2).

$$FixedCost = \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{C} (Cohyb_c * ZYCH_{c,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (CoDism_{p,loc,cap} * ZYP_{p,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (CoRecy_{d,loc,cap} * ZYD_{d,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{f=1}^{F} (CoDisp_{f,loc,cap} * ZYF_{f,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (CoRep_{q,loc,cap} * ZYQ_{q,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (CFhyb_{c,t,loc,cap} * YCH_{c,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (CFDism_{p,t,loc,cap} * YP_{p,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (CFRecy_{d,t,loc,cap} * YD_{d,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{P} (CFDisp_{f,t,loc,cap} * YF_{f,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{Q} (CFRep_{q,t,loc,cap} * YQ_{q,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{Q} (CFRep_{q,t,loc,cap} * YQ_{q,t,loc,cap})$$

• The operational costs from the production in each facility, the eco-tax from products put in disposal and the salaries of the employees namely OpCost (equation 5.3).

$$\begin{aligned} OpCost &= \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{I} (Ca_{i} * XSP_{i,j,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{C} \sum_{j=1}^{J} (Ca_{s} * XPH_{j,c,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (Coph_{c} * (XCHD_{c,l,t} + XCHC_{l,c,t})) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{p=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (Cdis_{p} * XCODI_{c,p,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{p=1}^{M} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (Crep_{q} * XRSM_{q,m,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (Crep_{q} * XRRP_{q,j,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{I} \sum_{c=1}^{D} (Cdecr_{d} * XPS_{d,i,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{l=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (Ceco_{c} * XCOF_{c,f,t}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{C} \sum_{p=1}^{C} (FJS_{t,loc} * FJCH_{c,t,loc,cap}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{C} \sum_{p=1}^{D} (FJS_{t,loc} * FJP_{p,t,loc,cap}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{C} \sum_{p=1}^{T} (FJS_{t,loc} * FJQ_{q,t,loc,cap}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{C} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (FJS_{t,loc} * FJQ_{q,t,loc,cap}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{C} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (FJS_{t,loc} * FJQ_{q,t,loc,cap}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (VJS_{t,loc} * VJP_{p,t,loc}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (VJS_{t,loc} * VJD_{d,t,loc}) \\ &+ \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (VJS_{t,loc} * VJQ_{q,t,loc}) \end{aligned}$$

• The costs from transportation namely TrtCosts (equation 5.4).

$$TrtCost = TC* \left[\sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{I} (DisSP_{i,j} * XSP_{i,j,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{C} \sum_{j=1}^{J} (DisPH_{j,c} * XPH_{j,c,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{l=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (DisCH_{l,c} * h_{l,c,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (DisCoDi_{c,p} * XCODI_{c,p,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (DisDiR_{p,q} * XDIR_{p,q,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{d=1}^{M} \sum_{p=1}^{Q} (DisRSM_{q,m} * XRSM_{q,m,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{d=1}^{D} \sum_{p=1}^{D} (DisDiDe_{p,d} * XDIRE_{p,d,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{T} \sum_{D=1}^{D} (DisDeDis_{d,f} * XREDIS_{d,f,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (DisRPP_{q,j} * XPP_{q,j,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{J} \sum_{c=1}^{Q} (DisCoF_{c,f} * XCOF_{c,f,t}) \right]$$

In the rest of the paper, we will refer to the sum of all costs as TotalCosts defined as TotalProfit = Income - TotalCosts.

The economic objective noted hereafter as Z1 is defined as follows:

$$Z1 = Maximize(TotalProfit)$$
(5.5)

5.1.2.2 Environmental Objective

The environmental objective is to establish new facilities with equitable environmental impact over all regions. The environmental impact, denoted hereafter as EI, is calculated taking into account the facilities location, processing of products in each facility, transportation, and impact of creating waste (see Section 1.3.1):

$$EI_{loc} = FacilitiesLocation_{loc} + OpImpact + TrtEmission + DisposalImpact$$
(5.6)

With:

• *FacilitiesLocation*: it is the impact of facility establishment, i.e. the impact generated by the construction of a new facility calculated with the emissions and energy consumption of materials used during the construction. It depends on the regions where facilities are built, as we consider that establishing a facility in different regions can lead to different impacts (equation 5.7).

$$FacilitiesLocation_{loc} = \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (ZYCH_{c,loc,cap} * EIHDC_{c,loc,cap}) + \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (ZYP_{p,loc,cap} * EIDis_{p,loc,cap}) + \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (ZYD_{d,loc,cap} * EIRep_{d,loc,cap}) + \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{f=1}^{F} (ZYF_{f,loc,cap} * EIRec_{f,loc,cap}) + \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (ZYQ_{q,loc,cap} * EIDisp_{q,loc,cap})$$
(5.7)

• *OpImpact*: It is the impact generated by the production of one product in each facility and includes various factors such as the energy consumption, the emitted carbon dioxide, the water and soil pollution...etc (equation 5.8).

$$OpImpact = \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{I} (PIP_{i,j} * XSP_{i,j,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{C} \sum_{j=1}^{J} (PIPH_{j,c} * XPH_{j,c,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{l=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (PICHD_{c,l} * XCHD_{c,l,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (PICODI_{c,p} * XCODI_{c,p,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{m=1}^{M} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (PIRSM_{q,m} * XRSM_{q,m,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (PIRPP_{q,j} * XRRP_{q,j,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (PIPS_{d,i} * XPS_{d,i,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (PIDIR_{p,q} * XDIR_{p,q,t}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (PIDIRE_{p,d} * XDIRE_{p,d,t})$$

• *TrtEmission*: it is the impact of transportation between facilities. We remind that this impact integrates all emissions of carbon dioxide related to the transportation network and is inherent to the number and length of the trips, the type of transportation as well as the amount of products transported. It is considered in the literature as the most

influential environmental impact(equation 5.9).

$$TrtEmission = TE* \begin{bmatrix} \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{i=1}^{I} (DisSP_{i,j} * XSP_{i,j,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{c=1}^{C} \sum_{j=1}^{J} (DisPH_{j,c} * XPH_{j,c,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{l=1}^{L} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (DisCH_{l,c} * h_{l,c,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{q=1}^{P} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (DisCoDi_{c,p} * XCODI_{c,p,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (DisDiR_{p,q} * XDIR_{p,q,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{d=1}^{M} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (DisRSM_{q,m} * XRSM_{q,m,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{d=1}^{F} \sum_{p=1}^{D} (DisDiDe_{p,d} * XDIRE_{p,d,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{i=1}^{I} \sum_{D=1}^{D} (DisDeDis_{d,f} * XREDIS_{d,f,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{j=1}^{J} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (DisRPP_{q,j} * XRPP_{q,j,t}) \\ + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (DisCoF_{c,f} * XCOF_{c,f,t})] \end{bmatrix}$$

• *DisposalImpact*: it is the impact of disposing of waste, calculated for one unit of product in terms of emissions and soil pollution. (equation 5.10)

$$DisposalImpact = DI * \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (XREDIS_{d,f,t}) + DI * \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCOF_{c,f,t})$$
(5.10)

To maximize the environmental equity among regions, we use the Gini index in the objective function. As all regions do not have the same initial rate of pollution, the pollution rate P in each location before the implementation of the CLSC is modelled. The mathematical expression of the environmental objective noted Z_2 considering Gini Index is as follows:

$$Z_{2} = \min \frac{\sum_{loc} \sum_{loc2} |P * EI_{loc} - P * EI_{loc2}|}{2 * LOC^{2} * \mu (P * EI_{loc})}$$
(5.11)

where μ represents the mean. To make Z_2 easier to solve computationally, we use the formulation of [BF+17] which proposed a linear program for the formulation of Gini Index as follows:

$$Z_{2} = \min \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \omega_{loc}^{'} (loc * r2_{loc} + \sum_{loc2=1}^{LOC} b2_{loc2,loc})$$
(5.12)

Subject to

$$r2_{loc} + b2_{loc2,loc} \ge P * EI_{loc2} \quad \forall loc, loc2 \in LOC$$

$$b2_{loc2,loc} \ge 0 \qquad \quad \forall loc, loc2 \in LOC \quad (5.13)$$

with

$$\omega'_{loc} = \omega_{loc} - \omega_{loc-1}$$
$$\omega_{loc} = (2(LOC - loc) + 1)/LOC^2 \; \forall \; loc \; \in LOC$$

5.1.2.3 Social Objective

In the same spirit as for the environmental objective, we seek to provide equitable distribution of social benefits between the regions with regard to the social impact of the CLSC. As previously mentioned, the literature acknowledges the difficulty to quantify the social impact of a CLSC. In this context, we choose to follow the literature and consider the job creation as a social impact. More particularly, and in the same way as [SFFHK18], we differentiate permanent ongoing jobs and casual jobs, respectively referred to hereafter as fixed and variable jobs. As stated by [SFFHK18], fixed jobs are represented by the establishment of a facility while variable jobs are represented by a short term fluctuation in quantity of products processed in the facility in each time period. An increasing quantity of products represents increased employment of casual workers and vice-versa. We consider that the social impact of the fixed jobs is more important important than (casual) variable jobs as fixed jobs provide more sustainable and secure long-term employment. Each region starts with a certain unemployment rate U. We denote the social impact with SI_{loc} and we define it as:

$$SI_{loc} = \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (FJCH_{c,t,loc,cap} * YCH_{c,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (FJP_{p,t,loc,cap} * YP_{p,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (FJD_{d,t,loc,cap} * YD_{d,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{f=1}^{F} (FJF_{f,t,loc,cap} * YF_{f,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{t=1}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (FJQ_{q,t,loc,cap} * YQ_{q,t,loc,cap}) + \sum_{t=2}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{c=1}^{C} \sum_{i=1}^{L} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (VJCH_{c,t,loc} * (\Delta XCHD_{c,l,t} + \Delta XCODI_{c,p,t})) + \sum_{t=2}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{P} \sum_{d=1}^{Q} (VJP_{p,t,loc} * (\Delta XDIR_{p,q,t} + \Delta XDIRE_{p,d,t})) + \sum_{t=2}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{d=1}^{D} \sum_{f=1}^{F} \sum_{i=1}^{I} (VJD_{d,t,loc} * (\Delta XREDIS_{d,f,t} + \Delta XPS_{d,i,t})) + \sum_{t=2}^{T} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{q=1}^{M} \sum_{m=1}^{J} (VJQ_{q,t,loc} * (\Delta XRSM_{q,m,t} + \Delta XRPP_{q,j,t}))$$

$$(5.14)$$

With:

$$\begin{split} \Delta XCHD_{c,l,t} &= XCHD_{c,l,t} - XCHD_{c,l,t-1} \\ \Delta XCODI_{c,p,t} &= XCODI_{c,p,t} - XCODI_{c,p,t-1} \\ \Delta XDIR_{p,q,t} &= XDIR_{p,q,t} - XDIR_{p,q,t-1} \\ \Delta XDIRE_{p,d,t} &= XDIRE_{p,d,t} - XDIRE_{p,d,t-1} \\ \Delta XREDIS_{d,f,t} &= XREDIS_{d,f,t} - XREDIS_{d,f,t-1} \\ \Delta XRSM_{q,m,t} &= XRSM_{q,m,t} - XRSM_{q,m,t-1} \\ \Delta XRPP_{q,j,t} &= XRPP_{q,j,t} - XRPP_{q,j,t-1} \end{split}$$
(5.15)

The expression of the social objective with Gini Index is noted Z_3 and defined as follows:

$$Z_{3} = \min \frac{\sum_{loc} \sum_{loc2} |U * SI_{loc} - U * SI_{loc2}|}{2 * LOC^{2} * \mu (U * SI_{loc})}$$
(5.16)

where μ represents the mean. In the same way as for the second objective, we use the linear formulation of [BF+17]:

$$Z_{3} = \min \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \omega_{loc}^{'} (loc * r_{3loc} + \sum_{loc2=1}^{LOC} b_{3loc2,loc})$$
(5.17)

Subject to

$$r3_{loc} + b3_{loc2,loc} \ge U * SI_{loc2} \quad \forall loc, loc2 \in [LOC] \\ b3_{loc2,loc} \ge 0 \qquad \qquad \forall loc, loc2 \in [LOC]$$
(5.18)

with

$$\omega'_{loc} = \omega_{loc} - \omega_{loc-1}$$
$$\omega_{loc} = (2(LOC - loc) + 1)/LOC^2 \; \forall \; loc \; \in LOC$$

5.1.3 Constraints

Constraints (1) to (6) verify that the different capacities of all centers are respected.

(1)	$\sum_{i=1}^{I} XSP_{i,j,t} + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XRPP_{q,j,t} \le CapPlant_j$	$\forall \ t,j$
(2)	$\sum_{j=1}^{J} XPH_{j,c,t} + XCHC_{j,c,t} \le Cap_{cap} * YCH_{c,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall \ loc, cap, t, c$
(3)	$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCODI_{c,p,t} * Tdismantler \le Cap_{cap} * YP_{p,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall \ loc, cap, t, p$
(4)	$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIR_{p,q,t} * Trepair \le Cap_{cap} * YQ_{q,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall \ loc, cap, t, q$
(5)	$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIRE_{p,d,t} * Trecycle \le Cap_{cap} * YD_{d,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall \ loc, cap, t, d$
(6)	$\sum_{d=1}^{D} XREDIS_{d,f,t} \le B * YF_{f,t,loc}$	$\forall \ loc, t, f$

Constraints (7) to (9) are used to verify that the demand is never over-satisfied. However, the demand can remain unsatisfied and is considered lost in this case.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (7) \quad \sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCHD_{c,l,t}) \leq D_{l,t} & \forall t \in T, l \in L \\ (8) \quad \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (XRSM_{q,m,t}) \leq Dsm_{m,t} & \forall t \in T, m \in M \\ (9) \quad \sum_{d=1}^{D} (XPS_{d,i,t}) \leq Ds_{i,t} & \forall t \in T, i \in I \end{array}$$

Constraint (10) calculates the quantity of collected EOL products.

a

(10)
$$\sum_{c=1}^{C} (XCHC_{l,c,t}) = R_t * D_{l,t} \quad \forall t \in T, l \in L$$

Constraints (11) and (12) calculate the quantity of dismantled, repaired and recycled products.

(11)
$$\sum_{c=1}^{C} XCODI_{c,p,t} * Re = \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XDIR_{p,q,t} \quad \forall p \in P, t \in T$$

(12)
$$\sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIRE_{p,d,t} * Rr = \sum_{i=1}^{I} XPS_{d,i,t} \quad \forall d \in D, t \in T$$

Constraints (13) to (18) are the flow balance constraints.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (13) & \sum_{i=1}^{I} XSP_{i,j,t} + \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XRPP_{q,j,t} = \sum_{c=1}^{C} XPH_{j,c,t} & \forall t \in T, j \in J \\ (14) & \sum_{j=1}^{J} XPH_{j,c,t} = \sum_{l=1}^{L} XCHD_{c,l,t} & \forall t \in T, c \in C \\ (15) & \sum_{l=1}^{L} XCHC_{l,c,t} = \sum_{p=1}^{P} XCODI_{c,p,t} + \sum_{f=1}^{F} XCOF_{c,f,t} & \forall t \in T, c \in C \\ (16) & \sum_{c=1}^{C} XCODI_{c,p,t} = \sum_{q=1}^{Q} XDIR_{p,q,t} + \sum_{d=1}^{D} XDIRE_{p,d,t} & \forall t \in T, p \in P \\ (17) & \sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIR_{p,q,t} = \sum_{m=1}^{M} XRSM_{q,m,t} + \sum_{j=1}^{J} XRPP_{q,j,t} & \forall t \in T, q \in Q \\ (18) & \sum_{p=1}^{P} XDIRE_{p,d,t} = \sum_{f=1}^{F} XREDIS_{d,f,t} + \sum_{i=1}^{I} XPS_{d,i,t} & \forall t \in T, d \in D \end{array}$$

Constraint (19) restricts the maximum number of opened centers for a period depending on the available budget.

$$(19) \quad \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{c=1}^{C} ((YCH_{c,t,loc,cap} - YCH_{c,t-1,loc,cap}) * Cohyb_{c,cap}) \\ + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{p=1}^{P} ((YP_{p,t,loc,cap} - YP_{p,t-1,loc,cap}) * CoDism_{p,cap}) \\ + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{d=1}^{D} ((YD_{d,t,loc,cap} - YD_{d,t-1,loc,cap}) * CoRecy_{d,cap}) \\ + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{f=1}^{F} ((YF_{f,t,loc,cap} - YF_{f,t-1,loc,cap}) * CoDisp_{f,cap}) \\ + \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} ((YQ_{q,t,loc,cap} - YQ_{q,t-1,loc,cap}) * CoRep_{q,cap}) \leq C_t \quad \forall t \in T$$

Constraint (20) updates the budget regarding the number of opened centers in the previous period.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (20) \quad C_t = C_1 - \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{c=1}^{C} (YCH_{c,t-1,loc,cap} * Cohyb_{c,cap}) \\ & - \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{p=1}^{P} (YP_{p,t-1,loc,cap} * CoDism_{p,cap}) \\ & - \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{d=1}^{D} (YD_{d,t-1,loc,cap} * CoRecy_{d,cap}) \\ & - \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{f=1}^{F} (YF_{f,t-1,loc,cap} * CoDisp_{f,cap}) \\ & - \sum_{cap=1}^{CAP} \sum_{loc=1}^{LOC} \sum_{q=1}^{Q} (YQ_{q,t-1,loc,cap} * CoRep_{q,cap}) \end{array} \right) \quad \forall t \in T$$

Constraints (21) to (25) calculate the fixed opening costs.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (21) & ZYCH_{c,loc,cap} \geq (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YCH_{c,t,loc,cap} & \forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, c \in C \\ (22) & ZYQ_{q,loc,cap} \geq (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YQ_{q,t,loc,cap} & \forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, q \in Q \\ (23) & ZYD_{d,loc,cap} \geq (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YD_{d,t,loc,cap} & \forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, d \in D \\ (24) & ZYP_{p,loc,cap} \geq (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YP_{p,t,loc,cap} & \forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, p \in P \\ (25) & ZYF_{f,loc,cap} \geq (1/T) * \sum_{t=1}^{T} YF_{f,t,loc,cap} & \forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, f \in F \\ \end{array}$$

Constraints (26) to (30) forbid to close opened centers.

(26)	$YCH_{c,t+1,loc,cap} \ge YCH_{c,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, c \in C, t \in T$
(27)	$YQ_{q,t+1,loc,cap} \ge YQ_{q,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, q \in Q, t \in T$
(28)	$YD_{d,t+1,loc,cap} \ge YD_{d,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, d \in D, t \in T$
(29)	$YP_{p,t+1,loc,cap} \ge YP_{p,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, p \in P, t \in T$
(30)	$YF_{f,t+1,loc,cap} \ge YF_{f,t,loc,cap}$	$\forall cap \in CAP, loc \in LOC, f \in F, t \in T$

Constraints (31) and (32) are used in order to limit the transportation costs to unidirectional among forward and reverse flows depending on the maximum number of products transported between.

$$\begin{array}{ll} (31) & h_{c,l,t} \geq XCHD_{c,l,t} & \forall c \in C, l \in L, t \in T \\ (32) & h_{c,l,t} \geq XCHC_{l,c,t} & \forall c \in C, l \in L, t \in T \end{array}$$

5.2 Proposed solution approaches

We focus on a Multi-Criteria Decision Model (MCDA) for the resolution of the problem in order to search for the Pareto optimal solutions. In particular, we used a goal programming solution method which consists of setting a priori target values for each objective, and minimizing weighted deviations from these values.

According to definitions 2.16, 2.17 and 2.18, we denote $Z^* = (Z_1^*, Z_2^*, Z_3^*)$ the ideal solution and $Z^{max} = (Z_1^{max}, Z_2^{max}, Z_3^{max})$ the nadir solution. The deviation from solution x to the ideal solution is thus defined as $D = (D_1, D_2, D_3)$ with:

$$D1 = \frac{Z_1^* - Z_1}{Z_1^* - Z_1^{max}}$$
$$D2 = \frac{Z_2^* - Z_2}{Z_2^* - Z_2^{max}}$$
$$D3 = \frac{Z_3^* - Z_3}{Z_3^* - Z_3^{max}}$$

In order to find a satisfying compromising solution for all objectives, we seek to minimize the three deviations.

At this end, we first use classic aggregation functions defined in 2.3.2.3 to solve the problem: in particular, the aggregation based on the $||.||_1$ norm, the aggregation based on the $||.||_{\infty}$ norm and the *Leximin* aggregation.

Each approach has its particular benefits. However, none of them integrates the sensibility of the DM to the risk aversion in decision making process. We address this issue by introducing two new goal programming approaches based on bipolar aggregation operators and particularly Uninorms and conduct a comparison of all approaches.

5.2.1 Uninorm R_* approach

In the first proposed solution method, we apply R_* uninorm as it has been defined in previous chapters. This results in OPT_{R_*} solution method defined as follows:

Let D_o be the evaluation of the deviation o for solution x,

$$OPT_{R_*}(D_o, e) = \begin{cases} \min\max_{o \in |n|} D_o & \text{if } \exists \ D_o \ge e \\ \min\min_{o \in |n|} D_o & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.19)

In other words, we consider here that e is the relative deviation from the utopia value that the DM is ready to accept for each objective. The behavior of the DM will not result in the same chosen final solution if one of the deviations is larger than e or if all of them are smaller. The solution method works in the following way:

- if $D_o \leq e \forall o \in O$ then the DM's acceptance threshold is satisfied. Thus, the DM will look for the solution that brings the greatest opportunity, that is to say the solution for which the minimum deviation over all objectives is minimal.
- if $\exists o \text{ such as } D_o \geq e$ then the DM's acceptance threshold is not satisfied. Thus, the DM will select the solution that offers the lowest maximum deviation among all objectives.

It can be written in a form of a MIP [KGB18] of the following form:

S.t
(a)
$$Z \ge D_o$$
 $\forall o \in O$
(b) $Z \ge e$
(c) $D_o \le -B * Y_o + e(1 - Y_o)$ $\forall o \in O$
(d) $D_o \le e * Y_o + (1 - Y_o) * B$ $\forall o \in O$
(e) $z \ge (1 - Y_o) * B$ $\forall o \in O$
(f) $\sum_{s=1}^{S} \delta_o = 1$
(g) $z \ge D_o + (1 - \delta_o) * B$ $\forall o \in O$

With

 $Y_o, \delta_o \in \{0, 1\}$ and B a very large number

To provide further understanding of the method we present an example below: (see Figure 5.1). Let X and Y be two possible solutions of the multi-objective problem. X_1 (resp X_2 ,

 X_3) is the value of deviation D_1 (resp D_2 , D_3) for solution X, and the same goes for Y. In the first case (i.e. the figure on the left - Figure 5.1), the value of e is set to 0.3. None of the solutions observe the DM threshold (i.e. the values of the deviations D_2 and D_3 are higher than e). In that case, a minmax is applied and solution Y is chosen. In the second case (the figure in the middle, Figure 5.1), the value of e is set to 0.8. Solution Y observes the DM threshold (D_1, D_2 and D_3 values are all below e) contrary to solution X for which the value of D_3 is above e. In this case, solution Y is chosen. In the last case (the figure on the right in Figure 5.1), the value of e is set to 0.9 and thus both solutions are in the opportunity area. In that case, the final solution is the one with the minimum deviation over all deviations. This is solution X.



Figure 5.1: Examples of resolution for OPT_{R_*} solution method

5.2.2 Hybrid approach

The second proposed approach (noted OPT_{HYB}) is an hybrid one between the *Leximin* approach (see definition 1) and the R_* approach. Indeed, it is a bipolar approach in the sense that we consider that, as long as the acceptable threshold for environmental equity and social equity is observed, the DM is satisfied and the main goal is to maximize the profit. On the contrary, if one or several objectives do not satisfy the acceptable threshold, the DM chooses a compromise by selecting the solution with the lowest maximum deviation among all criteria, and applies a *Leximin* solution method. The formulation of OPT_{HYB} is given as:

$$OPT_{HYB}(D_0, e) = \begin{cases} leximin_{o \in |n|} D_o & if \exists o \in O \text{ such as } D_o \ge e \\ \min D_1 & otherwise \end{cases}$$
(5.21)

Here again, we present an example of resolution in Figure 5.2). Let X and Y be two possible solutions of the multi-objective problem. X_1 (resp X_2, X_3) is the value of deviation D_1 (resp D_2, D_3) for solution X, and the same goes for Y. In the first case (i.e. the figure on the left - Figure 5.2), the value of e is set to 0.3. None of the solutions observe the DM threshold (i.e. the values of the deviations D_2 and D_3 are higher than e). In that case, a *Leximin* solution method is applied and solution Y is chosen. In the second case (the figure in the middle, Fugure 5.2), the value of e is set to 0.6. Y_2 and Y_3 are lower than e, thus solution Y is considered to be in the opportunity area. As for solution X, it still does not observe the DM threshold. In that case, solution Y is chosen. In the last case (the figure on the right in Figure 5.2), the value of e is set to 0.9 and thus both solutions are in the opportunity area. In that case, the final solution is the one with the maximum profit (i.e. minimum deviation for D_1). This is solution X.



Figure 5.2: Examples of resolution for OPT_{HYB} solution method

This multi-criteria optimization approach makes it possible to define the most important criterion for the DM (in this case, profit). Then, as long as the other criteria have satisfying values, the multi-objective problem becomes a single objective problem with constraints on the values of the less important criteria. On the contrary, if the secondary criteria do not have satisfying values, we keep the three dimensional problem and choose a satisfactory compromise solution for all criteria (primary and secondary).

5.3 Numerical investigation

As mentioned in the introduction, the quantification of the several environmental and social impacts is a complex process. In this study, we particularly used three types of recognized sources: public databases (www.bilans-ges.ademe.fr, air.plumelabs.com, www.insee.fr, data.oecd.org, co2.myclimate.org), official reports and cases study of CLSC from the literature (see Table 2.4). The final data adapted for the numerical study is presented in Table 5.1.

We consider 10 possible locations for each new center. Each new center has three possibilities of capacity sizes (small, medium, or large). We generate 10 different problem instances based on the presented data in Table 5.1 and the analysis of the results is made on the average values of 10 instances.

The model is solved with Gurobi 7.5.1 on a Intel(R) Xeon(R) CPU E5-2698 server with 500 Go RAM. Considering the long solution time, we decided to stop the resolution when the

Parameter	Value	Parameter	Value
$D_{l,t}$	U(40,300)	$EIDis_{p,loc,cap}$	U(10,50)
$Dsm_{m,t}$	U(32,240)	$EIRep_{q,loc,cap}$	U(10,50)
$Ds_{i,t}$	U(24,180)	$EIRec_{d,loc,cap}$	U(10,50)
Cap_{cap}	U(680000,840000)	$EIDisp_{f,loc,cap}$	U(10,50)
$CapPlant_{j}$	U(400000,480000)	TE	0.0148
Distances	U(5,1500)	$PIPH_{j,c}$	U(2.1, 2.3)
Tdismantler	U(1,5)	$PICODI_{c,p}$	U(0.7, 1.3)
Trecycle	U(1,5)	$PIRSM_{q,m}$	U(0.7, 1.1)
Trepair	U(1,5)	$PIRPP_{q,j}$	U(0.7, 1.1)
Ca_i	U(1.1,1.3)	$PIPS_{d,i}$	U(0.7, 1.1)
Cp_i	U(2.1,2.4)	$PIDIR_{p,q}$	U(0.7, 1.1)
$Cass_j$	U(0.7,0.9)	$PIDIRE_{p,d}$	U(0.7, 1.1)
$Coph_c$	U(0.06, 0.09)	P_{loc}	(0.2, 0.38)
$Cdis_p$	U(0.07, 0.09)	DI	U(0.5,0.8)
$Crep_q$	U(0.07, 0.09)	$CFhyb_{c,t,loc,cap}$	50,100,150
$Cdecr_d$	U(0.07, 0.09)	$CFDism_{p,t,loc,cap}$	50,100,150
$Ceco_c$	U(0.2,0.4)	$CFRecy_{d,t,loc,cap}$	50,100,150
TC	0.0120	$CFDisp_{f,t,loc,cap}$	50,100,150
R_t	0.8	$CFRep_{q,t,loc,cap}$	50,100,150
Re	0.8	$FJS_{t,loc}$	U(15, 16)
Rr	0.4	$VJS_{t,loc}$	U(16.5, 17.5)
U_{loc}	(0,2)	$FJCH_{c,t,loc,cap}$	U(0.2,3)
SP_l	U(500,900)	$FJP_{p,t,loc,cap}$	U(0.2,3)
RSP_m	U(400,720)	$FJD_{d,t,loc,cap}$	U(0.2,3)
Rev_i	U(300,540)	$FJF_{f,t,loc,cap}$	U(0.2,3)
$Cohyb_{c,loc,cap}$	U(125,170)	$FJQ_{q,t,loc,cap}$	U(0.2,3)
$CoDism_{p,loc,cap}$	U(30,60)	$VJCH_{c,t,loc}$	U(0.04,2)
$CoRecy_{d,loc,cap}$	U(4000,6000)	$VJP_{p,t,loc}$	U(0.04,2)
$CoDisp_{f,loc,cap}$	U(100,150)	$VJD_{d,t,loc}$	U(0.04,2)
$CoRep_{q,loc,cap}$	U(30,60)	$VJQ_{q,t,loc}$	U(0.04,2)
$EIHDC_{c,loc,cap}$	U(10,50)	* / /	

Table 5.1: Data for the numerical experiment

reached GAP is equal to 10%. Accounting this accommodation, the average solution time for obtaining the payoff table values is of 2.5 hours.

5.3.1 Analysis of results and discussion

The results were obtained through the following process / steps :

1. Firstly, the model is solved in a mono-objective mode for each of the three considered objectives. Each time one objective is optimized, the value of other 2 objectives are

recorded.

2. The mono-objective resolution is used to build a payoff table presented in Table 5.2 where the Ideal solution is in green coloured font and the Nadir solution is in red coloured font.

	$\max Z_1$	$\min Z_2$	$\min Z_3$
Z_1	$10\ 952\ 201$	75 679	380
Z_2	90006	23 092	$2 \ 916$
Z_3	$3\ 464\ 054$	31 650	0
	90 006	75 679	2 916

Table 5.2: Payoff table

From these results, we can make the following assumptions:

- The total profit seems negatively correlated with the environmental equity: Indeed, the more the environmental equity is satisfied, the less the CLSC has opportunities to make profit.
- The total profit does not seem to be correlated with the social equity: When the profit is optimal from the economic point of view, social equity has a good score. But if social equity is optimal, then the total profit is significantly reduced.
- The environmental equity and the social equity do not seem to be correlated: the worst value for the social equity corresponds to the best value for the environmental equity, but on the other hand the worst value for the environmental equity allows to have a good score as regards social equity.

On the basis of the obtained results (Table 5.2), the following values are given to the deviations D_1 , D_2 and D_3 :

$$D_1 = \frac{10952201 - Z_1}{10952201 - 90006} = \frac{10952201 - Z_1}{10862195}$$
$$D_2 = \frac{23092 - Z_2}{23092 - 75679} = \frac{23092 - Z_2}{-52587}$$
$$D_3 = \frac{0 - Z_3}{0 - 2916} = \frac{-Z_3}{-2916}$$

These deviations are used in the computational experiment. Table 5.3 summaries the results obtained with the developed goal programming approaches. Here again, we used Gurobi 7.5.1 on a Intel(R) Xeon(R) CPU E5-2698 server with 500 Go RAM to solve the model. The average solution time for the goal programming methods is of 30 minutes. Column 1 indicates the solution approach. Column 2 gives the values of e when OPT_{R_*} or OPT_{HYB}

methods are used. Columns 3 to 5 respectively provide the values for the 3 objectives Z_1 , Z_2 and Z_3 . Columns 6 to 8 indicate the values for $D_o \forall o \in O$ i.e., the deviation from the "utopia" solution for each objective. Finally, Columns 9 to 11 give information about the total sum of the deviations, including the minimum deviation and the maximum deviation for all objectives.

Approach	e	Z_1	Z_2	Z_3	D_1	D_2	D_3	$\sum_{o} D_{o}$	$\max_o D_o$	$\min_o D_o$
$\ \cdot\ _1$	-	8 087 811	48936	0	0.26	0.49	0.07	0.957	0.49	0.07
$\ \cdot\ _{\infty}$	-	6 901 363	42703	1087					0.37	0.37
Leximin	-	6 900 260	42708	874	0.37	0.37	0.3	1.04	0.37	0.3
OPT_{R_*}	0.4	7 715 718	44126	1166	0.29	0.4	0.4	1.09	0.4	0.29
OPT_{R_*}	0.5	$5\ 423\ 986$	49384	84	0.5	0.5	0	1	0.5	0
OPT_{R_*}	0.6	4 458 632	54687	0	0.59	0.6	0	1.19	0.6	0
OPT_{HYB}	0.3	6 900 260	42708	874	0.37	0.37	0.3	1.04	0.37	0.3
OPT_{HYB}	0.4	7 320 971	44126	1166	0.33	0.4	0.4	1.13	0.4	0.33
OPT_{HYB}	0.5	8 720 668	49385	1456	0.2	0.5	0.5	1.2	0.5	0.2
OPT_{HYB}	0.6	9 788 484	54644	1613	0.1	0.6	0.55	1.25	0.6	0.1

Table 5.3: Results

These results make possible the following observations:

- As expected, Approach $\|.\|_1$ leads to the minimum total deviation for all objectives. On the other hand, the maximum deviation value is 0.49 for environmental equity which is significantly far from the best value obtained with other approaches i.e. 0.3. Thus the final solution may not be equally satisfactory for all objectives.
- Approach ||.||_∞ leads both to the smallest highest deviation and to the highest minimum deviation. This means that the results obtained for all objectives are not very far from the optimum but not very close at the same time. All objectives are equally satisfactory, but some opportunities are missed.
- Leximin approach improves the results of ||.||∞ approach, particularly on the social equity. For almost the same profit and almost the same environmental impact as for ||.||∞, the social objective is improved by 14%. However, since several different solutions are possible with comparable values of objectives, the DM cannot control her/his preferences between such solutions.
- OPT_{R_*} approach provides the possibility to the DM to choose the desired level of fulfilment for each objective. If this level is met, then it is possible to explore the opportunities in the solution space. The impact of value of e can be seen in comparison to the values of D_o obtained with other methods. Since the maximum of the minimum deviations is 0.37, if e is smaller than 0.37, the same solution as with $\|.\|_{\infty}$ method will be obtained, since the desired level of fulfillment is not attainable for one of the objectives, in our case the environmental one. However, if e is higher than 0.37, new opportunities can be found. For instance, when e is equal to 0.5, the values of environmental and

economic objectives are slightly worsened in comparison to the $\|.\|_{\infty}$ solution, but new opportunities are found on the social aspect as it achieves its optimal value in this case.

However, this method does not allow a choice of which objective function the DM would prefer in finding new opportunities. Here, we can illustrate this effect by looking at the results when e = 0.4 and e = 0.5, as opportunities are not found for the same objectives for the two values. Indeed, when e = 0.4 opportunities are found for objective Z_1 and when e = 0.5 opportunities are found for objective Z_3 . This lack of control can be fixed with OPT_{HYB} criterion.

• Indeed, considering the fact that the DM is mostly willing to explore the opportunities for the economic objective, i.e. the total profit, the OPT_{HYB} approach is designed in a way to make it possible to choose an acceptable level for the other two objectives and then maximize the value of the economic objective only. As a consequence, this method provides the best results for objective Z_1 . Then, the more the value of eincreases, the more the total profit is improved. When e is equal to 0.6, the total profit is almost optimal compared to the "Ideal" solution. The hybrid method can be adapted to prioritize any of the objectives that is the most important for the DM.

To further deepen these observations and provide the DM with practical managerial insights, we analyzed for each solution the number of opened centers (all types included) and the distribution of the implemented centers over all locations. On the basis of this analysis, the following additional observations can be made:

The solution showing the highest number of new centers implemented was obtained with the OPT_{HYB} method and $e \ge 0.5$. On the other hand, the solution with the lowest number of opened centers is that obtained with $\|.\|_{\infty}$. More generally, to obtain a higher profit it is necessary to open more centers. Indeed, it seems consistent to expect that if more centers are opened, the CLSC will be able to collect and reprocess larger quantities of EOL products for the purpose of recapturing or creating value. Larger quantities of retrieved raw materials from EOL products reduce the need in raw materials and increase the efficiency of resource consumption (e.g. metals, ores, copper).

On the contrary, the opening of dismantling, recycling, repair and disposal centers implementations seems to be related to environmental equity. Indeed, in the solution achieving the highest environmental equity (namely $\|.\|_{\infty}$, *Leximin* and OPT_{HYB} when e = 0.3), not all types of centers are implemented in every location. The most polluted regions are only provided with HDC centers and other types of centers are implemented in the less polluted regions. On the contrary, in the solutions with the lowest environmental equity (OPT_{R_*} when e = 0.6 and OPT_{HYB} when e = 0.6), all types of centers are implemented in every locations.

5.4 Conclusion and future research directions

Establishing CLSC is an essential challenge to meet the current need for cleaner production, waste reduction, cost-savings, profitability, sustainability, reduction in climate change, and social responsibility. In order to be sustainable, a CLSC must consider at the same time three dimensions: economy (e.g.profits, waste reduction), environment (e.g. reduced natural resource consumption and environmental protection) and society (e.g. corporate social responsibility and fairness and social equity).

In this chapter, we propose several criteria to take into account the DM's attitude, perspective and behavior and compare them through a numerical experiment. The results show that the use of OPT_{R_*} criterion makes it possible to better explore the opportunity zone without losing control over the level of fulfilment of other criteria. OPT_{HYB} criterion can be further used in order to select a priority objective and maximize the opportunities for this one while keeping a satisfactory level of fulfilment of the other two objectives.

We also show that the solutions leading to the best profits are the solutions where the DM makes the decision of opening more centers in the reverse part of the CLSC. In addition, the solutions leading to the best social equity are the solutions where the centers are distributed in the different regions regarding the employment rate of each region. Finally, the type of center implemented in each region has an impact on the environmental equity.

This study reveals many possible future research directions. The main one lies in including uncertainty in the model as all the information about the parameters to be taken into account when implementing a new CLSC is not always easily predictable or available.

Conclusion and perspectives

In the current context of climate and environmental crisis (60% decrease in wildlife over the last 40 years and 90% of land impacted by human activity in 2050 if nothing changes [GA+18b]), many institutional actors (e.g. G7, European commission, IPCC ...) promote the development of circular economy. The goal is to reduce the waste accumulated in landfills and to save raw materials due to the reprocessing of the end-of-life products. New types of production chains must be designed in order to be able to implement this new type of organization, in the form of RSC or CLSC. The design of such systems is complex for many reasons, two of them were addressed in this thesis [AAVW18]: 1. Many factors of uncertainty are involved in the decision making process. 2. Several objectives must be considered simultaneously (in addition to profit maximization) in order to make these systems sustainable.

In the first part of the manuscript (i.e chapter 3 and 4), we focus on the first challenge. The uncertainty involved in the decision-making when designing RSC or CLSC comes from various sources (product demand, volume of returns, fractions of parts recovered for the various product recovery processes, etc.). Mathematical models of decision-making under uncertainty have already been proposed in the literature but they are most of the time based on probability distributions about the uncertain parameters (stochastic models). However, given the relative recentness of the RSC and CLSC in practice, such an approach seems to be not reliable and compromised. Other existing models often propose a conservative risk aversion approach (robust models) which only takes into account the worst possible case and neglects the opportunities present in the others cases. To the best of our knowledge, none of the existing approaches take into account the psychological fact that a decision maker subjected to uncertainty does not necessarily make the same decision depending on whether he considers the uncertainty as a risk or as an opportunity. In this manuscript, we propose to use two new criteria (namely R_* and $lexiR_*$) allowing to take into account the bipolarity of the behavior of the DM in a context of complete ignorance about the uncertain parameters of the designed RSC or CLSC. These criteria are based on the concept of uninorms and use a risk threshold chosen by the DM. Below this threshold, the DM is careful about taken risks and above this threshold, the DM is open for searching opportunities. We study how such an approach impacts the design of a CLSC for an OEM where reverse facilities are connected to an existing forward supply chain gradually over several time periods and the design of a RSC for a third party logistic company.

We compare R_* and $LexiR_*$ criteria with classic criteria from the literature in order to show their advantages and their ability to help the decision maker better explore opportunities. In particular, we show that they better explore the opportunities compared to a classic robust approach, while allowing decision-makers to control the level of risk to be taken. We propose two methods of implementation for the $lexiR_*$ criterion, one in the form of an algorithm and the other in the form of a MIP and we analyse the solution times for both methods. We show that the $lexiR_*$ algorithm takes a much longer time to solve but allows to find an exact solution. At the contrary, the $lexiR_*$ MIP only offers an approximation of the optimal solution but in a much shorter time.

In the second part of the manuscript (i.e chapter 5), we focus on the sustainability of CLSC where three dimensions should be taken into account at the same time: economic (e.g. benefits), environmental (e.g reduced consumption of natural resources and environmental protection) and social (e.g. corporate social responsibility). We propose several mathematical models (namely OPT_{R_*} and OPT_{HYB}) to take into account the DM's attitude, perspective and behavior and compare them through a numerical experiment. Furthermore, we propose a CLSC design model where equity is considered in both the environmental and social objectives. The results show that the use of OPT_{R_*} criterion makes it possible to better explore the opportunity zone without losing control over the level of fulfilment of other criteria compared to other classic aggregation functions. Furthermore, we show that OPT_{HYB} criterion can be used in order to select a priority objective and maximize the opportunities according to it while keeping a satisfactory level of fulfilment for other two objectives. The results also show that the solutions leading to the best profits are the solutions where the DM make the decision of opening more centers in the reverse part of the CLSC.

These studies reveals many possible futures research directions.

First, it will be interesting to generalize R_* and $LexiR_*$ criteria to a discrete set of scenarios with imprecise probabilities or to a continuous set of scenarios. Indeed, it could allow the use of the two criteria in cases where uncertain parameters cannot be expressed in the form of a discrete set of scenarios. Furthermore, the risk threshold e could be represented by a fuzzy number in order to better explore potential opportunities around the initial value chosen by the DM and thus allow more flexibility in the decision. Finally, other uninorms with different properties should be examined and compared to the one studied in our work. Indeed, numerous uninorms representing a large spectrum of ways to consider the DM behavior differently in areas of hazard or opportunity exist and the results returned by such operators in the context of RSC or CLSC design could provide an interesting analysis of the relation between different attitudes of DM for RSC or CLSC design decisions.

Another important research path is to generalize R_* and $LexiR_*$ criteria to the design model for sustainable CLSC. In addition, the social dimension could be completed by integrating other aspects besides job creation (e.g. regional development, health, customer satisfaction, etc). Furthermore, the objectives of minimizing the negative environmental impact and maximizing the positive social impact could be analyzed in the same model in parallel with environmental and social equity in order to evaluate the price of equity. Finally, a study of the distribution of the solutions found with the different MDM approaches on the Pareto front could be carried out. Such an investigation would allow to visualize which parts of the Pareto front are explored by the different criteria.

Bibliography

- [AACRC09] Luís Alçada-Almeida, João Coutinho-Rodrigues, and John Current. "A multiobjective modeling approach to locating incinerators." In: Socio-Economic Planning Sciences 43.2 (2009), pp. 111–120 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
 [AAVW18] Vishal V Agrawal, Atalay Atasu, and Luk N Van Wassenhove. "OM Forum—New Opportunities for Operations Management Research in Sustainability." In: Manufacturing & Service Operations Management (2018) (cit. on pp. 2, 19, 113).
 [AB14] Berk Ayvaz and Bersam Bolat. "Proposal of a stochastic programming model
- [AB14] Berk Ayvaz and Bersam Bolat. "Proposal of a stochastic programming model for reverse logistics network design under uncertainties." In: *International Journal of Supply Chain Management* 3.3 (2014) (cit. on pp. 29, 36).
- [ABA15] Berk Ayvaz, Bersam Bolat, and Nezir Aydın. "Stochastic reverse logistics network design for waste of electrical and electronic equipment." In: *Resources, conservation and recycling* 104 (2015), pp. 391–404 (cit. on pp. 29, 36).
- [Afs+14] Hamid Afshari et al. "Optimizing multi-objective dynamic facility location decisions within green distribution network design." In: (2014) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
- [AH72] Kenneth J Arrow and Leonid Hurwicz. "An optimality criterion for decisionmaking under ignorance." In: Uncertainty and expectations in economics (1972), pp. 1–11 (cit. on p. 32).
- [Ahu85] Ravindra K. Ahuja. "Minimax linear programming problem." In: Operations Research Letters 4 (1985), pp. 131–134 (cit. on p. 31).
- [Alm+16] Abdulaziz T Almaktoom et al. "Cost efficient robust global supply chain system design under uncertainty." In: *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology* 85.1-4 (2016), pp. 853–868 (cit. on pp. 3, 20).
- [ÁM+15] Eduardo Álvarez-Miranda et al. "The recoverable robust two-level network design problem." In: *INFORMS Journal on Computing* 27.1 (2015), pp. 1–19 (cit. on p. 30).
- [Ara+15] Necati Aras et al. "Locating recycling facilities for IT-based electronic waste in Turkey." In: Journal of Cleaner Production 105 (2015), pp. 324–336 (cit. on pp. 3, 20).
- [ASP12] Ozlem Akgul, Nilay Shah, and Lazaros G Papageorgiou. "An optimisation framework for a hybrid first/second generation bioethanol supply chain." In: *Computers & Chemical Engineering* 42 (2012), pp. 101–114 (cit. on p. 46).
- [ASVW08] Atalay Atasu, Miklos Sarvary, and Luk N Van Wassenhove. "Remanufacturing as a marketing strategy." In: *Management science* 54.10 (2008), pp. 1731–1746 (cit. on p. 19).

[AZ13]	Saman Hassanzadeh Amin and Guoqing Zhang. "A multi-objective facility location model for closed-loop supply chain network under uncertain demand and return." In: <i>Applied Mathematical Modelling</i> 37.6 (2013), pp. 4165–4176 (cit. on pp. 36, 46, 49).
[AZA17]	Saman Hassanzadeh Amin, Guoqing Zhang, and Pervaiz Akhtar. "Effects of uncertainty on a tire closed-loop supply chain network." In: <i>Expert Systems with Applications</i> 73 (2017), pp. 82–91 (cit. on pp. 29, 36).
[BA15]	Sara Beheshtifar and Abbas Alimoahmmadi. "A multiobjective optimization approach for location-allocation of clinics." In: <i>International Transactions in Operational Research</i> 22.2 (2015), pp. 313–328 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Bán18]	Tamás Bányai. "Real-time decision making in first mile and last mile logistics: How smart scheduling affects energy efficiency of hyperconnected supply chain solutions." In: <i>Energies</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Bap+19]	Susana Baptista et al. "On risk management of a two-stage stochastic mixed $0-1$ model for the closed-loop supply chain design problem." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 274.1 (2019), pp. 91–107 (cit. on p. 36).
[Bau+16]	Manuel Baude et al. "Chiffres clés du climat, France et MondeEdition 2017." In: (2016) (cit. on pp. 1, 15).
[BBC11]	Dimitris Bertsimas, David B Brown, and Constantine Caramanis. "Theory and applications of robust optimization." In: <i>SIAM review</i> 53.3 (2011), pp. 464–501 (cit. on pp. 26, 31).
[BD03]	Marisa P de Brito and Rommert Dekker. "Modelling product returns in inven- tory control—exploring the validity of general assumptions." In: <i>International</i> <i>Journal of Production Economics</i> 81 (2003), pp. 225–241 (cit. on pp. 1, 17).
[BF+17]	Róbert Busa-Fekete et al. "Multi-objective bandits: optimizing the Generalized Gini Index." In: <i>Proceedings of the 34th International Conference on Machine Learning-Volume 70.</i> JMLR. org. 2017, pp. 625–634 (cit. on pp. 45, 99, 101).
[BGB13]	Andrea Bernardi, Sara Giarola, and Fabrizio Bezzo. "Spatially explicit multi- objective optimization for the strategic design of first and second generation biorefineries including carbon and water footprints." In: <i>Industrial & Engineer-</i> <i>ing Chemistry Research</i> 52.22 (2013), pp. 7170–7180 (cit. on p. 46).
[BGH17]	Hossein Badri, SMT Fatemi Ghomi, and Taha-Hossein Hejazi. "A two-stage stochastic programming approach for value-based closed-loop supply chain network design." In: <i>Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> 105 (2017), pp. 1–17 (cit. on pp. 19, 36).
[Bin+16]	Xiaoyun Bing et al. "Research challenges in municipal solid waste logistics management." In: <i>Waste management</i> 48 (2016), pp. 584–592 (cit. on pp. 3, 20).
[BLAP14]	Bertrand Baud-Lavigne, Bruno Agard, and Bernard Penz. "Environmental constraints in joint product and supply chain design optimization." In: <i>Computers & Industrial Engineering</i> 76 (2014), pp. 16–22 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).

[BMN11]	Opher Baron, Joseph Milner, and Hussein Naseraldin. "Facility location: A robust optimization approach." In: <i>Production and Operations Management</i> 20.5 (2011), pp. 772–785 (cit. on p. 30).
[Boj+09]	Aarón David Bojarski et al. "Incorporating environmental impacts and regula- tions in a holistic supply chains modeling: An LCA approach." In: <i>Computers</i> & <i>Chemical Engineering</i> 33.10 (2009), pp. 1747–1759 (cit. on p. 46).
[Bra+08]	Jürgen Branke et al. <i>Multiobjective optimization: Interactive and evolutionary approaches.</i> Vol. 5252. Springer Science & Business Media, 2008 (cit. on pp. 5, 39).
[BS04]	Dimitris Bertsimas and Melvyn Sim. "The price of robustness." In: <i>Operations research</i> 52.1 (2004), pp. 35–53 (cit. on p. 32).
[BS18]	Alperen Bal and Sule Itir Satoglu. "A goal programming model for sustainable reverse logistics operations planning and an application." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 50).
[BSW99]	Claude Berger, Gilles Savard, and Agnès Wizere. "EUGENE: an optimisation model for integrated regional solid waste management planning." In: <i>International Journal of Environment and Pollution</i> 12.2-3 (1999), pp. 280–307 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[BTEGN09]	Aharon Ben-Tal, Laurent El Ghaoui, and Arkadi Nemirovski. <i>Robust optimiza-</i> <i>tion</i> . Vol. 28. Princeton University Press, 2009 (cit. on p. 30).
[BTN98]	Aharon Ben-Tal and Arkadi Nemirovski. "Robust convex optimization." In: Mathematics of operations research 23.4 (1998), pp. 769–805 (cit. on p. 32).
[CC77]	Abraham Charnes and William Wager Cooper. "Goal programming and mul- tiple objective optimizations: Part 1." In: <i>European journal of operational re-</i> search 1.1 (1977), pp. 39–54 (cit. on p. 40).
[CCP93]	Colorni Caruso, A Colorni, and M Paruccini. "The regional urban solid waster management system: A modelling approach." In: <i>European journal of operational research</i> 70.1 (1993), pp. 16–30 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[CH99]	D Chow and T Heaver. "Logistics strategies for north america." In: <i>Global Logistics and Distribution Planning: Strategies for Management</i> (1999), pp. 359–374 (cit. on p. 16).
[Cha+18]	André Chassein et al. "Approximating multiobjective combinatorial optimiza- tion problems with the OWA criterion." In: <i>arXiv preprint arXiv:1804.03594</i> (2018) (cit. on p. 32).
[Che+15]	Wenyi Chen et al. "Supply chain design for unlocking the value of remanufac- turing under uncertainty." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 247.3 (2015), pp. 804–819 (cit. on p. 19).
[CM+16]	Nelson Chibeles-Martins et al. "A multi-objective meta-heuristic approach for the design and planning of green supply chains-MBSA." In: <i>Expert Systems</i> with Applications 47 (2016), pp. 71–84 (cit. on pp. 46, 47, 50).

[CRP11]	Amin Chaabane, Amar Ramudhin, and Marc Paquet. "Designing supply chains with sustainability considerations." In: <i>Production Planning & Control</i> 22.8 (2011), pp. 727–741 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[CRP12]	Amin Chaabane, Amar Ramudhin, and Marc Paquet. "Design of sustainable supply chains under the emission trading scheme." In: <i>International journal of production economics</i> 135.1 (2012), pp. 37–49 (cit. on p. 46).
[CSC18]	Marcela María Morales Chávez, William Sarache, and Yasel Costa. "Towards a comprehensive model of a biofuel supply chain optimization from coffee crop residues." In: <i>Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 8, 39, 46, 48, 50, 92).
[DBPN10]	Joaquim Duque, Ana Paula FD Barbosa-Póvoa, and Augusto Q Novais. "De- sign and planning of sustainable industrial networks: Application to a recovery network of residual products." In: <i>Industrial & engineering chemistry research</i> 49.9 (2010), pp. 4230–4248 (cit. on p. 46).
[DGC15]	Rameshwar Dubey, Angappa Gunasekaran, and Stephen J Childe. "The design of a responsive sustainable supply chain network under uncertainty." In: <i>The</i> <i>International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology</i> 80.1-4 (2015), pp. 427–445 (cit. on pp. 3, 19, 20, 36).
[DJN14]	K Devika, Ahmad Jafarian, and Vahid Nourbakhsh. "Designing a sustainable closed-loop supply chain network based on triple bottom line approach: A comparison of metaheuristics hybridization techniques." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 235.3 (2014), pp. 594–615 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[DM09]	Farzad Dehghanian and Saeed Mansour. "Designing sustainable recovery net- work of end-of-life products using genetic algorithm." In: <i>Resources, Conser-</i> <i>vation and Recycling</i> 53.10 (2009), pp. 559–570 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Doo+18]	Ian Shivraj Doolun et al. "Data driven hybrid evolutionary analytical approach for multi objective location allocation decisions: Automotive green supply chain empirical evidence." In: <i>Computers & Operations Research</i> 98 (2018), pp. 265–283 (cit. on p. 46).
[DP78]	Didier Dubois and Henri Prade. "Operations on fuzzy numbers." In: Interna- tional Journal of systems science 9.6 (1978), pp. 613–626 (cit. on p. 29).
[DP88]	D Dubois and H Prade. "possibility theory: Approach to computerized processing of uncertainty, plennm N. 4." In: (1988) (cit. on p. 30).
[DR+13]	Vincenzo De Rosa et al. "Robust sustainable bi-directional logistics network design under uncertainty." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 145.1 (2013), pp. 184–198 (cit. on pp. 19, 33, 34).
[DSS73]	Partha Dasgupta, Amartya Sen, and David Starrett. "Notes on the measure- ment of inequality." In: <i>Journal of economic theory</i> 6.2 (1973), pp. 180–187 (cit. on p. 8).

[DVHDL83]	JG Dijkman, H Van Haeringen, and SJ De Lange. "Fuzzy numbers." In: <i>Journal</i> of Mathematical Analysis and Applications 92.2 (1983), pp. 301–341 (cit. on p. 29).
[DYL18]	Qian Dai, Jiaqi Yang, and Dong Li. "Modeling a three-mode hybrid port- hinterland freight intermodal distribution network with environmental consid- eration: The case of the Yangtze River economic belt in China." In: <i>Sustain-</i> <i>ability (Switzerland)</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Ebr18]	Seyed Babak Ebrahimi. "A stochastic multi-objective location-allocation-routing problem for tire supply chain considering sustainability aspects and quantity discounts." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[EK+18]	Marzieh Eskandari-Khanghahi et al. "Designing and optimizing a sustainable supply chain network for a blood platelet bank under uncertainty." In: <i>Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Erk+08]	Erhan Erkut et al. "A multicriteria facility location model for municipal solid waste management in North Greece." In: <i>European journal of operational research</i> 187.3 (2008), pp. 1402–1421 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Erk93]	Erhan Erkut. "Inequality Measures for Location Problems." In: Computers & Operations Research (1993) (cit. on p. 8).
[Esk+15]	Majid Eskandarpour et al. "Sustainable supply chain network design: An optimization- oriented review \$." In: <i>Omega</i> 54 (2015), pp. 11–32 (cit. on pp. 5, 20, 22, 39, 46).
[EZN13]	Majid Eskandarpour, Seyed Hessameddin Zegordi, and Ehsan Nikbakhsh. "A parallel variable neighborhood search for the multi-objective sustainable post- sales network design problem." In: <i>International Journal of Production Eco-</i> <i>nomics</i> 145.1 (2013), pp. 117–131 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Far+18]	Nasibeh Zanjirani Farahani et al. "A decision support tool for energy efficient synchromodal supply chains." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[FC+17]	Michael Feitó-Cespón et al. "Redesign of a sustainable reverse supply chain under uncertaintyA case study." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2017) (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 50).
[FEP15]	Hamed Fallah, Hamidreza Eskandari, and Mir Saman Pishvaee. "Competitive closed-loop supply chain network design under uncertainty." In: <i>Journal of Manufacturing Systems</i> 37 (2015), pp. 649–661 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[FFHKM18]	Amir Mohammad Fathollahi-Fard, Mostafa Hajiaghaei-Keshteli, and Seyedali Mirjalili. "Multi-objective stochastic closed-loop supply chain network design with social considerations." In: <i>Applied Soft Computing Journal</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[FG18]	Mohammad Fattahi and Kannan Govindan. "A multi-stage stochastic program for the sustainable design of biofuel supply chain networks under biomass sup- ply uncertainty and disruption risk: A real-life case study." In: <i>Transportation</i> <i>Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 50).
[FG19]	Mohammad Bagher Fakhrzad and Fariba Goodarzian. "A fuzzy multi-objective programming approach to develop a green closed-loop supply chain network design problem under uncertainty: modifications of imperialist competitive algorithm." In: <i>RAIRO-Operations Research</i> 53.3 (2019), pp. 963–990 (cit. on pp. 36, 46, 47, 50).
[FG20]	Hélène Fargier and Romain Guillaume. "Sequential decision making under or- dinal uncertainty: A qualitative alternative to the Hurwicz criterion." In: <i>In-</i> <i>ternational Journal of Approximate Reasoning</i> 116 (2020), pp. 1–18 (cit. on p. 38).
[Fle+01]	Moritz Fleischmann et al. "The impact of product recovery on logistics network design." In: <i>Production and operations management</i> 10.2 (2001), pp. 156–173 (cit. on p. 19).
[Ful98]	Robert Fuller. <i>Fuzzy Reasoning and Fuzzy Optimization</i> . Vol. 82. Aug. 1998 (cit. on p. 30).
[GA+18a]	Morteza Ghomi-Avili et al. "A fuzzy pricing model for a green competitive closed-loop supply chain network design in the presence of disruptions." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[GA+18b]	Monique Grooten, REA Almond, et al. "Living planet report-2018: aiming higher." In: <i>Living planet report-2018: aiming higher.</i> (2018) (cit. on p. 113).
[Gab+14]	Virginie Gabrel et al. "Robust location transportation problems under uncer- tain demands." In: <i>Discrete Applied Mathematics</i> 164 (2014), pp. 100–111 (cit. on p. 30).
[Gal+10]	Giacomo Galante et al. "A multi-objective approach to solid waste manage- ment." In: <i>Waste Management</i> 30.8-9 (2010), pp. 1720–1728 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Gao19]	Xuehong Gao. "A novel reverse logistics network design considering multi-level investments for facility reconstruction with environmental considerations." In: <i>Sustainability</i> 11.9 (2019), p. 2710 (cit. on p. 46).
[Gar+15]	Kiran Garg et al. "A multi-criteria optimization approach to manage envi- ronmental issues in closed loop supply chain network design." In: <i>Journal of</i> <i>Cleaner Production</i> 100 (2015), pp. 297–314 (cit. on p. 46).
[GFK17]	Kannan Govindan, Mohammad Fattahi, and Esmaeil Keyvanshokooh. "Supply chain network design under uncertainty: A comprehensive review and future research directions." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 263.1 (2017), pp. 108–141 (cit. on pp. 3, 19, 20, 27, 35).

[GGCJ08] Gonzalo Guillen-Gosalbez, José Antonio Caballero, and Laureano Jimenez. "Application of life cycle assessment to the structural optimization of process flowsheets." In: Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research 47.3 (2008), pp. 777–789 (cit. on p. 46). [GGG09]Gonzalo Guillén-Gosálbez and Ignacio E Grossmann. "Optimal design and planning of sustainable chemical supply chains under uncertainty." In: AIChE Journal 55.1 (2009), pp. 99–121 (cit. on p. 46). [GGG10]Gonzalo Guillén-Gosálbez and Ignacio Grossmann. "A global optimization strategy for the environmentally conscious design of chemical supply chains under uncertainty in the damage assessment model." In: Computers & Chem*ical Engineering* 34.1 (2010), pp. 42–58 (cit. on p. 46). [GGMG10] Gonzalo Guillén-Gosálbez, Fernando D Mele, and Ignacio E Grossmann. "A bi-criterion optimization approach for the design and planning of hydrogen supply chains for vehicle use." In: AIChE Journal 56.3 (2010), pp. 650-667 (cit. on p. 46). [GJ+06]V Daniel R Guide Jr et al. "Time value of commercial product returns." In: Management Science 52.8 (2006), pp. 1200–1214 (cit. on p. 19). V Daniel R Guide Jr and Luk N Van Wassenhove. "OR FORUM-The evolu-[GJVW09] tion of closed-loop supply chain research." In: Operations research 57.1 (2009), pp. 10–18 (cit. on pp. 2, 18). [GKZ12] Romain Guillaume, Przemysław Kobylański, and Paweł Zieliński. "A robust lot sizing problem with ill-known demands." In: Fuzzy Sets and Systems 206 (2012), pp. 39–57 (cit. on p. 30). [GNKS19] Javid Ghahremani-Nahr, Ramez Kian, and Ehsan Sabet. "A robust fuzzy mathematical programming model for the closed-loop supply chain network design and a whale optimization solution algorithm." In: Expert Systems with Applications 116 (2019), pp. 454–471 (cit. on p. 36). Kannan Govindan et al. "Two-echelon multiple-vehicle location-routing prob-[Gov+14]lem with time windows for optimization of sustainable supply chain network of perishable food." In: International Journal of Production Economics 152 (2014), pp. 9–28 (cit. on pp. 46, 49). [GPA16] Kannan Govindan, Parichehr Paam, and Amir-Reza Abtahi. "A fuzzy multiobjective optimization model for sustainable reverse logistics network design." In: *Ecological indicators* 67 (2016), pp. 753–768 (cit. on pp. 30, 36). [Gra06] Michel Grabisch. "Aggregation on bipolar scales." In: Theory and applications of relational structures as knowledge instruments II. Springer, 2006, pp. 355– 371 (cit. on pp. 3, 4, 20, 33, 36, 37). [GSK15] Kannan Govindan, Hamed Soleimani, and Devika Kannan. "Reverse logistics and closed-loop supply chain: A comprehensive review to explore the future." In: European Journal of Operational Research 240.3 (2015), pp. 603–626 (cit. on pp. 2, 3, 18, 19).

[GVWA07]	Roland Geyer, Luk N Van Wassenhove, and Atalay Atasu. "The economics of remanufacturing under limited component durability and finite product life cycles." In: <i>Management science</i> 53.1 (2007), pp. 88–100 (cit. on p. 19).
[GYH15]	Bram L Gorissen, İhsan Yanıkoğlu, and Dick den Hertog. "A practical guide to robust optimization." In: <i>Omega</i> 53 (2015), pp. 124–137 (cit. on pp. 31, 32).
[GZB11]	Sara Giarola, Andrea Zamboni, and Fabrizio Bezzo. "Spatially explicit multi- objective optimisation for design and planning of hybrid first and second gen- eration biorefineries." In: <i>Computers & Chemical Engineering</i> 35.9 (2011), pp. 1782–1797 (cit. on p. 46).
[GZB12]	Sara Giarola, Andrea Zamboni, and Fabrizio Bezzo. "Environmentally con- scious capacity planning and technology selection for bioethanol supply chains." In: <i>Renewable Energy</i> 43 (2012), pp. 61–72 (cit. on p. 46).
[Hab+17]	MK Khakim Habibi et al. "Collection-disassembly problem in reverse supply chain." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 183 (2017), pp. 334–344 (cit. on pp. 29, 36).
[Hai71]	YV Haimes. "On a bicriterion formulation of the problems of integrated system identification and system optimization." In: <i>IEEE transactions on systems, man, and cybernetics</i> 1.3 (1971), pp. 296–297 (cit. on pp. 5, 39).
[Hat+15a]	Seyed Morteza Hatefi et al. "A credibility-constrained programming for reli- able forward-reverse logistics network design under uncertainty and facility disruptions." In: <i>International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing</i> 28.6 (2015b), pp. 664–678 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[Hat+15b]	SM Hatefi et al. "Reliable design of an integrated forward-reverse logistics network under uncertainty and facility disruptions: A fuzzy possibilistic programing model." In: <i>KSCE Journal of Civil Engineering</i> 19.4 (2015), pp. 1117–1128 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[Hen+16]	MLCM Henckens et al. "Mineral resources: Geological scarcity, market price trends, and future generations." In: <i>Resources Policy</i> 49 (2016), pp. 102–111 (cit. on pp. 1, 16).
[HG11]	Nermine A Harraz and Noha M Galal. "Design of Sustainable End-of-life Vehicle recovery network in Egypt." In: <i>Ain Shams Engineering Journal</i> 2.3-4 (2011), pp. 211–219 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[HKK07]	Jessica Hanafi, Sami Kara, and Hartmut Kaebernick. "Generating fuzzy coloured petri net forecasting model to predict the return of products." In: <i>Proceedings of the 2007 IEEE International Symposium on Electronics and the Environment.</i> IEEE. 2007, pp. 245–250 (cit. on pp. 3, 18, 20).
[HMN14]	Irina Harris, Christine L Mumford, and Mohamed M Naim. "A hybrid multi- objective approach to capacitated facility location with flexible store allocation for green logistics modeling." In: <i>Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and</i> <i>Transportation Review</i> 66 (2014), pp. 1–22 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[HP05]	André Hugo and Efstratios N Pistikopoulos. "Environmentally conscious long- range planning and design of supply chain networks." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner</i> <i>Production</i> 13.15 (2005), pp. 1471–1491 (cit. on p. 46).
[HR18]	Ali Haddadsisakht and Sarah M Ryan. "Closed-loop supply chain network design with multiple transportation modes under stochastic demand and uncertain carbon tax." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 195 (2018), pp. 118–131 (cit. on p. 36).
[HSH19]	Pierre Hacquard, Marine Simoën, and Emmanuel Hache. "Is the oil industry able to support a world that consumes 105 million barrels of oil per day in 2025?" In: Oil & Gas Science and Technology-Revue d'IFP Energies nouvelles 74 (2019), p. 88 (cit. on p. 16).
[Hug+05]	Andre Hugo et al. "Hydrogen infrastructure strategic planning using multi- objective optimization." In: <i>International Journal of Hydrogen Energy</i> 30.15 (2005), pp. 1523–1534 (cit. on p. 46).
[Hur51]	Leonid Hurwicz. Optimality criteria for decision making under ignorance. Tech. rep. Cowles Commission Discussion Paper, Statistics, 1951 (cit. on p. 32).
[JGK12]	Rasoul Jamshidi, SMT Fatemi Ghomi, and Behrooz Karimi. "Multi-objective green supply chain optimization with a new hybrid memetic algorithm using the Taguchi method." In: <i>Scientia Iranica</i> 19.6 (2012), pp. 1876–1886 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[JS09]	Gildas Jeantet and Olivier Spanjaard. "Optimizing the Hurwicz criterion in decision trees with imprecise probabilities." In: <i>International Conference on Algorithmic DecisionTheory.</i> Springer. 2009, pp. 340–352 (cit. on p. 32).
[JS17]	Anil Jindal and Kuldip Singh Sangwan. "Multi-objective fuzzy mathematical modelling of closed-loop supply chain considering economical and environmental factors." In: <i>Annals of Operations Research</i> 257.1-2 (2017), pp. 95–120 (cit. on p. 46).
[JSO17]	 HR Jafari, Mehdi Seifbarghy, and M Omidvari. "Sustainable supply chain design with water environmental impacts and justice-oriented employment considerations: A case study in textile industry." In: <i>Scientia Iranica. Transaction E, Industrial Engineering</i> 24.4 (2017), pp. 2119–2137 (cit. on pp. 46, 47).
[JZG16]	Mohammad Jeihoonian, Masoumeh Kazemi Zanjani, and Michel Gendreau. "Accelerating Benders decomposition for closed-loop supply chain network de- sign: Case of used durable products with different quality levels." In: <i>European</i> <i>Journal of Operational Research</i> 251.3 (2016), pp. 830–845 (cit. on p. 36).
[JZG17]	Mohammad Jeihoonian, Masoumeh Kazemi Zanjani, and Michel Gendreau. "Closed-loop supply chain network design under uncertain quality status: Case of durable products." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 183 (2017), pp. 470–486 (cit. on p. 36).
[Kad+17]	Dinesh K. Kadambala et al. "Closed loop supply chain networks: Designs for energy and time value efficiency." In: <i>International Journal of Production Eco-</i> <i>nomics</i> (2017). arXiv: 9809069v1 [gr-qc] (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[Kan+13]	Christian Kanzian et al. "Design of forest energy supply networks using multi- objective optimization." In: <i>Biomass and Bioenergy</i> 58 (2013), pp. 294–302 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Kar+19]	Behzad Karimi et al. "Multi-objective multi-facility green manufacturing closed- loop supply chain under uncertain environment." In: Assembly Automation (2019) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[KBRVW03]	Harold Krikke, Jacqueline Bloemhof-Ruwaard, and Luk N Van Wassenhove. "Concurrent product and closed-loop supply chain design with an application to refrigerators." In: <i>International journal of production research</i> 41.16 (2003), pp. 3689–3719 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[KGB18]	Zoé Krug, Romain Guillaume, and Olga Battaïa. <i>Résolution d'un programme linéaire sous incertitude avec l'Uninorme</i> R*. 2018 (cit. on p. 104).
[KM05]	Kenneth D Kuhn and Samer M Madanat. "Model uncertainty and the man- agement of a system of infrastructure facilities." In: <i>Transportation Research</i> <i>Part C: Emerging Technologies</i> 13.5-6 (2005), pp. 391–404 (cit. on p. 32).
[KMF15]	Maryam Khatami, Masoud Mahootchi, and Reza Zanjirani Farahani. "Benders' decomposition for concurrent redesign of forward and closed-loop supply chain network with demand and return uncertainties." In: <i>Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> 79 (2015), pp. 1–21 (cit. on pp. 19, 36).
[KO10]	Selin Soner Kara and Semih Onut. "A two-stage stochastic and robust pro- gramming approach to strategic planning of a reverse supply network: The case of paper recycling." In: <i>Expert Systems with Applications</i> 37.9 (2010), pp. 6129–6137 (cit. on p. 34).
[Kos+12]	A Kostin et al. "Identifying key life cycle assessment metrics in the multiob- jective design of bioethanol supply chains using a rigorous mixed-integer lin- ear programming approach." In: <i>Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research</i> 51.14 (2012), pp. 5282–5291 (cit. on p. 46).
[KRK16]	Esmaeil Keyvanshokooh, Sarah M Ryan, and Elnaz Kabir. "Hybrid robust and stochastic optimization for closed-loop supply chain network design us- ing accelerated Benders decomposition." In: <i>European Journal of Operational</i> <i>Research</i> 249.1 (2016), pp. 76–92 (cit. on p. 36).
[KY13]	Panos Kouvelis and Gang Yu. <i>Robust discrete optimization and its applications</i> . Vol. 14. Springer Science & Business Media, 2013 (cit. on p. 26).
[Lam+13]	Hon Loong Lam et al. "Green strategy for sustainable waste-to-energy supply chain." In: <i>Energy</i> 57 (2013), pp. 4–16 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Lau+10]	Henry CW Lau et al. "A credibility-based fuzzy location model with Hurwicz criteria for the design of distribution systems in B2C e-commerce." In: <i>Computers & Industrial Engineering</i> 59.4 (2010), pp. 873–886 (cit. on p. 32).
[Leb+18]	L Lebreton et al. "Evidence that the Great Pacific Garbage Patch is rapidly accumulating plastic." In: <i>Scientific reports</i> 8.1 (2018), pp. 1–15 (cit. on p. 15).

(cit. on p. 30).

[Liu04]

- [Liu+11] Pei Liu et al. "A mixed-integer programming approach to strategic planning of chemical centres: A case study in the UK." In: Computers & chemical engineering 35.8 (2011), pp. 1359–1373 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
- Chun-Cheng Lin, Wan-Yu Liu, and Guan-Lin Huang. "Fuzzy multi-objective [LLH19] forest biomass-to-biofuel facility location problem with social consideration." In: Energy Procedia 158 (2019), pp. 4067–4072 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
- [Man+18]V. K. Manupati et al. Optimization of a multi-echelon sustainable productiondistribution supply chain system with lead time consideration under carbon *emission policies.* 2018 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
- [Mar+19]Ehsan Mardan et al. "An accelerated benders decomposition algorithm for a biobjective green closed loop supply chain network design problem." In: Journal of Cleaner Production 235 (2019), pp. 1499–1514 (cit. on pp. 46, 47, 50).
- [MBS07] Evonne Miller, Laurie Buys, and Jenny Summerville. "Quantifying the social dimension of triple bottom line: Development of a framework and indicators to assess the social impact of organisations." In: International Journal of Business Governance and Ethics 3 (Jan. 2007) (cit. on p. 22).
- [MD+18]Valerie Masson-Delmotte et al. "IPCC, 2018: Summary for policymakers." In: Global warming of 1 (2018) (cit. on pp. 1, 15).
- [MEH14] Mohammad Marufuzzaman, Sandra Duni Eksioğlu, and Rafael Hernandez. "Environmentally friendly supply chain planning and design for biodiesel production via wastewater sludge." In: Transportation Science 48.4 (2014), pp. 555– 574 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
- [Mel+11]Fernando D Mele et al. "Multiobjective model for more sustainable fuel supply chains. A case study of the sugar cane industry in Argentina." In: Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research 50.9 (2011), pp. 4939–4958 (cit. on p. 46).
- Ashkan Memari et al. "An optimization study of a palm oil-based regional [Mem+18]bio-energy supply chain under carbon pricing and trading policies." In: Clean Technologies and Environmental Policy (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
- [Mey+19]Regina Meyer et al. "Optimal design of a forest supply chain in Argentina considering economic and social aspects." In: Journal of cleaner production 231 (2019), pp. 224–239 (cit. on pp. 46, 47).
- [MG07] Jiri Matousek and Bernd Gärtner. Understanding and using linear programming. Springer Science & Business Media, 2007 (cit. on p. 26).
- [MGGJ09] Fernando D Mele, Gonzalo Guillén-Gosálbez, and Laureano Jiménez. "Optimal planning of supply chains for bioethanol and sugar production with economic and environmental concerns." In: Computer aided chemical engineering. Vol. 26. Elsevier, 2009, pp. 997–1002 (cit. on p. 46).

[Min+08]	Riccardo Minciardi et al. "Multi-objective optimization of solid waste flows: Environmentally sustainable strategies for municipalities." In: <i>Waste Manage-</i> <i>ment</i> 28.11 (2008), pp. 2202–2212 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Min10]	Michel Minoux. "Robust network optimization under polyhedral demand uncertainty is NP-hard." In: <i>Discrete Applied Mathematics</i> 158.5 (2010), pp. 597–603 (cit. on p. 26).
[Mir+15]	Carlos Miret et al. "Environmental, Societal and Economical optimization of a bioethanol supply chain." In: <i>Computer Aided Chemical Engineering.</i> Vol. 37. Elsevier, 2015, pp. 2513–2518 (cit. on pp. 46, 47).
[Mir+16]	Carlos Miret et al. "Design of bioethanol green supply chain: Comparison be- tween first and second generation biomass concerning economic, environmental and social criteria." In: <i>Computers & Chemical Engineering</i> 85 (2016), pp. 16– 35 (cit. on p. 46).
[MO90]	Jacek Malczewski and Włodzimierz Ogryczak. "An interactive approach to the central facility location problem: locating pediatric hospitals in Warsaw." In: <i>Geographical analysis</i> 22.3 (1990), pp. 244–258 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Moh+17]	Fareeduddin Mohammed et al. "Multi-period planning of closed-loop supply chain with carbon policies under uncertainty." In: <i>Transportation Research Part</i> <i>D: Transport and Environment</i> (2017) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Mot+15]	Bruna Mota et al. "Towards supply chain sustainability: economic, environ- mental and social design and planning." In: <i>Journal of cleaner production</i> 105 (2015), pp. 14–27 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Mot+18]	Bruna Mota et al. "Sustainable supply chains: An integrated modeling approach under uncertainty." In: <i>Omega (United Kingdom)</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 8, 22, 39, 46–48, 50, 92).
[MS16]	Seyed Reza Mirmajlesi and Rasoul Shafaei. "An integrated approach to solve a robust forward/reverse supply chain for short lifetime products." In: <i>Computers & Industrial Engineering</i> 97 (2016), pp. 222–239 (cit. on p. 19).
[MS94]	Michael T Marsh and David A Schilling. "Equity measurement in facility location analysis: A review and framework." In: <i>European journal of operational research</i> 74.1 (1994), pp. 1–17 (cit. on pp. 8, 92).
[MTTM14]	Mehrdad Mohammadi, SA Torabi, and R Tavakkoli-Moghaddam. "Sustainable hub location under mixed uncertainty." In: <i>Transportation Research Part E:</i> Logistics and Transportation Review 62 (2014), pp. 89–115 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Muñ+13]	Edrisi Muñoz et al. "Considering environmental assessment in an ontological framework for enterprise sustainability." In: <i>Journal of cleaner production</i> 47 (2013), pp. 149–164 (cit. on p. 46).
[MW17]	Ahmed Mohammed and Qian Wang. "The fuzzy multi-objective distribution planner for a green meat supply chain." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 184 (2017), pp. 47–58 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[Nem+18]	Mohammadreza Nematollahi et al. "Coordinating a socially responsible phar- maceutical supply chain under periodic review replenishment policies." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Net+08]	J Quariguasi Frota Neto et al. "Designing and evaluating sustainable logistics networks." In: <i>International journal of production economics</i> 111.2 (2008), pp. 195–208 (cit. on p. 46).
[NKE19]	Arash Nobari, AmirSaman Kheirkhah, and Maryam Esmaeili. "Considering chain-to-chain competition on environmental and social concerns in a supply chain network design problem." In: <i>International Journal of Management Science and Engineering Management</i> 14.1 (2019), pp. 33–46 (cit. on p. 46).
[NP14]	A Niknejad and D Petrovic. "Optimisation of integrated reverse logistics networks with different product recovery routes." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 238.1 (2014), pp. 143–154 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[Ogr97]	Włodzimierz Ogryczak. "On the lexicographic minimax approach to location problems." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 100.3 (1997), pp. 566 –585 (cit. on p. 72).
[OŚ03]	Włodzimierz Ogryczak and Tomasz Śliwiński. "On solving linear programs with the ordered weighted averaging objective." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 148.1 (2003), pp. 80–91 (cit. on pp. 44, 72).
[Özc16]	Eren Özceylan. "Simultaneous optimization of closed-and open-loop supply chain networks with common components." In: <i>Journal of Manufacturing Systems</i> 41 (2016), pp. 143–156 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[Pau15]	Sanjoy Kumar Paul. "Supplier selection for managing supply risks in supply chain: a fuzzy approach." In: <i>The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology</i> 79.1-4 (2015), pp. 657–664 (cit. on p. 30).
[Pei+10]	David Peidro et al. "A fuzzy linear programming based approach for tactical supply chain planning in an uncertainty environment." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 205.1 (2010), pp. 65–80 (cit. on p. 30).
[PF+12]	Mar Pérez-Fortes et al. "Design of regional and sustainable bio-based networks for electricity generation using a multi-objective MILP approach." In: <i>Energy</i> 44.1 (2012), pp. 79–95 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Pla16]	EPRO PlasticsEurope. <i>Plastics—the facts 2016. An analysis of European plas-</i> <i>tics production, demand and waste data.</i> 2016 (cit. on pp. 1, 15).
[PMCB17]	Shibaji Panda, Nikunja Mohan Modak, and Leopoldo Eduardo Cárdenas- Barrón. "Coordinating a socially responsible closed-loop supply chain with product recycling." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> (2017) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Pol+19]	Andrés Polo et al. "Robust design of a closed-loop supply chain under uncertainty conditions integrating financial criteria." In: <i>Omega</i> 88 (2019), pp. 110–132 (cit. on p. 36).

[Poz+12]	C Pozo et al. "On the use of Principal Component Analysis for reducing the number of environmental objectives in multi-objective optimization: Application to the design of chemical supply chains." In: <i>Chemical Engineering Science</i> 69.1 (2012), pp. 146–158 (cit. on p. 46).
[PP15]	Artur Alves Pessoa and Michael Poss. "Robust network design with uncertain outsourcing cost." In: <i>INFORMS Journal on Computing</i> 27.3 (2015), pp. 507–524 (cit. on p. 30).
[PR12]	Mir Saman Pishvaee and Jafar Razmi. "Environmental supply chain network design using multi-objective fuzzy mathematical programming." In: <i>Applied Mathematical Modelling</i> 36.8 (2012), pp. 3433–3446 (cit. on p. 46).
[Pra+20]	Surya Prakash et al. "Closed-loop supply chain network design and modelling under risks and demand uncertainty: an integrated robust optimization approach." In: <i>Annals of Operations Research</i> 290.1 (2020), pp. 837–864 (cit. on p. 36).
[PRD08]	Hamid Pourmohammadi, Mansour Rahimi, and Maged Dessouky. "Sustain- able reverse logistics for distribution of industrial waste/byproducts: A joint optimization of operation and environmental costs." In: <i>Supply Chain Forum:</i> <i>An International Journal.</i> Vol. 9. 1. Taylor & Francis. 2008, pp. 2–17 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Pri+12]	Timothy Prior et al. "Resource depletion, peak minerals and the implications for sustainable resource management." In: <i>Global environmental change</i> 22.3 (2012), pp. 577–587 (cit. on pp. 1, 16).
[PRT11]	Mir Saman Pishvaee, Masoud Rabbani, and Seyed Ali Torabi. "A robust op- timization approach to closed-loop supply chain network design under uncer- tainty." In: <i>Applied Mathematical Modelling</i> 35.2 (2011), pp. 637–649 (cit. on p. 33).
[PRT12]	Mir Saman Pishvaee, Jafar Razmi, and S Ali Torabi. "Robust possibilistic programming for socially responsible supply chain network design: A new approach." In: <i>Fuzzy sets and systems</i> 206 (2012), pp. 1–20 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[PRT14]	M. S. Pishvaee, J. Razmi, and S. A. Torabi. "An accelerated Benders decompo- sition algorithm for sustainable supply chain network design under uncertainty: A case study of medical needle and syringe supply chain." In: <i>Transportation</i> <i>Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> (2014) (cit. on pp. 21, 39).
[PTR12]	Mir Saman Pishvaee, S Ali Torabi, and Jafar Razmi. "Credibility-based fuzzy mathematical programming model for green logistics design under uncertainty." In: <i>Computers & Industrial Engineering</i> 62.2 (2012), pp. 624–632 (cit. on p. 46).
[PVBPN11]	Tânia Pinto-Varela, Ana Paula FD Barbosa-Póvoa, and Augusto Q Novais. "Bi-objective optimization approach to the design and planning of supply chains: economic versus environmental performances." In: <i>Computers & Chem-</i> <i>ical Engineering</i> 35.8 (2011), pp. 1454–1468 (cit. on p. 46).

[PVK08]	Rupesh Kumar Pati, Prem Vrat, and Pradeep Kumar. "A goal programming model for paper recycling system." In: <i>Omega</i> 36.3 (2008), pp. 405–417 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[QFN+10]	João Quariguasi Frota Neto et al. "From closed-loop to sustainable supply chains: the WEEE case." In: <i>International Journal of Production Research</i> 48.15 (2010), pp. 4463–4481 (cit. on p. 17).
[Ram+14]	Majid Ramezani et al. "Closed-loop supply chain network design under a fuzzy environment." In: <i>Knowledge-Based Systems</i> 59 (2014), pp. 108–120 (cit. on p. 34).
[RBTM13]	Majid Ramezani, Mahdi Bashiri, and Reza Tavakkoli-Moghaddam. "A robust design for a closed-loop supply chain network under an uncertain environment." In: <i>The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology</i> 66.5-8 (2013), pp. 825–843 (cit. on p. 33).
[RCP10]	Amar Ramudhin, Amin Chaabane, and Marc Paquet. "Carbon market sen- sitive sustainable supply chain network design." In: <i>International Journal of</i> <i>Management Science and Engineering Management</i> 5.1 (2010), pp. 30–38 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[RF+13]	Rubén Ruiz-Femenia et al. "Multi-objective optimization of environmentally conscious chemical supply chains under demand uncertainty." In: <i>Chemical Engineering Science</i> 95 (2013), pp. 1–11 (cit. on p. 46).
[Ric+18]	J Rice et al. "IPBES. 2018." In: The regional assessment report on biodiver- sity and ecosystem services for the Americas., Bonn, Germany (2018) (cit. on p. 15).
[RTL98]	DS Rogers and RONALD S Tibben-Lembke. "Going backwards: reverse lo- gistics practices and trends." In: <i>Reverse Logistics Executive Council, Reno,</i> <i>Nevada</i> (1998) (cit. on pp. 1, 18).
[RU+00]	R Tyrrell Rockafellar, Stanislav Uryasev, et al. "Optimization of conditional value-at-risk." In: <i>Journal of risk</i> 2 (2000), pp. 21–42 (cit. on p. 28).
[SA+14]	José Ezequiel Santibañez-Aguilar et al. "Optimal planning and site selection for distributed multiproduct biorefineries involving economic, environmental and social objectives." In: <i>Journal of cleaner production</i> 65 (2014), pp. 270– 294 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Sad+13]	Abdolhossein Sadrnia et al. "A multiobjective optimization model in automo- tive supply chain networks." In: <i>Mathematical Problems in Engineering</i> 2013 (2013) (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Sae+19]	R Saedinia et al. "Robust gasoline closed loop supply chain design with redis- tricting, service sharing and intra-district service transfer." In: <i>Transportation</i> <i>Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> 123 (2019), pp. 121–141 (cit. on p. 36).
[Sav51]	Leonard J Savage. "The theory of statistical decision." In: <i>Journal of the American Statistical association</i> 46.253 (1951), pp. 55–67 (cit. on p. 31).

[SDR14]	Alexander Shapiro, Darinka Dentcheva, and Andrzej Ruszczyński. <i>Lectures on stochastic programming: modeling and theory.</i> SIAM, 2014 (cit. on pp. 28, 33).
[Seu+08]	Stefan Seuring et al. Sustainability and supply chain management-an introduc- tion to the special issue. 2008 (cit. on pp. 3, 20).
[SFFHK18]	Navid Sahebjamnia, Amir Mohammad Fathollahi-Fard, and Mostafa Hajiaghaei-Keshteli. "Sustainable tire closed-loop supply chain network design: Hybrid metaheuristic algorithms for large-scale networks." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Pro-</i> <i>duction</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 22, 46, 50, 100).
[SG14]	Hamed Soleimani and Kannan Govindan. "Reverse logistics network design and planning utilizing conditional value at risk." In: <i>European Journal of Op-</i> <i>erational Research</i> 237.2 (2014), pp. 487–497 (cit. on pp. 28, 36).
[SL+08]	David Simchi-Levi et al. <i>Designing and managing the supply chain: concepts, strategies and case studies.</i> Tata McGraw-Hill Education, 2008 (cit. on p. 16).
[SM08]	Stefan Seuring and Martin Müller. "From a literature review to a conceptual framework for sustainable supply chain management." In: <i>Journal of cleaner production</i> 16.15 (2008), pp. 1699–1710 (cit. on pp. 3, 20).
[SN05]	Alexander Shapiro and Arkadi Nemirovski. "On complexity of stochastic pro- gramming problems." In: <i>Continuous optimization</i> . Springer, 2005, pp. 111–146 (cit. on p. 29).
[Sol18]	Hamed Soleimani. A new sustainable closed-loop supply chain model for mining industry considering fixed-charged transportation: A case study in a travertine quarry. 2018 (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 47, 50).
[Soy73]	Allen L Soyster. "Convex programming with set-inclusive constraints and applications to inexact linear programming." In: <i>Operations research</i> 21.5 (1973), pp. 1154–1157 (cit. on p. 30).
[SR+14]	M Saffar, J Razmi, et al. "A new bi-objective mixed integer linear programming for designing a supply chain considering CO2 emission." In: Uncertain Supply Chain Management 2.4 (2014), pp. 275–292 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[SR+15]	MHSG Saffar, J Razmi, et al. "A new multi objective optimization model for designing a green supply chain network under uncertainty." In: <i>International Journal of Industrial Engineering Computations</i> 6.1 (2015), pp. 15–32 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[SRG18]	Zeinab Sazvar, Mina Rahmani, and Kannan Govindan. "A sustainable supply chain for organic, conventional agro-food products: The role of demand substitution, climate change and public health." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 50).
[SRN18]	Reza Sadeghi Rad and Nasim Nahavandi. "A novel multi-objective optimiza- tion model for integrated problem of green closed loop supply chain network design and quantity discount." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[SSE14]	Seyed Jafar Sadjadi, Roya Soltani, and Akram Eskandarpour. "Location based treatment activities for end of life products network design under uncertainty by a robust multi-objective memetic-based heuristic approach." In: <i>Applied Soft Computing</i> 23 (2014), pp. 215–226 (cit. on p. 36).
[STB15]	Kemal Subulan, A Serdar Taşan, and Adil Baykasoğlu. "A fuzzy goal program- ming model to strategic planning problem of a lead/acid battery closed-loop supply chain." In: <i>Journal of Manufacturing Systems</i> 37 (2015b), pp. 243–264 (cit. on p. 36).
[Sub+15]	Kemal Subulan et al. "A case-oriented approach to a lead/acid battery closed- loop supply chain network design under risk and uncertainty." In: <i>Journal of</i> <i>Manufacturing Systems</i> 37 (2015), pp. 340–361 (cit. on pp. 30, 36, 61, 62).
[SZW18]	Linxue Sheng, Yuanguo Zhu, and Kai Wang. "Uncertain dynamical system- based decision making with application to production-inventory problems." In: <i>Applied Mathematical Modelling</i> 56 (2018), pp. 275–288 (cit. on p. 32).
[TA18]	Babak Mohamadpour Tosarkani and Saman Hassanzadeh Amin. "A possibilis- tic solution to configure a battery closed-loop supply chain: Multi-objective approach." In: <i>Expert Systems with Applications</i> 92 (2018), pp. 12–26 (cit. on pp. 30, 36).
[TA19]	Babak Mohamadpour Tosarkani and Saman Hassanzadeh Amin. "An environ- mental optimization model to configure a hybrid forward and reverse supply chain network under uncertainty." In: <i>Computers & Chemical Engineering</i> 121 (2019), pp. 540–555 (cit. on p. 46).
[TAZ20]	Babak Mohamadpour Tosarkani, Saman Hassanzadeh Amin, and Hossein Zolfagharinia. "A scenario-based robust possibilistic model for a multi-objective electronic re- verse logistics network." In: <i>International Journal of Production Economics</i> 224 (2020), p. 107557 (cit. on p. 36).
[TGÖ11]	Gülfem Tuzkaya, Bahadır Gülsün, and Şule Önsel. "A methodology for the strategic design of reverse logistics networks and its application in the Turkish white goods industry." In: <i>International Journal of Production Research</i> 49.15 (2011), pp. 4543–4571 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[THN19]	Ata Allah Taleizadeh, Farnoosh Haghighi, and Seyed Taghi Akhavan Niaki. "Modeling and solving a sustainable closed loop supply chain problem with pricing decisions and discounts on returned products." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner</i> <i>Production</i> (2019) (cit. on pp. 39, 46, 50).
[TK16]	FZ Tajabadi and A Kazemi. "To develop an integrated model for green supply chain." In: <i>Journal of Fundamental and Applied Sciences</i> 8.3 (2016), pp. 1340–1365 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Tof04]	Michael W Toffel. "Strategic management of product recovery." In: <i>California management review</i> 46.2 (2004), pp. 120–141 (cit. on pp. 1, 17).
[TZ15]	Xifeng Tang and Ji Zhang. "The multi-objective capacitated facility location problem for green logistics." In: 2015 4th International Conference on Advanced Logistics and Transport (ICALT). IEEE. 2015, pp. 163–168 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Üst+07]	Halit Üster et al. "Benders decomposition with alternative multiple cuts for a multi-product closed-loop supply chain network design model." In: <i>Naval</i> <i>Research Logistics (NRL)</i> 54.8 (2007), pp. 890–907 (cit. on p. 19).
----------	---
[Val+20]	Claudio Vergara Valderrama et al. "Designing an environmental supply chain network in the mining industry to reduce carbon emissions." In: <i>Journal of</i> <i>Cleaner Production</i> 254 (2020), p. 119688 (cit. on pp. 46, 47).
[WLS11]	Fan Wang, Xiaofan Lai, and Ning Shi. "A multi-objective optimization for green supply chain network design." In: <i>Decision support systems</i> 51.2 (2011), pp. 262–269 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[WTZ18]	Eugene Y.C. Wong, Allen H. Tai, and Emma Zhou. "Optimising truckload operations in third-party logistics: A carbon footprint perspective in volatile supply chain." In: <i>Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[XJP13]	Tang Xifeng, Zhang Ji, and Xu Peng. "A multi-objective optimization model for sustainable logistics facility location." In: <i>Transportation Research Part D:</i> <i>Transport and Environment</i> 22 (2013), pp. 45–48 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[Yag04]	Ronald R Yager. "Generalized OWA aggregation operators." In: <i>Fuzzy Optimization and Decision Making</i> 3.1 (2004), pp. 93–107 (cit. on pp. 32, 43).
[Yag97]	Ronald R Yager. "On the analytic representation of the Leximin ordering and its application to flexible constraint propagation." In: <i>European Journal of Operational Research</i> 102.1 (1997), pp. 176–192 (cit. on pp. 31, 44).
[YG19]	Mohammad Yavari and Mohaddese Geraeli. "Heuristic method for robust op- timization model for green closed-loop supply chain network design of perish- able goods." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> 226 (2019), pp. 282–305 (cit. on pp. 46, 47).
[YKY13]	Dajun Yue, Min Ah Kim, and Fengqi You. "Design of sustainable product systems and supply chains with life cycle optimization based on functional unit: general modeling framework, mixed-integer nonlinear programming algorithms and case study on hydrocarbon biofuels." In: ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering 1.8 (2013), pp. 1003–1014 (cit. on p. 46).
[You+12]	Fengqi You et al. "Optimal design of sustainable cellulosic biofuel supply chains: multiobjective optimization coupled with life cycle assessment and input–output analysis." In: <i>AIChE Journal</i> 58.4 (2012), pp. 1157–1180 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[YR11]	Ronald R Yager and Alexander Rybalov. "Bipolar aggregation using the Uni- norms." In: <i>Fuzzy Optimization and Decision Making</i> 10.1 (2011), pp. 59–70 (cit. on p. 37).
[YR96]	Ronald R Yager and Alexander Rybalov. "Uninorm aggregation operators." In: <i>Fuzzy sets and systems</i> 80.1 (1996), pp. 111–120 (cit. on p. 37).

[YS16]	Hao Yu and Wei Deng Solvang. "A general reverse logistics network design model for product reuse and recycling with environmental considerations." In: <i>The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology</i> 87.9-12 (2016), pp. 2693–2711 (cit. on p. 46).
[YS18]	Hao Yu and Wei Deng Solvang. "Incorporating flexible capacity in the planning of a multi-product multi-echelon sustainable reverse logistics network under uncertainty." In: <i>Journal of Cleaner Production</i> (2018) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[YS20]	Abdolmajid Yolmeh and Ullah Saif. "Closed-loop supply chain network design integrated with assembly and disassembly line balancing under uncertainty: an enhanced decomposition approach." In: <i>International Journal of Production Research</i> (2020), pp. 1–18 (cit. on p. 36).
[Yue+14]	Dajun Yue et al. "Sustainable design and operation of cellulosic bioelectric- ity supply chain networks with life cycle economic, environmental, and social optimization." In: <i>Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research</i> 53.10 (2014), pp. 4008–4029 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).
[YW11]	Fengqi You and Belinda Wang. "Life cycle optimization of biomass-to-liquid supply chains with distributed–centralized processing networks." In: <i>Industrial & Engineering Chemistry Research</i> 50.17 (2011), pp. 10102–10127 (cit. on p. 46).
[Zad99]	Lotfi A Zadeh. "Fuzzy sets as a basis for a theory of possibility." In: <i>Fuzzy sets and systems</i> 100 (1999), pp. 9–34 (cit. on p. 29).
[Zam+11]	Andrea Zamboni et al. "Biofuels carbon footprints: Whole-systems optimisa- tion for GHG emissions reduction." In: <i>Bioresource technology</i> 102.16 (2011), pp. 7457–7465 (cit. on p. 46).
[ZBS09]	Andrea Zamboni, Fabrizio Bezzo, and Nilay Shah. "Spatially explicit static model for the strategic design of future bioethanol production systems. 2. Multi-objective environmental optimization." In: <i>Energy & Fuels</i> 23.10 (2009), pp. 5134–5143 (cit. on p. 46).
[Zha+16]	M. Zhalechian et al. "Sustainable design of a closed-loop location-routing- inventory supply chain network under mixed uncertainty." In: <i>Transportation</i> <i>Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review</i> (2016) (cit. on pp. 36, 46).
[Zhe17]	Lu Zhen. "A Bi-Objective Model on Multiperiod Green Supply Chain Network Design." In: <i>IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics: Systems</i> (2017) (cit. on pp. 46, 50).
[Zhe+19]	Lu Zhen et al. "Facility location and scale optimisation in closed-loop supply chain." In: <i>International Journal of Production Research</i> 57.24 (2019), pp. 7567–7585 (cit. on p. 36).
[Zho+16]	Jia Zhong et al. "Analysis of environmental and economic tradeoffs in switch- grass supply chains for biofuel production." In: <i>Energy</i> 107 (2016), pp. 791–803 (cit. on pp. 46, 50).

[ZTMR17]	Mohammad Zhalechian, Reza Tavakkoli-Moghaddam, and Yaser Rahimi. "A self-adaptive evolutionary algorithm for a fuzzy multi-objective hub location problem: An integration of responsiveness and social responsibility." In: <i>Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence</i> (2017) (cit. on pp. 21, 46, 47, 50).
[ZU16]	Zhi-Hai Zhang and Avinash Unnikrishnan. "A coordinated location-inventory problem in closed-loop supply chain." In: <i>Transportation Research Part B: Methodological</i> 89 (2016), pp. 127–148 (cit. on pp. 29, 36).
[ZWT13]	Mo Zhang, Bart Wiegmans, and Lori Tavasszy. "Optimization of multimodal networks including environmental costs: a model and findings for transport policy." In: <i>Computers in industry</i> 64.2 (2013), pp. 136–145 (cit. on pp. 46, 49).

Résumé — Afin de répondre aux enjeux environnementaux, économiques et sociaux actuels, de nombreux acteurs institutionnels encouragent la conception de Chaînes Logistiques Inverses (CLI). Celles-ci permettent notamment de minimiser les quantités de déchets produites et de réaliser des économies de matières premières. Deux difficultés principales apparaissent lors de la conception de tels systèmes. Le premier est la présence de nombreux facteurs d'incertitude lors de la prise de décision. Le deuxième concerne la prise en compte simultanée d'objectifs à la fois économiques, environnementaux et sociaux dans le but de permettre la durabilité de la CLI créée. Dans ce contexte, nous développons dans un premier temps des outils méthodologiques basés sur des nouveaux modèles de prise en compte de l'incertitude. Nous proposons en particulier deux critères (R_* et $LexiR_*$) qui permettent de différencier des zones de risque et d'opportunité où l'attitude du décideur ne sera pas considérée de la même manière. Nous comparons ces nouveaux critères avec des critères classiques de la littérature dans des expérimentations numériques approfondies et nous montrons qu'ils permettent d'explorer de nouvelles opportunités, tout en gardant le contrôle sur le niveau de risque pris. Dans un second temps, nous proposons de nouveaux modèles d'optimisation multi-objectifs prenant en compte les trois objectifs du développement durable simultanément. Nous mettons en évidence l'existence de nombreuses solutions de compromis, permettant au décideur de choisir la solution qui lui est le plus adapté en fonction de ses priorités. Enfin, nous réalisons une étude du concept d'équité sociale et environnementale lors du choix entre différents lieux d'implantation de la CLI.

Mots clés : Logistique Inverse, Optimisation sous incertitude, Optimisation multi-objectifs

Abstract — In order to respond to current environmental, economic and social challenges, many institutional actors promote the design of Reverse Supply Chains (RSC). These ones particularly allow to minimize waste and maximize savings in raw materials. Two main difficulties appear when designing such systems. The first one is the presence of many factors of uncertainty in the decision making process. The second one is the simultaneous consideration of economic, environmental and social objectives in order to enable the sustainability of the created RSC. In this context, firstly, we provide methodological tools based on new models for taking into account uncertainty. We particularly propose two criteria (R_* and $LexiR_*$) which make it possible to differentiate areas of risk and opportunity where the attitude of the decision-maker will not be considered in the same way. We compare these new criteria with classic criteria from the literature through extended numerical experiments and we show that they make it possible to explore new opportunities, while keeping control over the level of taken risk. Secondly, we propose new multi-objectives optimization models taking into account the three objectives of sustainable development simultaneously. We highlight the existence of many compromise solutions, allowing the decision-maker to choose the solution that is the most suitable for him/her according to his/her priorities. Finally, we propose a study of the concept of social and environmental equity between different locations where the RSC is implemented.

Keywords: Reverse Logistics, Optimization under uncertainty, Multi-objectives optimization

DISC - ISAE SUPAERO, 10 avenue Edouard Belin, 31055 TOULOUSE